## **Distribution Agreement**

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Nathan Ahlgrim

Date

The roles of the hippocampus and amygdala in the formation of declarative memory

By

Nathan S Ahlgrim Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science Neuroscience

> Joseph Manns Advisor

Jocelyne Bachevalier Committee Member

Robert Liu Committee Member

Chethan Pandarinath Committee Member

Jon Willie Committee Member

Accepted:

Lisa A. Tedesco, Ph.D. Dean of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies

Date

The roles of the hippocampus and amygdala in the formation of declarative memory

By

Nathan S Ahlgrim B.S., University of North Carolina – Chapel Hill, 2014

Advisor: Joseph Manns, Ph.D.

An abstract of A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science – Neuroscience 2019

### Abstract

The roles of the hippocampus and amygdala in the formation of declarative memory

## By Nathan S Ahlgrim

Declarative memory depends on the hippocampus. The basolateral complex of the amygdala (BLA) directly projects to the hippocampus and contributes to the modulation of declarative memories. This dissertation further characterized the independent roles and functional interaction of these two regions. In the first aim of this dissertation, the specificity with which the amygdala and hippocampus represent visual and memory-related stimulus characteristics was investigated by analyzing single-unit activity in the human hippocampus and amygdala during a recognition memory task. Specifically, evidence for sparse coding was investigated. Sparse coding could demonstrate a specificity of single-unit coding that cannot be observed by analyzing units independently or within a population. Both regions showed evidence of sparse coding, but the hippocampus and amygdala were tuned towards different stimulus characteristics. These coding patterns demonstrated that the amygdala encodes specific information relevant to declarative memory and can likely modulate hippocampal activity in a specific manner. However, these specific representations of stimuli are only relevant to memory if they are consolidated. Certain local field potential patterns, derived from coordinated neuronal activity, are known to prioritize consolidation in the hippocampus. Previous experiments that prioritized memory via BLA stimulation were thought to increase these oscillations beneficial to memory. In the second aim, the BLA was optogenetically stimulated in rats to determine what oscillatory activity in the BLA could increase pro-memory oscillatory activity in the hippocampus. Only stimulation that replicated a gamma wave (50 Hz) whose amplitude was modulated by the phase of a theta wave (8 Hz) was sufficient to increase pro-memory oscillations in the hippocampus. Taken together, the two aims of this dissertation demonstrate the distinct roles of the amygdala and hippocampus in how declarative memory is formed and consolidated. The amygdala can encode information relevant to memory with specific ensemble activity, but it also can coordinate hippocampal activity through specific modulation of ongoing oscillatory activity.

The roles of the hippocampus and amygdala in the formation of declarative memory

By

Nathan S Ahlgrim B.S., University of North Carolina – Chapel Hill, 2014

Advisor: Joseph Manns, Ph.D.

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science – Neuroscience 2019

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The years of my graduate studies and dissertation were formative in every sense of the word, and I could not have completed this journey without the support and help from all sides. First and foremost, I thank my advisor, Joseph Manns, for his unwavering support and tireless investment in my growth as a scientist. He trusted in my abilities and intelligence, and was always willing to teach, discuss, and counsel whenever I asked. He will continue to be my model of scientific integrity and thoughtful mentorship. Joe cultivated a lab worth working in filled with people it was an honor to work with. Thank you to John, Claire, Dave, Eric, Josh, Andrew, Lauren, Tristan, Su, Kunwoo, Yvonne, and all the others who contributed to Manns Lab life.

My thanks go out to my committee for their scientific guidance and advice. To Jocelyne Bachevalier, who mentored me through my first academic publication. To Robert Liu, who challenged me to expand my knowledge base and knowledge of the literature. To Chethan Pandarinath, who stepped in at a late date and helped me navigate the murky depths of data analysis. To Jon Willie, who always reminded me to uncover the connections emanating from my research.

Everyone in my life has been touched and affected by my dissertation. I thank my family for supporting me from the beginning, and providing me with everything I needed to make this journey. Thank you for picking me up time and again, for weathering my rants, my rambles, and my doubts.

I thank MacKenzie, without whom I would not have made it. Thank you for pushing me when I could handle it, and pulling me back when I needed it. Thank you for always reminding me that being a good scientist means more than making a good publication. Thank you for believing I was worth it.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

CHAPT	ER 1: GENERAL INTRODUCTION1
1.1.	The hippocampus is critical for declarative memory 4
1.2.	The amygdala: more than the emotion center of the brain
1.3.	The amygdala and memory9
1.3.1	1. The amygdala as a hippocampal modulator
1.3.2	2. The amygdala and cellular analogues of memory
1.4. memo	Precisely controlling amygdala activity to modulate specific hippocampal ries16
1.5.	Neural states beneficial to memory 19
1.5.	1. Inducing beneficial memory states by indirect modulation
1.6.	Summary of experiments
1.7.	References
CHAPTI CODINO MEMOR	ER 2: THE HIPPOCAMPUS AND THE AMYGDALA EMPLOY SPARSE G TO REPRESENT DISTINCT INFORMATION DURING A RECOGNITION RY TASK
Abstra	act
2.1.	Introduction
2.2.	Materials and Methods
2.2.	1. Subjects
2.2.2	2. Data Collection and Processing
2.2.3	3. Behavioral Task and Psychophysics
2.2.4	4. Data Analysis
2.	2.4.1. Single-Unit Analyses
2.	2.4.2. Population-Based Analyses
2.	2.4.3. Pseudopopulation Analyses
2.3.	Results 60
2.3.	1. Identification and Properties of Selective Units
2.3.2	2. Population activity did not provide sufficient information to decode trial types 61
2.3.3	3. Sparse firing evident in the hippocampus and amygdala for different trial types 62
2.4.	Discussion
2.4.1 may	1. Decoding hippocampal and amygdalar information via population-based analyses require larger populations or deeper processing
2.4.2	2. Neural state at baseline is a critical factor in assessing event-related activity 68

2.4.3	3. The hippocampus and amygdala differentially encode mnemonic and image
info	rmation
2.	4.3.1. Repetition suppression interpretation
2.	4.3.2. "Neither" selectivity interpretation
2.4.4	Evidence for a sparse-distributed network in the amygdala and hippocampus 73
2.5.	Conclusions
2.6.	References
CHAPTI	ER 3: OPTOGENETIC STIMULATION OF THE BASOLATERAL
AMYGD	OALA INCREASED THETA-MODULATED GAMMA OSCILLATIONS IN THE
Autho	ANIL US
Autilo	r s contribution and acknowledgement of reproduction
	Internal working
5.1. 2 2	Materials and Matheds
<b>3.4.</b>	Materials and Methods
3.2.1	1. Subjects
3.2.2 2.2.2	2. Surgery and Drive Positioning
3.2.3	5. Optogenetic Stimulation
3.2.4	Histology
3.2.3	Data Acquisition and Analysis
3.3.	
3.3.	1. Histological verification of stimulation and recording locations
3.3.2	2. Effects of one-second optogenetic BLA stimulation on BLA and CA1 LFPs 107
3.3.3 BLA	3. Effects of one-second optogenetic BLA stimulation on the power spectra of the A and CA1
3.3.4	Image: The ta-gamma comodulation during optogenetic stimulation
3.3.5	5. Temporal effects of optogenetic stimulation 112
3.4.	Discussion
3.4.1 stim	1. BLA projections to CA1 were among many potential BLA projections activated by ulation
3.4.2	2. BLA stimulation modulated neuronal oscillations in CA1
3.4.3 mod	3. Theta-modulated 50-Hz BLA stimulation was necessary to increase theta- ulated gamma oscillations in CA1
3.4.4	4. Comparing the effects of optogenetic BLA stimulation to those of electrical BLA
stim	ulation
3.5.	Conclusions and future directions
3.6.	References 121

CHAPTER 4: GENERAL DISCUSSION 138		
4.1.	Summary of Findings	
4.2.	Sparse coding underlies representations of mnemonic and social information 141	
4.3.	Implications for specific memory modulation143	
4.4.	Clinical and behavioral relevance to amygdala-mediated memory	
4.5.	Future directions for the laboratory and the clinic147	
4.6.	References	

MORY TASK	
igure 2.2. Properties of units modulated by memory status	nd viewal abaractoristics
igure 2.3. d' of a first-nearest neighbor classifier	83
igure 2.4. Exemplar neurons in the hippocampus and amygoding	lala which demonstrate sparse
igure 2.5. Illustration	
igure 2.6. Quantile-quantile (QQ) plots of firing distribution ne study and test phases	ns between the baseline periods of
igure 2.7. Quantile-quantile (QQ) plots of firing distribution nemory performance	ns between trials grouped by
igure 2.8. Quantile-quantile (QQ) plots of firing distribution icture category	ns between trials grouped by 
igure 2.9. Illustrative distributions to demonstrate the repetielectivity interpretations in the amygdala.	tion suppression and "neither" 
upplementary Figure 2.1. Success of a first-nearest neighbo	r classifier91
upplementary Figure 2.2. Success of a first-nearest neighbo	or classifier
upplementary Figure 2.3. Histograms of firing rates during nd test phases in the hippocampus and amygdala	the baseline periods of the study 93

## **FIGURES**

CHAPTER 3: OPTOGENETIC STIMULATION OF THE BASOLATERAL AMYGDALA INCREASED THETA-MODULATED GAMMA OSCILLATIONS IN HIPPOCAMPUS	N THE 94
Figure 3.1. Location of opsin expression, optogenetic stimulation, and tetrode recording	131
Figure 3.2. Effects on BLA and CA1 LFPs of optogenetic BLA stimulation	132
Figure 3.3. Effects of BLA stimulation pulses differed between BLA and CA1	133
Figure 3.4. BLA and CA1 LFP Power in response to optogenetic BLA stimulation	134
Figure 3.5. Comodulation within CA1 across BLA stimulation conditions	135
Figure 3.6. Effects of five-second 50 Hz and 50/8 Hz stimulation	136
CHAPTER 4: GENERAL DISCUSSION	138

Chapter 1: General Introduction

Facts and events that are remembered long-term are the minority in a memory system that is skewed towards forgetfulness. The rare individuals with Highly Superior Episodic Memory, who can recall autobiographical events with near-perfect accuracy (LePort, Stark, McGaugh, & Stark, 2017; Parker, Cahill, & McGaugh, 2006), are the exceptions to prove the rule. Many scientists, philosophers, and other thinkers believe the propensity to forget is a blessing, whether from the peace of moving past traumatic events or from the focus of only remembering the most recent parking place instead of sorting through the thousands in the past (Nietzsche, 1997; Parker et al., 2006). As critical as forgetting may be, the phenomenon is only beneficial if the unimportant facts and events are forgotten while the important ones (biologically or personally) are prioritized to be preferentially remembered. Which facts and events are assigned to be remembered or forgotten-and how that assignment is achieved-is a question that cannot be fully answered at the level of behavior. Basic neuroscience research of specific brain regions and networks is needed to understand, and perhaps control, how memories are formed and modulated. The gaps in the current understanding of these processes motivated the current dissertation.

Many individual brain regions and networks have been found to be involved in the process of memory prioritization. Those regions that are fundamental for memory formation and the processing of affective content are logical areas of focus. Decades of research have identified the relationship between the hippocampus and the amygdala in particular as a critical component in the process of prioritizing the minority of details that persist in memory (Bergado, Lucas, & Richter-Levin, 2011; McGaugh, 2002, 2004; Richter-Levin & Akirav, 2003). The hippocampus plays a critical role in the formation of declarative memories (Manns & Eichenbaum, 2006; Squire, Stark, & Clark, 2004) and the amygdala is recruited in response to stimuli with

emotional, social, or other affective significance (Fried, MacDonald, & Wilson, 1997; Gothard, Battaglia, Erickson, Spitler, & Amaral, 2007; Yang, Bellgowan, & Martin, 2012). Thus, the individual properties of these two regions sets up the interaction between the two as a logical circuit involved in the modulation of memory strength based on the affective salience of a stimulus. The ability to modulate memory in this way is of critical evolutionary value, and this value is observed by the conservation of this system across species. There is striking homology of the hippocampus (Butler, 2017; Manns & Eichenbaum, 2006), amygdala (Janak & Tye, 2015; McDonald, 1998), and the connections between them (Pitkänen, Pikkarainen, Nurminen, & Ylinen, 2000; Wang & Barbas, 2018) across the class Mammalia. Therefore, the same questions can be asked, and similar answers can be gained, from models in rodents, non-human primates, and humans. Research across species has been designed to analyze the information present in these two regions to better understand the relationship between the amygdala-hippocampus circuit and the prioritization of memory.

This dissertation investigated this network by analyzing it on two distinct, but related levels. Aim 1 (Chapter 2) assessed how events and facts are first represented by neuronal activity at the time of encoding. The primary question of Aim 1 was whether and how information about memory content and social salience is specifically represented in the amygdala and hippocampus. After the initial representation, that information is thought to be processed between the amygdala and hippocampus for consolidation. The conditions in which the activity beneficial to consolidation is promoted was investigated in Aim 2 (Chapter 3). The primary question of Aim 2 was what oscillatory output from the amygdala is required to increase oscillations in the hippocampus shown to be beneficial to memory. These properties of the hippocampus and amygdala—how they fire at the population level down to individual neurons—

can inform how specific memories are prioritized for long-term consolidation over others, and can offer insights into how that prioritization can be manipulated to forget the maladaptive memories, and remember the important ones. The following sections will contextualize the aims of this dissertation within the broader understanding of hippocampal function, amygdala function, and how they are currently understood to interact in memory processes.

## 1.1. The hippocampus is critical for declarative memory

The hippocampus is part of the broader hippocampal formation, which is comprised of the entorhinal cortex, dentate gyrus, hippocampus, subiculum, presubiculum, and parasubiculum (Witter & Amaral, 2004), and is organized on a longitudinal axis (the dorso-ventral axis in the rodent hippocampus corresponding to the posterior-anterior axis in primates; Manns and Eichenbaum, 2006; Strange et al., 2014). It has long been understood to play a critical role in declarative memory (Manns & Eichenbaum, 2006; Squire et al., 2004). Human patients with damage to the hippocampus live with profound anterograde and temporally graded retrograde amnesia (Manns, Hopkins, & Squire, 2003; Zola-Morgan, Squire, & Amaral, 1986), meaning that the ability to form declarative memories after the hippocampal resection was almost completely erased, and memories from the time immediately prior to the resection were similarly impacted. Therefore, the hippocampus has been shown to be critically involved in the formation and initial storage of declarative memory in humans. Animal studies that lesioned or inactivated the hippocampus have confirmed the necessity of hippocampal function in the formation of declarative memory (Manns & Eichenbaum, 2006; Squire et al., 2004). The hippocampus acts as a hub of many input streams, receiving strong input from regions including the entorhinal cortex, perirhinal and parahippocampal cortices, and many subcortical regions (e.g., medial septum, locus coeruleus, amygdala; Witter & Amaral, 2004). As such, the hippocampus is well situated

to process and synthesize the many types of information that are integrated into memories of events and facts.

As evidence for its multimodal responsivity, the hippocampus is responsive to many modalities of information on a single-neuron and population level. Place cells-neurons that fire in a specific location in space (O'Keefe & Dostrovsky, 1971)—are perhaps the most notable of these selective neurons. First characterized in rodents, place-selective neurons have also been observed in the human hippocampus (Ekstrom et al., 2003; Miller et al., 2013) and other species. Neurons in the human hippocampus have also been found which are selective to the memory status of an object in the same way place cells are to location (Folkerts, Rutishauser, & Howard, 2018; Halgren, Babb, & Crandall, 1978; Rutishauser, Ross, Mamelak, & Schuman, 2010; Rutishauser et al., 2015). Given the change in spatial representation in the rodent hippocampus in response to the introduction of a goal (Kobayashi, Tran, Nishijo, Ono, & Matsumoto, 2003; Mamad et al., 2017), similar learning-related processes likely exist across species as well. Generally, hippocampal activity is necessary to bind objects in time and/or place, such that memory for an environmental context, specific aspects of object recognition, and spatial navigation all suffer in the absence of a typically functioning hippocampus (Andersen, Morris, Amaral, Bliss, & O'Keefe, 2007).

Hippocampus-dependent memory, however, is not consolidated in an isolated circuit. The strength and accuracy of memories can be modulated by factors internal and external to the subject. In humans, the semantic relatedness of stimuli (Puff, 1970), the attention paid to a stimulus (Gardiner & Parkin, 1990), and the level of engagement with the stimulus (Craik & Lockhart, 1972) are known to influence how effectively the memory is encoded. Emotional or affective content is an additional factor that often covaries with the others. That said, emotional

or affective content in and of itself modulates memory through activity of the basolateral complex of the amygdala (BLA). Hormonal systems (Gold & Van Buskirk, 1975; Hui et al., 2004; Liang, Juler, & McGaugh, 1986; McGaugh & Roozendaal, 2002) and behavioral states (Roozendaal, McEwen, & Chattarji, 2009) triggered by emotional content activate the BLA, which in turn drives the resulting change in memory. The perpetual influence of the amygdala on the hippocampus is a critical component of the processes underlying declarative memory.

## **1.2.** The amygdala: more than the emotion center of the brain

The amygdala has long been understood to be critically involved in a complex suite of behaviors, from threat assessment to social cognition to general emotional reactivity (Klüver & Bucy, 1939; LeDoux, 1998). Far from a single brain region, the term "amygdala" refers to a heterogeneous group of nuclei, which is typically divided into the BLA (comprised of the lateral, basal, and accessory basal nuclei), cortical-like nuclei, centromedial nuclei, and other nuclei (although precise divisions vary, see Sah, Faber, Lopez De Armentia, & Power, 2003; Schmitt et al., 2012; Swanson & Petrovich, 1998). These divisions largely track across rodents, non-human primates, and humans, with the primary difference being the nuclei derived from cortical progenitors (i.e., BLA) have expanded in conjunction with the neocortex of primates (Janak & Tye, 2015). The amygdala is highly interconnected with cortical and subcortical regions (Petrovich, Canteras, & Swanson, 2001; Sah et al., 2003; Swanson & Petrovich, 1998), situating it to be involved in diverse systems and behaviors.

The comprehensive role of the amygdala can be well described by documenting the lives of rare patients with selective damage to the amygdala. Patient S.M. was one such patient, who was originally characterized by Adolphs, Tranel, Damasio, and Damasio (1994). She lived with Urbach-Weithe disease resulting in complete and restricted bilateral damage to the amygdala. She did not display any profound deficits of intelligence, motor function, language, or other domains, but the initial characterization of her emotional reactivity strongly supported the concept of the amygdala as the emotional or social center of the brain. Patient S.M. was first characterized as "fearless" to both laboratory and real-world stimuli (Feinstein, Adolphs, Damasio, & Tranel, 2011). Like other patients with damage to the amygdala (Bechara et al., 1995; LaBar, LeDoux, Spencer, & Phelps, 1995), Patient S.M. appeared unable to develop a conditioned fear response. In this way, the experience of human patients agrees with the animal literature showing fear conditioning to be dependent on amygdala activity, and specifically the BLA (Izquierdo, Furini, & Myskiw, 2016; Phillips & Ledoux, 1992). Without BLA activity, neither animals nor human patients are able to associate a cue (e.g. a tone) with an aversive stimulus (e.g. a foot shock), and never learn to express a fear response to the cue.

Deficits in the processing of social cues were also apparent in Patient S.M. and other patients with amygdala lesions. Early reports characterized them as unable to identify fearful expressions, even though their recognition of other expressions was unimpaired (Adolphs et al., 1994; Adolphs et al., 1999). In addition, they judged unfamiliar faces as more trustworthy than healthy controls (Adolphs, Tranel, & Damasio, 1998). Complete amygdala damage unequivocally altered her emotional reactivity in natural settings in addition to the laboratory. When presented with fear-inducing experiences from haunted houses to snakes and spiders (towards which she previously expressed her aversion), it was as if fear was displaced by an "overwhelming feeling of curiosity" (Feinstein et al., 2011). Initially, at least, patient S.M. appeared to demonstrate that emotional and social processing was almost wholly dependent on the amygdala.

Further tests of S.M. illuminated the nuance in the amygdala's function that was only possible to decipher in a human patient. First, her inability to identify fearful expressions was revealed to be an impairment of selective attention, not comprehension. Patient S.M. did not spontaneously focus on the eyes of a human face as healthy controls do (similar to patterns observed in autism spectrum disorders; see Klin, Jones, Schultz, Volkmar, & Cohen, 2002; Pelphrey et al., 2002), but she was able to identify fearful expressions when explicitly instructed to focus her attention on the eyes (Adolphs et al., 2005). Also contrary to the original conclusions, she was not truly immune to fear and panic; she reacted with typical fear responses when the fear stimulus was generated "interoceptively" with an increased concentration of carbon dioxide (Feinstein et al., 2013). Her emotional repertoire was such that neither of the clinical psychologists who evaluated patient S.M. (blind to her condition) diagnosed her with any psychiatric condition as defined by the DSM-IV (Tranel, Gullickson, Koch, & Adolphs, 2006). Therefore, although the amygdala damage profoundly affected patient S.M., the studies of her condition clarified that the production and comprehension of emotional and social cues is not wholly dependent on a typically functioning amygdala. Experiments in human patients and animal models have converged to broaden the role of the amygdala to that of an indicator of affective salience.

Broadening the scope of the amygdala, and specifically the BLA, from a fear and reward center to a center responsive to affective salience better encompasses the suite of behaviors it is known to influence (Morrison & Salzman, 2010; Pessoa, 2010; Phelps & LeDoux, 2005). Affective salience includes negative (e.g. fear and pain) and positive (e.g. food and mating) characteristics. Stimuli at both ends of the spectrum are processed by the BLA (Murray, 2007), and the BLA is positioned to modulate the memorability of all stimuli with a substantial affective component. This framework explains why the amygdala is recruited during reward learning (Murray, 2007), a function that would at first appear contradictory to the amygdala's initial characterization. It also explains why amygdala activity is involved in the preferential attention to and appraisal of, but not comprehension of social cues (Adolphs et al., 2005). Other circuitry underlies the ability to understand wide-eyed fear or an angry glare, but amygdala activity identifies it as important. Thus, it follows that facts and events can also be identified as important and tagged for memory consolidation. Multiple lines of research across species have shown memories of multiple modalities to be modulated by amygdala activity.

## **1.3.** The amygdala and memory

BLA activity has been shown to be critically involved in learning and memory-related events that have some emotional or affective component (McGaugh, 2004). Under normal circumstances, events with emotional content are remembered more often and more strongly than those lacking emotional content, which recruits and is dependent on the amygdala (Adolphs, Tranel, & Denburg, 2000; Hamann, Ely, Grafton, & Kilts, 1999; McGaugh, 2004). The interplay between affective salience and memory takes many forms behaviorally, ranging from flashbulb-like memories of traumatic or highly charged events (Brown & Kulik, 1977), to witnesses of armed encounters maintaining a weapon-focus in their memory (Steblay, 1992), to research participants remembering positively or negatively arousing pictures better than neutral pictures (Bradley, Greenwald, Petry, & Lang, 1992; Hamann et al., 1999). This is not to say that emotional content always positively correlates with memory accuracy. Tests of eyewitness testimony, criminal justice, and laboratory studies have demonstrated how the emotional content, emotional reactivity, and even confidence of the memory, does not directly correlate with the accuracy of the memory itself (Phelps & Sharot, 2008; Talarico & Rubin, 2003). Therefore,

emotion, or affective salience more broadly, cannot be said to enhance memory accuracy. Even so, it can certainly modulate the propensity to recall emotional events.

Fear memories are known to be prioritized for consolidation; they can persist on the order of months or years even in rodents (Gale et al., 2004; Maren, Aharonov, & Fanselow, 1996). Selective lesions and other manipulations in animal models have been able to functionally dissociate the heterogeneous groups of amygdalar nuclei. In so doing, the BLA has been shown to be primarily responsible for the amygdala's effects on memory (Izquierdo, Furini, & Myskiw, 2016; Sah et al., 2003). The centromedial amygdala, in contrast to the BLA, is required for expression of the autonomic and physiological responses to emotionally salient cues as opposed to modulation of the declarative memory (Janak & Tye, 2015; Sah et al., 2003; Shackman & Fox, 2016), and will not be addressed in this review. Mapping the inputs to the BLA can help describe what originates fear conditioning, emotional memories, and even conditions like Post-Traumatic Stress disorder (PTSD), but it is the BLA's outputs that can describe how the resulting memories are modulated and expressed. Now that the amygdala is known to be involved in such a wide array of procedures and computations, focus has expanded to investigate its connections with the hippocampus. Characterizing this network can help uncover how the suite of behavioral change observed in patients and lesion models occurs mechanistically.

#### 1.3.1. The amygdala as a hippocampal modulator

The BLA, particularly the posterior portion of the BLA, projects strongly to the hippocampus and surrounding areas. The ventral subiculum and CA1 receive the most direct input, with projections strongest at the ventral/anterior pole and thinning towards the dorsal/posterior pole. The reciprocal connections from the hippocampus travel largely along the same pathways (Pitkänen et al., 2000). Though highly interconnected, double dissociation

studies of amygdala and hippocampal damage in humans have demonstrated the differential role of the two regions in emotional memories. Whereas a patient with an amygdala lesion could not acquire an emotional response to an conditioned stimulus even though they remembered the semantic information of the training, a patient with a hippocampal lesion could not remember the semantic information but successfully acquired an emotional response to the conditioned stimulus (Bechara et al., 1995). These results in humans complement and clarify results from animal models. The search for the "engram," or the collection of neurons that represent a specific memory, has led to various interpretations of the BLA's role in affective memory. In such rodent studies, BLA neurons that were especially active during learning a new association (often fear conditioning) are selectively labelled (Butler, Wilson, Gunnersen, & Murphy, 2015; Han et al., 2009; Kitamura et al., 2017). Inhibiting those specific populations prevents the expression of fear memory, whereas activating them evokes a fear response in unconditioned contexts. These results have led to the conclusion that the BLA is the site of the fear memory. Even so, the results do not negate the possibility of additional modulatory roles.

Activity in the BLA, central amygdala, hippocampus, and other regions are involved in the experience and expression of learned fear. The connectivity between the BLA and hippocampus are such that activating a labelled ensemble of hippocampal neurons has been found to produce the same behavioral effects (i.e., conditioned fear response) as the stimulation of BLA ensembles (Liu et al., 2012; Liu, Ramirez, & Tonegawa, 2014). Neither "engram," in the BLA nor hippocampus, can be independently responsible for the expression and experience of fear memory for two reasons. Firstly, both engrams are projecting to an intact brain, so downstream connections are still functional. Secondly, the semantic and emotional content were not dissociated as they were in the human study (Bechara et al., 1995). The collection of evidence demonstrates that select neurons are activated during fear memory, and that those neurons are sufficient to drive the final conditioned response (i.e. freezing). In the intact brain, the BLA can play an active role in memory both as an activation node and as a modulator that is removed from the actual memory trace. These complementary abilities suggest that BLA activity can modulate specific memories when its activation is restricted to specific events.

Successful learning of emotionally salient tasks like cued and contextual fear conditioning (Huff & Rudy, 2004; Johansen et al., 2010; Maren et al., 1996; Phillips & LeDoux, 1992) and inhibitory avoidance (Holloway-Erickson, McReynolds, & McIntyre, 2012; Huff, Miller, Deisseroth, Moorman, & LaLumiere, 2013; McIntyre, Hatfield, & McGaugh, 2002; McIntyre et al., 2005; McReynolds et al., 2010; McReynolds, Holloway-Erickson, Parmar, & McIntyre, 2014b) are dependent on amygdala activity. In addition, the strength of those memories and resulting behavioral expression can be increased or decreased by increasing or decreasing amygdala activity, respectively (Gold & Van Buskirk, 1975; McIntyre et al., 2005; McReynolds et al., 2010). Stress and corticosterone injections typically enhance the consolidation of memories, but those modulatory effects are erased if BLA activity is inhibited (Roozendaal, Griffith, Buranday, de Quervain, & McGaugh, 2003; Roozendaal, Okuda, Van der Zee, & McGaugh, 2006; Roozendaal, Schelling, & McGaugh, 2008). In fact, stress and corticosterone, dependent on BLA activity, have been shown to bias memory systems away from retrieval and towards consolidation generally (de Quervain, Roozendaal, & McGaugh, 1998; Roozendaal et al., 2003). These results provided some of the first evidence that BLA activity can bias consolidation in a way that is in tension with retrieval. BLA activity modulates hippocampus-dependent memory, and this effect by necessity means that it manipulates the neurophysiology of the hippocampus to facilitate enduring change in those circuits.

Experimental manipulations of BLA function have shown that activity within this circuitry can modulate memory regardless of what activates it, or how it is activated. Although the amygdala would naturally be activated by events with strong affective salience, the amygdala-hippocampus circuit has been experimentally manipulated to enhance memories of non-arousing events, such as object recognition tasks (Barsegyan, McGaugh, & Roozendaal, 2014; McReynolds, Anderson, Donowho, & McIntyre, 2014a; Roozendaal, Castello, Vedana, Barsegyan, & McGaugh, 2008; Roozendaal et al., 2003). Amygdala activity is even known to influence what may be the most characteristic of hippocampal neural correlates; place cells remap following emotionally salient events, and the remapping is dependent on BLA activity (Donzis, Rennaker, & Thompson, 2013; Kim, Kim, Park, Cho, & Kim, 2012; Kim et al., 2015; Moita, Rosis, Zhou, LeDoux, & Blair, 2004; Wang et al., 2012; Wang, Yuan, Keinath, Ramos Álvarez, & Muzzio, 2015). The collection of evidence shows the amygdala to influence hippocampal activity and resulting memory in multiple domains.

#### 1.3.2. The amygdala and cellular analogues of memory

The phenomenology of memory modulation by affective content demonstrates the conditions in which hippocampal activity is modulated by the BLA, but behavioral outputs do not describe the mechanisms of that change. A mechanistic understanding of how the amygdala modulates the hippocampus is a prerequisite to building a more comprehensive model of the BLA-hippocampus circuit. Biological and physiological markers of memory are key output measures of such models. These correlates of memory are objective measures of memory processes that provide targets for interventions to manipulate memory (positively or negatively). Manipulations of the BLA, both artificially and behaviorally, have been shown to modulate the physiological markers of memory, highlighting the mechanisms driving the changes in memory.

Long-term potentiation (LTP) and depression (LTD) were some of the first identified neural correlates of memory (Bliss & Lomo, 1973). Activity in the BLA has been found to directly influence synaptic strength and network connectivity within the hippocampus, as measured by LTP (Akirav & Richter-Levin, 2002). In contrast, stimulation of the central amygdala has no effect on the hippocampal circuit (Frey, Bergado-Rosado, Seidenbecher, Pape, & Frey, 2001), again dissociating the subregions of the amygdala. These experiments have shown that the influence of the BLA on the hippocampus is mediated at least in part through indirect pathways. Even though there is no evidence of direct projections from the amygdala to the dentate gyrus (Pitkänen et al., 2000), BLA stimulation is sufficient to reinforce and enhance LTP at the dentate gyrus when applied close in time to the tetanic stimulus in the perforant path (Abe, 2001; Frey et al., 2001). In contrast, BLA stimulation impairs LTP when applied hours before tetanic stimulation, demonstrating a similar temporal profile to the effects of stress on encoding compared to retrieval. Indeed, BLA stimulation can shift from inducing LTP to longterm depression (LTD) in the dentate gyrus with changes to timing or intensity (Nakao, Matsuyama, Matsuki, & Ikegaya, 2004). The fact that BLA activity changes its modulatory influence over a period of hours is further evidence of a multidimensional network. Activating these diverse projections in naturalistic settings can then produce long-lasting effects with the cooccurring hormonal and stress responses that typically accompany pronounced amygdala activity.

Even when only considering the outcome of perforant path LTP, evidence points to the BLA influencing the hippocampal formation through a multitude of pathways and intermediary regions. First, Thomas, Assaf, and Iversen (1984) demonstrated that paired-pulse facilitation (PPF) at the perforant path synapse could be achieved when the first pulse was delivered to the lateral amygdala (part of the BLA), and the second pulse was delivered to the entorhinal cortex. Since PPF is a presynaptic mechanism of synaptic strengthening (Kleschevnikov et al., 1997; Schulz, Cook, & Johnston, 1994), its induction by split amygdala/entorhinal cortex stimulation suggests that the entorhinal cortex is a critical intermediary between the amygdala and hippocampus. Still, the amygdala-entorhinal cortex-hippocampus pathway cannot cover all brain regions involved in the modulation of the perforant path. Effective consolidation from early phase to late phase LTP (e-LTP, 1-LTP) has been shown to be dependent on the fimbria-fornix (Jas, Almaguer, Frey, & Bergado, 2000). In addition, BLA-modulated LTP reinforcement is dependent on brain-wide muscarinic receptor activity (Frey et al., 2001; Jas et al., 2000). The medial septum and diagonal band of Broca are the primary sources of acetylcholine in the hippocampus (Dannenberg, Young, & Hasselmo, 2017; Mesulam, Mufson, Wainer, & Levey, 1983; Solari & Hangya, 2018), so the influence of muscarinic activity on BLA-mediated changes to hippocampal LTP implicates the medial septum and diagonal band of Broca as contributors to this functional network. The differentiation between e-LTP and l-LTP also points to the multiple mechanisms at play. Lesions to the fimbria-fornix do not impair BLA-evoked potentials in the hippocampus or e-LTP, only the maintenance and consolidation into l-LTP. Therefore, multiple pathways are recruited to establish and maintain synaptic changes even with the precise and isolated stimulation of the perforant path.

The complexity of amygdala–hippocampus interactions expands when effects beyond the dentate gyrus are considered. Comparing the effects on the dentate gyrus and CA1 offer insight into how amygdala activity, such as by stress or emotional content, can have seemingly opposing effects on memory depending on the specific experimental conditions. Depending on the stimulation parameters, electrical stimulation of the BLA *in vitro* can enhance LTP in the dentate

gyrus, where the same stimulation will have no effect or impair LTP in the CA1 (Vouimba & Richter-Levin, 2005). A possible mechanism behind this difference is that, unlike the dentate gyrus, the CA1 receives direct projections from the BLA. This cellular mechanism may be one way in which identical BLA activity can enhance consolidation while impairing retrieval (as discussed in 3.1). All the evidence from *in vitro* investigations into the amygdala-hippocampus circuit underscore the fact that amygdala-hippocampus modulation encompasses a multitude of pathways and effects. The wide-ranging, and at times contrasting, effects of the BLA on the hippocampus highlight its role as a true modulatory region.

BLA activity likely modulates hippocampal plasticity through the expression of plasticity-related proteins within the hippocampus, which can stabilize or destabilize changes in synaptic strength. The immediate early gene Arc/Arg3.1 (Link et al., 1995; Lyford et al., 1995) is one such effector which is activated by exposures to new contexts (Guzowski, McNaughton, Barnes, & Worley, 1999; Huff et al., 2006) and is necessary for synaptic growth and the consolidation of LTP and long-term memory (Guzowski et al., 2000; Plath et al., 2006; Waung, Pfeiffer, Nosyreva, Ronesi, & Huber, 2008). Stimulation of the BLA is sufficient to increase hippocampal Arc/Arg3.1 transcription (McIntyre et al., 2005; McReynolds et al., 2014a; McReynolds et al., 2010), and inhibiting Arc/Arg3.1 blocks the memory-enhancing effects of BLA activation (Guzowski et al., 2000). Thus, the BLA can modulate LTP, and long-term memory as a result, by triggering the plasticity pathway mediated by Arc/Arg3.1.

### **1.4.** Precisely controlling amygdala activity to modulate specific hippocampal memories

Although the amygdala is typically stimulated by intense stimuli in experimental settings, the degree of activation required to modulate memory may be much lower. Experimental stimuli can take the form of aversive painful shocks, highly arousing images like graphic gore or pornography (Kurdi, Lozano, & Banaji, 2017; Lang, 2008), or infusions of norepinephrine or glucocorticoids that increase BLA activity for multiple hours (McIntyre et al., 2002; Pelletier, Likhtik, Filali, & Paré, 2005). Such intensity, often operationalized as arousal, may be necessary to detect changes in regional neural activity via fMRI or PET scans. However, experiments demonstrating the sufficiency of small amygdala ensembles to activate fear memories (Butler et al., 2015; Kitamura et al., 2017) show that general upregulation of activity may not be a necessary component of BLA modulation of the hippocampus. Activity in a small population of BLA neurons sufficiently represents specific memories. Such activity could be representative of sparse coding in the amygdala. Coding in this way would show a given stimulus to be represented by a small minority of neurons in the BLA. In conjunction, a given neuron would only represent a small minority of stimuli. Restricted activation of BLA neurons could then modulate specific memories based on concurrent activity in the hippocampus. The combination of these two factors would then send specific information to the hippocampus, demonstrating a modulatory mechanism that is distinct from the long-observed enhancement of memory by nonspecific increases in activity.

Brief electrical stimulation of the BLA has demonstrated the ability to modulate the BLA-hippocampus circuit with millisecond precision at much lower intensity than traditional manipulations. This type of artificial stimulation allows BLA activity to modulate hippocampal memories that are normally independent from the BLA. Both motor learning (Bergado, Rojas, Capdevila, Gonzalez, & Almaguer-Melian, 2006) and spatial memory (Almaguer-Melian et al., 2005) was improved with brief electrical stimulation to the BLA, demonstrating that memory modulation depends on BLA activity, not the stimulus characteristics themselves.

Brief stimulation of the amygdala has not only demonstrated a dissociation between the ability to prioritize memory and the affective characteristics of a stimulus, but it has demonstrated a dissociation between affective experience and amygdala activity. A series of experiments carried out in both rodents and humans has demonstrated the extreme temporal precision of prioritized memory possible with electrical BLA stimulation. By electrically stimulating the BLA immediately after exploration of a non-affective object, the long-term memory for that object is enhanced without affecting the memory of objects immediately preceding or following the manipulated object (Bass & Manns, 2015; Bass, Nizam, Partain, Wang, & Manns, 2014; Bass, Partain, & Manns, 2012; Inman et al., 2018). Not only does the stimulation fail to produce a physiological arousal response (e.g. freezing in rats, increase skin conductance and heart rate in humans), but none of the human participants who underwent this BLA stimulation could perceive the stimulation (Inman et al., 2018). Thus, BLA stimulation at low intensity (20 µA in rats, 0.5 mA in humans) prioritized nonaffective declarative memory for consolidation into long term memory without activating the physiological cascades that are typically activated during arousal. Not only was the stimulation temporally precise, but the memory was modulated in a temporally precise manner as well. Electrical BLA stimulation therefore replicates how high-arousal images are preferentially remembered even when interspersed with neutral images (Adolphs, Cahill, Schul, & Babinsky, 1997; Adolphs et al., 2000; Hamann et al., 1999). Such specificity for memory modulation offers a behavioral analog to the cellular phenomenon of plasticity being restricted to specific synapses via synaptic tagging (Bergado et al., 2011).

The ability for BLA activity to prioritize individual hippocampal memories suggests that it can be more specific than modulating hippocampal activity through general increases or decreases of activity, but that both general and specific activity can modulate hippocampal memory. For instance, the enhancement of memories following nonspecific increases in BLA activity by electrical stimulation or infusion of norepinephrine may occur by biasing certain BLA ensembles more than others, but the general increase in BLA input to the hippocampus may also bias coincidentally active hippocampal ensembles towards consolidation regardless of the identity of BLA input. However, experimental evidence suggests that the specific ensembles in the BLA that are activated by a unique stimulus likely also drive the consolidation of their downstream hippocampal targets. For that to be the case, affective and social information would need to be encoded by ensembles in the BLA. Aim 1 (Chapter 2) was designed to assess how the firing properties of neurons in both the amygdala and hippocampus could facilitate this prioritization of specific information.

### **1.5.** Neural states beneficial to memory

Certain patterns of neural activity in the hippocampus need to be induced by BLA activity in order to prioritize specific facts and events to be consolidated into memory. The longlasting changes in hippocampal circuitry necessary for long-term memory are driven by spiketiming dependent plasticity, which is in turn coordinated by neuronal oscillations. Hippocampal oscillations have long been known to correlate with distinct behavioral states and memory performance. Theta, the dominant oscillation in the hippocampus (6-10 Hz in rats) (Buzsáki, 2002; Lisman, 2005), is known to fluctuate based on activity level and arousal (Montoya, Heynen, Faris, & Sainsbury, 1989; Sheremet et al., 2019), and organize neural activity for successful navigation (Buzsáki, 2005; Buzsaki & Moser, 2013). In addition, oscillations at the slow gamma range (30-55 Hz in rats) have been shown to correlate with successful encoding, to the extent that power in the slow gamma range at the time of encoding can be predictive of later retrieval success (Jutras, Fries, & Buffalo, 2009; Sederberg, Kahana, Howard, Donner, & Madsen, 2003; Sederberg et al., 2007; Trimper, Galloway, Jones, Mandi, & Manns, 2017).

Both theta and slow gamma are critically involved in mnemonic processes, but their interaction with each other is also correlated with memory performance, specifically the modulation of gamma amplitude by phase of theta (i.e. comodulation / cross-frequency coupling; (Tort, Komorowski, Manns, Kopell, & Eichenbaum, 2009; Trimper, Stefanescu, & Manns, 2014). Comodulation is a more accurate representation of ongoing neural activity; slow gamma power is often elevated in the hippocampus for seconds at a time, but the amplitude of each gamma cycle is not constantly elevated. Rather, specific behavioral states like object investigation (Trimper et al., 2017; Zheng, Bieri, Hwaun, & Colgin, 2016) increase slow gamma power and theta-gamma comodulation, indicating that gamma amplitude is changing cycle-bycycle.

Theta-gamma comodulation can enable successful memory processes, which has been most closely studied in the context of phase procession during navigation tasks. A single theta cycle is thought to organize individual neuron activity (i.e., ordering neurons from first to last) and gamma cycles (Buzsáki, 2002; Lisman, 2005). Therefore, the relative position of gamma cycles cannot contain actionable information in the absence of an overarching theta cycle to reference against. These oscillations are one mechanism by which the BLA could modulate memory consolidation. Increasing oscillatory activity, especially that of theta-gamma comodulation, could therefore be one mechanism by which nonspecific BLA input could prioritize hippocampus-dependent memory.

Like theta in the hippocampus, gamma is a prominent oscillation in the BLA (Bauer, Paz, & Paré, 2007; Feng et al., 2019) and fluctuates with fear (Amir, Headley, Lee, Haufler, & Pare,

2018; Seidenbecher, Laxmi, Stork, & Pape, 2003; Stujenske, Likhtik, Topiwala, & Gordon, 2014). These oscillations in the amygdala influence oscillatory activity in the regions it projects to, including the hippocampus. Oscillatory activity between the amygdala and hippocampus synchronizes during fear expression (Seidenbecher et al., 2003) and the processing of social information (Zheng et al., 2017). As such, the connections between the amygdala and hippocampus are functional and able to promote pro-memory states in the hippocampus that naturally occur. Therefore, direct manipulation of the oscillatory output of the BLA could synchronize the ongoing activity in both regions and prime the concurrently activated hippocampal ensemble for consolidation regardless of the specific BLA input.

The specific source of oscillations influenced by BLA activity may also explain its differential effects on consolidation and retrieval. Both the entorhinal cortex and CA3 are known to drive gamma rhythms in CA1, which have been shown to correlate with encoding and retrieval, respectively (Colgin et al., 2009). The bias towards consolidation over retrieval driven by BLA activity may also be transmitted through the relative strength of these two systems. Anatomical (Pitkänen et al., 2000) and functional (Thomas et al., 1984) projections are stronger from the BLA to the entorhinal cortex than to CA3, which would allow for preferential recruitment of the consolidation circuitry. Therefore, the BLA modulates the pattern and source of oscillatory activity within the hippocampus by manipulating existing pathways to achieve its long-term effects.

### 1.5.1. Inducing beneficial memory states by indirect modulation

The influence of ongoing hippocampal neural activity in the success or failure of encoding is precisely why manipulation of specific memory traces cannot be successfully achieved through coarse manipulations of the hippocampus itself. Memory is often impaired when the hippocampus is directly stimulating in an open loop regardless of the stimulation frequency (Coleshill et al., 2004; Halgren, Wilson, & Stapleton, 1985; Jacobs et al., 2016; Lipponen, Woldemichael, Gurevicius, & Tanila, 2012). These impairments likely arise from the fact that direct stimulation disrupts the ongoing oscillations in the hippocampus, which effectively scrambles the information being processed in the circuits. In contrast, stimulation of input regions to the hippocampus have had much better success. Stimulation of the entorhinal cortex in humans (Suthana et al., 2012) and medial septum in rats (Izadi et al., 2019) has improved spatial learning when hippocampal stimulation did not. Generally, stimulation of input regions including regions in the medial temporal lobe and the amygdala have been more effective at enhancing hippocampal function.

An alternative strategy to stimulating input regions is directly stimulating the hippocampus in a closed loop. This strategy is used to prevent hippocampal activity from being scrambled by selectively applying stimulation at specific neural states (e.g. during a sharp-wave ripple or at a specific phase of theta). For instance, the exact same stimulation protocol produced LTP when triggered by the peak of ongoing hippocampal theta, and Long-Term Depression (LTD) when triggered by the trough of ongoing hippocampal theta (Huerta & Lisman, 1995). Behavioral effects of stimulation also exhibit this phase-dependence; encoding of spatial memory was only enhanced when hippocampal activity was selectively inhibited at the peak of theta, whereas retrieval was only enhanced when hippocampal activity was selectively inhibited at the trough of theta (Siegle & Wilson, 2014). These results suggest that, in order to successfully modulate hippocampal memory, any interventions would be most effective by being responsive to the ongoing hippocampal oscillations. Doing so typically requires stimulation on a closed

loop. Without it, disrupting native oscillations can impair memory, and the effects of blindly applying stimulation on top of those oscillations can vary with each trial.

The alternative to closed-loop stimulation would be an open-loop stimulation that resets and re-synchronizes native hippocampal oscillations without fully disrupting them. Phase reset has been shown to be triggered by natural behaviors and interaction with a stimulus (Mormann et al., 2005), and the extent to which an event triggers hippocampal theta to reset its phase has been shown to correlate with later memory performance in some instances (Jutras, Fries, & Buffalo, 2013). Therefore, an exogenous stimulation that resets the phase of hippocampal oscillations may bypass the phase-dependent effects and other scrambling signals that fail to prioritize memory. This was the motivation of Aim 2 (Chapter 3), which was designed to modulate the output from the BLA to facilitate communication between the two regions while putting the hippocampus in a neural state beneficial to memory.

#### **1.6.** Summary of experiments

The consequences of specific representations in or manipulations of the amygdala on hippocampal activity are still largely unknown. On a more basic level, it is not currently known whether neuronal representations in the amygdala are analogous to those in the hippocampus. The degree of similarity between the two regions is important because that will influence the linearity of the relationship between activity in the amygdala and hippocampus. Modulation of declarative memory is a direct downstream effect of that relationship, so there is an outstanding need to understand what is processed in the amygdala, how that processed information is transmitted to the hippocampus, and what that information does to the resulting hippocampal representation.

The ways in which the amygdala and the hippocampus are involved in the consolidation of declarative memory were assessed in two aims to determine how relevant information is first represented by neuronal activity, and how it is then coordinated for consolidation. The first aim investigated the pattern of amygdala and hippocampus activity in humans during a declarative memory task that includes social stimuli known to preferentially recruit the amygdala (Chapter 2). Here, the focus was on single-unit activity so that the neural correlates of memory and stimulus characteristics could be deciphered, as opposed to general activation patterns. The specificity of BLA-mediated enhancement of memory suggests that the specificity of individual stimulus representations plays an important role in how the resulting memory is modulated under naturalistic conditions. The extent of sparse coding in both regions was therefore analyzed to assess one possible coding scheme the amygdala could use to represent specific memories. Neuronal representations of both social and nonsocial as well as remembered and forgotten stimuli were analyzed in the hippocampus and amygdala to determine the extent to which the coding of those categories differs between the two regions. Previously, only the hippocampus was found to employ sparse coding to represent the memory status of a stimulus (Wixted et al., 2018; Wixted et al., 2014). By including socially-salient information, Aim 1 (Chapter 2) investigated if the amygdala would sparsely code information it is more strongly tuned to represent. Even with the apparent differential use of sparse coding between the regions, many studies have found memory to be similarly represented in both regions (Fried et al., 1997; Rutishauser et al., 2010; Rutishauser et al., 2015). These findings are at odds with the conceptualization of the amygdala as a modulatory region with a role distinct from the hippocampus. However, neurons in those previous studies were classified in both regions using the same criteria, perhaps biasing the results in both regions towards similarity while bypassing

the differences in firing distributions that may exist. Therefore, analyzing single-unit data in response to stimuli with characteristics preferred by the hippocampus (memory) and amygdala (social salience), their distinct roles are more likely to be uncovered.

Whereas the first aim observed neuronal activity to determine how information is naturally represented in a way to enable modulation of specific memories, the second aim precisely manipulated the circuit in rats to determine what nonspecific output from the BLA could induce a positive memory state in the hippocampus (Chapter 3). These downstream changes in oscillatory activity are necessary to consolidate the representations observed in the first aim to long-term memory. This aim built upon existing research showing brief electrical stimulation to prioritize recognition memory for later consolidation (Bass & Manns, 2015; Bass et al., 2014; Bass et al., 2012; Inman et al., 2018). Analyses in this aim focused on coordinated network activity (i.e., local field potentials) to compare the responses elicited in the hippocampus by BLA stimulation to oscillatory activity known to correlate with and predict good memory.

Taken together, these two aims addressed fundamental questions about how neural activity within and between the hippocampus and amygdala contribute to declarative memory in low arousal settings. The following results will describe the ways in which the amygdala interacts with the hippocampus in a time-restricted manner. In doing so, the roles of the two regions will be further dissociated. In addition, the parameters necessary for successful and reliable open-loop modulation of the hippocampus will be described by real-time recordings of both regions. The ability of the amygdala to prioritize memories by both natural and artificial means reaffirms its ability to act as a relatively universal modulator, not one tied to emotional experiences or general arousal.

- Abe, K. (2001). Modulation of hippocampal long-term potentiation by the amygdala: a synaptic mechanism linking emotion and memory. *Jpn J Pharmacol*, *86*(1), 18-22.
- Adolphs, R., Cahill, L., Schul, R., & Babinsky, R. (1997). Impaired declarative memory for emotional material following bilateral amygdala damage in humans. *Learn Mem*, 4(3), 291-300.
- Adolphs, R., Gosselin, F., Buchanan, T. W., Tranel, D., Schyns, P., & Damasio, A. R. (2005). A mechanism for impaired fear recognition after amygdala damage. *Nature*, 433(7021), 68-72. doi:10.1038/nature03086
- Adolphs, R., Tranel, D., & Damasio, A. R. (1998). The human amygdala in social judgment. *Nature, 393*(6684), 470-474. doi:10.1038/30982
- Adolphs, R., Tranel, D., Damasio, H., & Damasio, A. (1994). Impaired recognition of emotion in facial expressions following bilateral damage to the human amygdala. *Nature*, 372(6507), 669-672. doi:10.1038/372669a0
- Adolphs, R., Tranel, D., & Denburg, N. (2000). Impaired emotional declarative memory following unilateral amygdala damage. *Learn Mem*, 7(3), 180-186.
- Adolphs, R., Tranel, D., Hamann, S., Young, A. W., Calder, A. J., Phelps, E. A., . . . Damasio,
  A. R. (1999). Recognition of facial emotion in nine individuals with bilateral amygdala
  damage. *Neuropsychologia*, 37(10), 1111-1117.
- Akirav, I., & Richter-Levin, G. (2002). Mechanisms of amygdala modulation of hippocampal plasticity. *J Neurosci*, 22(22), 9912-9921.
- Almaguer-Melian, W., Capdevila, V., Ramírez, M., Vallejo, A., Rosillo, J. C., & Bergado, J. A.
  (2005). Post-training stimulation of the basolateral amygdala improves spatial learning in rats with lesion of the fimbria-fornix. *Restor Neurol Neurosci*, 23, 43-50.
- Amir, A., Headley, D. B., Lee, S. C., Haufler, D., & Pare, D. (2018). Vigilance-Associated Gamma Oscillations Coordinate the Ensemble Activity of Basolateral Amygdala Neurons. *Neuron*, 97(3), 656-669 e657. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2017.12.035
- Andersen, P., Morris, R., Amaral, D., Bliss, T., & O'Keefe, J. (Eds.). (2007). *The hippocampus book*. New York, NY, US: Oxford University Press.
- Barsegyan, A., McGaugh, J. L., & Roozendaal, B. (2014). Noradrenergic activation of the basolateral amygdala modulates the consolidation of object-in-context recognition memory. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 8, 160. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00160
- Bass, D. I., & Manns, J. R. (2015). Memory-enhancing amygdala stimulation elicits gamma synchrony in the hippocampus. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, *129*(3), 244-256.
  doi:10.1037/bne0000052
- Bass, D. I., Nizam, Z. G., Partain, K. N., Wang, A., & Manns, J. R. (2014). Amygdala-mediated enhancement of memory for specific events depends on the hippocampus. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, 107(0), 37-41. doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2013.10.020
- Bass, D. I., Partain, K. N., & Manns, J. R. (2012). Event-specific enhancement of memory via brief electrical stimulation to the basolateral complex of the amygdala in rats. *Behav Neurosci*, *126*(1), 204-208. doi:10.1037/a0026462
- Bauer, E. P., Paz, R., & Paré, D. (2007). Gamma Oscillations Coordinate Amygdalo-Rhinal Interactions during Learning. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 27(35), 9369-9379. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.2153-07.2007

- Bechara, A., Tranel, D., Damasio, H., Adolphs, R., Rockland, C., & Damasio, A. R. (1995).
  Double dissociation of conditioning and declarative knowledge relative to the amygdala and hippocampus in humans. *Science*, *269*(5227), 1115-1118.
- Bergado, J. A., Lucas, M., & Richter-Levin, G. (2011). Emotional tagging--a simple hypothesis in a complex reality. *Prog Neurobiol*, *94*(1), 64-76. doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2011.03.004
- Bergado, J. A., Rojas, Y., Capdevila, V., Gonzalez, O., & Almaguer-Melian, W. (2006).
  Stimulation of the basolateral amygdala improves the acquisition of a motor skill. *Restor Neurol Neurosci*, 24(2), 115-121.
- Bliss, T. V., & Lomo, T. (1973). Long-lasting potentiation of synaptic transmission in the dentate area of the anaesthetized rabbit following stimulation of the perforant path. J Physiol, 232(2), 331-356.
- Bradley, M. M., Greenwald, M. K., Petry, M. C., & Lang, P. J. (1992). Remembering pictures: pleasure and arousal in memory. *Journal of experimental psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition*, 18(2), 379.
- Brown, R., & Kulik, J. (1977). Flashbulb memories. *Cognition*, *5*(1), 73-99. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0010-0277(77)90018-X</u>
- Butler, A. B. (2017). Of Horse-Caterpillars and Homologies: Evolution of the Hippocampus and Its Name. *Brain Behav Evol*, *90*(1), 7-14. doi:10.1159/000475981
- Butler, C. W., Wilson, Y. M., Gunnersen, J. M., & Murphy, M. (2015). Tracking the fear memory engram: discrete populations of neurons within amygdala, hypothalamus, and lateral septum are specifically activated by auditory fear conditioning. *Learn Mem*, 22(8), 370-384. doi:10.1101/lm.037663.114

- Buzsáki, G. (2002). Theta Oscillations in the Hippocampus. *Neuron*, *33*(3), 325-340. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(02)00586-X</u>
- Buzsáki, G. (2005). Theta rhythm of navigation: Link between path integration and landmark navigation, episodic and semantic memory. *Hippocampus*, 15(7), 827-840.
  doi:10.1002/hipo.20113
- Buzsaki, G., & Moser, E. I. (2013). Memory, navigation and theta rhythm in the hippocampalentorhinal system. *Nat Neurosci, 16*(2), 130-138.
- Coleshill, S. G., Binnie, C. D., Morris, R. G., Alarcón, G., van Emde Boas, W., Velis, D. N., . . . van Rijen, P. C. (2004). Material-Specific Recognition Memory Deficits Elicited by Unilateral Hippocampal Electrical Stimulation. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 24(7), 1612-1616. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.4352-03.2004
- Colgin, L. L., Denninger, T., Fyhn, M., Hafting, T., Bonnevie, T., Jensen, O., . . . Moser, E. I.
  (2009). Frequency of gamma oscillations routes flow of information in the hippocampus. *Nature*, 462(7271), 353-357.

doi:http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v462/n7271/suppinfo/nature08573\_S1.html

- Craik, F. I. M., & Lockhart, R. S. (1972). Levels of processing: A framework for memory research. *Journal of Verbal Learning and Verbal Behavior*, *11*(6), 671-684. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5371(72)80001-X</u>
- Dannenberg, H., Young, K., & Hasselmo, M. (2017). Modulation of Hippocampal Circuits by Muscarinic and Nicotinic Receptors. *Frontiers in neural circuits*, *11*, 102-102. doi:10.3389/fncir.2017.00102
- de Quervain, D. J., Roozendaal, B., & McGaugh, J. L. (1998). Stress and glucocorticoids impair retrieval of long-term spatial memory. *Nature*, *394*(6695), 787-790. doi:10.1038/29542

- Donzis, E. J., Rennaker, R. L., & Thompson, L. T. (2013). Fear conditioning alters neuronspecific hippocampal place field stability via the basolateral amygdala. *Brain Res*, 1525, 16-25. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2013.06.015
- Ekstrom, A. D., Kahana, M. J., Caplan, J. B., Fields, T. A., Isham, E. A., Newman, E. L., & Fried, I. (2003). Cellular networks underlying human spatial navigation. *Nature*, 425(6954), 184-188.

doi:http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v425/n6954/suppinfo/nature01964\_S1.html

- Feinstein, J. S., Adolphs, R., Damasio, A., & Tranel, D. (2011). The human amygdala and the induction and experience of fear. *Current biology : CB*, 21(1), 34-38. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2010.11.042
- Feinstein, J. S., Buzza, C., Hurlemann, R., Follmer, R. L., Dahdaleh, N. S., Coryell, W. H., . . . Wemmie, J. A. (2013). Fear and panic in humans with bilateral amygdala damage. *Nature Neuroscience*, 16, 270. doi:10.1038/nn.3323

https://www.nature.com/articles/nn.3323#supplementary-information

- Feng, F., Headley, D. B., Amir, A., Kanta, V., Chen, Z., Paré, D., & Nair, S. (2019). Gamma oscillations in the basolateral amygdala: biophysical mechanisms and computational consequences. *eneuro*, ENEURO.0388-0318.2018. doi:10.1523/eneuro.0388-18.2018
- Folkerts, S., Rutishauser, U., & Howard, M. W. (2018). Human Episodic Memory Retrieval Is Accompanied by a Neural Contiguity Effect. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 38(17), 4200-4211. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.2312-17.2018
- Frey, S., Bergado-Rosado, J., Seidenbecher, T., Pape, H. C., & Frey, J. U. (2001). Reinforcement of early long-term potentiation (early-LTP) in dentate gyrus by stimulation of the

basolateral amygdala: heterosynaptic induction mechanisms of late-LTP. *J Neurosci*, *21*(10), 3697-3703.

- Fried, I., MacDonald, K. A., & Wilson, C. L. (1997). Single neuron activity in human hippocampus and amygdala during recognition of faces and objects. *Neuron*, 18(5), 753-765.
- Gale, G. D., Anagnostaras, S. G., Godsil, B. P., Mitchell, S., Nozawa, T., Sage, J. R., . . .
  Fanselow, M. S. (2004). Role of the Basolateral Amygdala in the Storage of Fear
  Memories across the Adult Lifetime of Rats. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 24(15), 3810-3815. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.4100-03.2004
- Gardiner, J. M., & Parkin, A. J. (1990). Attention and recollective experience in recognition memory. *Memory & Cognition*, 18(6), 579-583. doi:10.3758/BF03197100
- Gold, P. E., & Van Buskirk, R. B. (1975). Facilitation of time-dependent memory processes with posttrial epinephrine injections. *Behavioral Biology*, *13*(2), 145-153.
  doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0091-6773(75)91784-8</u>
- Gothard, K. M., Battaglia, F. P., Erickson, C. A., Spitler, K. M., & Amaral, D. G. (2007). Neural responses to facial expression and face identity in the monkey amygdala. *J Neurophysiol*, 97(2), 1671-1683. doi:10.1152/jn.00714.2006
- Guzowski, J. F., Lyford, G. L., Stevenson, G. D., Houston, F. P., McGaugh, J. L., Worley, P. F., & Barnes, C. A. (2000). Inhibition of activity-dependent arc protein expression in the rat hippocampus impairs the maintenance of long-term potentiation and the consolidation of long-term memory. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 20(11), 3993-4001.

- Guzowski, J. F., McNaughton, B. L., Barnes, C. A., & Worley, P. F. (1999). Environmentspecific expression of the immediate-early gene Arc in hippocampal neuronal ensembles. *Nat Neurosci*, 2(12), 1120-1124.
- Halgren, E., Babb, T. L., & Crandall, P. H. (1978). Activity of human hippocampal formation and amygdala neurons during memory testing. *Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology*, 45(5), 585-601. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0013-4694(78)90159-1</u>
- Halgren, E., Wilson, C. L., & Stapleton, J. M. (1985). Human Medial Temporal-Lobe
  Stimulation Disrupts Both Formation and Retrieval of Recent Memories. *Brain and Cognition*, 4, 9.
- Hamann, S. B., Ely, T. D., Grafton, S. T., & Kilts, C. D. (1999). Amygdala activity related to enhanced memory for pleasant and aversive stimuli. *Nat Neurosci*, 2(3), 289-293. doi:10.1038/6404
- Han, J. H., Kushner, S. A., Yiu, A. P., Hsiang, H. L., Buch, T., Waisman, A., . . . Josselyn, S. A. (2009). Selective erasure of a fear memory. *Science*, *323*(5920), 1492-1496. doi:10.1126/science.1164139
- Holloway-Erickson, C. M., McReynolds, J. R., & McIntyre, C. K. (2012). Memory-enhancing intra-basolateral amygdala infusions of clenbuterol increase Arc and CaMKIIα protein expression in the rostral anterior cingulate cortex. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 6, 17. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2012.00017
- Huerta, P. T., & Lisman, J. E. (1995). Bidirectional synaptic plasticity induced by a single burst during cholinergic theta oscillation in CA1 in vitro. *Neuron*, *15*(5), 1053-1063.
- Huff, M. L., Miller, R. L., Deisseroth, K., Moorman, D. E., & LaLumiere, R. T. (2013).Posttraining optogenetic manipulations of basolateral amygdala activity modulate

consolidation of inhibitory avoidance memory in rats. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *110*(9), 3597-3602. doi:10.1073/pnas.1219593110

- Huff, N. C., Frank, M., Wright-Hardesty, K., Sprunger, D., Matus-Amat, P., Higgins, E., &
  Rudy, J. W. (2006). Amygdala Regulation of Immediate-Early Gene Expression in the
  Hippocampus Induced by Contextual Fear Conditioning. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 26(5), 1616-1623. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.4964-05.2006
- Huff, N. C., & Rudy, J. W. (2004). The amygdala modulates hippocampus-dependent context memory formation and stores cue-shock associations. *Behav Neurosci*, 118(1), 53-62. doi:10.1037/0735-7044.118.1.53
- Hui, G. K., Figueroa, I. R., Poytress, B. S., Roozendaal, B., McGaugh, J. L., & Weinberger, N.
  M. (2004). Memory enhancement of classical fear conditioning by post-training injections of corticosterone in rats. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, *81*(1), 67-74. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2003.09.002</u>
- Inman, C. S., Manns, J. R., Bijanki, K. R., Bass, D. I., Hamann, S., Drane, D. L., . . . Willie, J. T. (2018). Direct Electrical Stimulation of the Amygdala Enhances Declarative Memory in Humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*.
- Izadi, A., Pevzner, A., Lee, D. J., Ekstrom, A. D., Shahlaie, K., & Gurkoff, G. G. (2019). Medial septal stimulation increases seizure threshold and improves cognition in epileptic rats. *Brain Stimul.* doi:10.1016/j.brs.2019.01.005
- Izquierdo, I., Furini, C. R., & Myskiw, J. C. (2016). Fear Memory. *Physiol Rev*, *96*(2), 695-750. doi:10.1152/physrev.00018.2015

- Jacobs, J., Miller, J., Lee, S. A., Coffey, T., Watrous, A. J., Sperling, M. R., . . . Rizzuto, D. S. (2016). Direct Electrical Stimulation of the Human Entorhinal Region and Hippocampus Impairs Memory. *Neuron*, 92(5), 983-990. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2016.10.062
- Janak, P. H., & Tye, K. M. (2015). From circuits to behaviour in the amygdala. *Nature*, *517*(7534), 284-292. doi:10.1038/nature14188
- Jas, J., Almaguer, W., Frey, J. U., & Bergado, J. (2000). Lesioning the fimbria-fornix impairs basolateral amygdala induced reinforcement of LTP in the dentate gyrus. *Brain Res*, 861(1), 186-189.
- Johansen, J. P., Hamanaka, H., Monfils, M. H., Behnia, R., Deisseroth, K., Blair, H. T., & LeDoux, J. E. (2010). Optical activation of lateral amygdala pyramidal cells instructs associative fear learning. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 107(28), 12692-12697. doi:10.1073/pnas.1002418107
- Jutras, M. J., Fries, P., & Buffalo, E. A. (2009). Gamma-Band Synchronization in the Macaque Hippocampus and Memory Formation. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 29(40), 12521-12531. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.0640-09.2009
- Jutras, M. J., Fries, P., & Buffalo, E. A. (2013). Oscillatory activity in the monkey hippocampus during visual exploration and memory formation. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences, 110(32), 13144-13149. doi:10.1073/pnas.1302351110
- Kim, E. J., Kim, E. S., Park, M., Cho, J., & Kim, J. J. (2012). Amygdalar Stimulation Produces Alterations on Firing Properties of Hippocampal Place Cells. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 32(33), 11424-11434. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.1108-12.2012

Kim, Eun J., Park, M., Kong, M.-S., Park, Sang G., Cho, J., & Kim, Jeansok J. (2015).
Alterations of Hippocampal Place Cells in Foraging Rats Facing a "Predatory" Threat. *Current Biology*, 25(10), 1362-1367. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2015.03.048</u>

- Kitamura, T., Ogawa, S. K., Roy, D. S., Okuyama, T., Morrissey, M. D., Smith, L. M., . . . Tonegawa, S. (2017). Engrams and circuits crucial for systems consolidation of a memory. *Science*, *356*(6333), 73-78. doi:10.1126/science.aam6808
- Kleschevnikov, A. M., Sokolov, M. V., Kuhnt, U., Dawe, G. S., Stephenson, J. D., & Voronin,L. L. (1997). Changes in paired-pulse facilitation correlate with induction of long-term potentiation in area CA1 of rat hippocampal slices. *Neuroscience*, *76*(3), 829-843.
- Klin, A., Jones, W., Schultz, R., Volkmar, F., & Cohen, D. (2002). Visual fixation patterns during viewing of naturalistic social situations as predictors of social competence in individuals with autism. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 59(9), 809-816. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.59.9.809
- Klüver, H., & Bucy, P. C. (1939). Preliminary analysis of functions of the temporal lobes in monkeys. *Archives of Neurology & Psychiatry*, 42(6), 979-1000.
  doi:10.1001/archneurpsyc.1939.02270240017001
- Kobayashi, T., Tran, A. H., Nishijo, H., Ono, T., & Matsumoto, G. (2003). Contribution of hippocampal place cell activity to learning and formation of goal-directed navigation in rats. *Neuroscience*, 117(4), 1025-1035.
- Kurdi, B., Lozano, S., & Banaji, M. R. (2017). Introducing the Open Affective Standardized
  Image Set (OASIS). *Behav Res Methods*, 49(2), 457-470. doi:10.3758/s13428-016-07153

- LaBar, K. S., LeDoux, J. E., Spencer, D. D., & Phelps, E. A. (1995). Impaired fear conditioning following unilateral temporal lobectomy in humans. *J Neurosci*, 15(10), 6846-6855.
- Lang, P. J., Bradley, M.M., & Cuthbert, B.N. (2008). International affective picture system (IAPS): Affective ratings of pictures and instruction manual. (Technical Report A-8). from University of Florida, Gainesville, FL.
- LeDoux, J. (1998). *The emotional brain: The mysterious underpinnings of emotional life*: Simon and Schuster.
- LePort, A. K. R., Stark, S. M., McGaugh, J. L., & Stark, C. E. L. (2017). A cognitive assessment of highly superior autobiographical memory. *Memory*, 25(2), 276-288. doi:10.1080/09658211.2016.1160126
- Liang, K. C., Juler, R. G., & McGaugh, J. L. (1986). Modulating effects of posttraining epinephrine on memory: Involvement of the amygdala noradrenergic system. *Brain Research*, 368(1), 125-133. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(86)91049-8</u>
- Link, W., Konietzko, U., Kauselmann, G., Krug, M., Schwanke, B., Frey, U., & Kuhl, D. (1995). Somatodendritic expression of an immediate early gene is regulated by synaptic activity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 92(12), 5734-5738. doi:10.1073/pnas.92.12.5734
- Lipponen, A., Woldemichael, B. T., Gurevicius, K., & Tanila, H. (2012). Artificial Theta Stimulation Impairs Encoding of Contextual Fear Memory. *PLOS ONE*, 7(11), e48506. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0048506
- Lisman, J. (2005). The theta/gamma discrete phase code occuring during the hippocampal phase precession may be a more general brain coding scheme. *Hippocampus*, *15*(7), 913-922. doi:10.1002/hipo.20121

Liu, X., Ramirez, S., Pang, P. T., Puryear, C. B., Govindarajan, A., Deisseroth, K., & Tonegawa, S. (2012). Optogenetic stimulation of a hippocampal engram activates fear memory recall. *Nature*, 484(7394), 381-385.

doi:<u>http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v484/n7394/abs/nature11028.html#supplement</u> ary-information

- Liu, X., Ramirez, S., & Tonegawa, S. (2014). Inception of a false memory by optogenetic manipulation of a hippocampal memory engram. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci*, 369(1633), 20130142. doi:10.1098/rstb.2013.0142
- Lyford, G. L., Yamagata, K., Kaufmann, W. E., Barnes, C. A., Sanders, L. K., Copeland, N. G., .
  . Worley, P. F. (1995). Arc, a growth factor and activity-regulated gene, encodes a novel cytoskeleton-associated protein that is enriched in neuronal dendrites. *Neuron*, 14(2), 433-445.
- Mamad, O., Stumpp, L., McNamara, H. M., Ramakrishnan, C., Deisseroth, K., Reilly, R. B., & Tsanov, M. (2017). Place field assembly distribution encodes preferred locations. *PLOS Biology*, 15(9), e2002365. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.2002365
- Manns, J. R., & Eichenbaum, H. (2006). Evolution of declarative memory. *Hippocampus*, *16*(9), 795-808. doi:10.1002/hipo.20205
- Manns, J. R., Hopkins, R. O., & Squire, L. R. (2003). Semantic Memory and the Human Hippocampus. *Neuron*, *38*(1), 127-133. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00146-6</u>
- Maren, S., Aharonov, G., & Fanselow, M. S. (1996). Retrograde abolition of conditional fear after excitotoxic lesions in the basolateral amygdala of rats: absence of a temporal gradient. *Behav Neurosci, 110*(4), 718-726.

- McDonald, A. J. (1998). Cortical pathways to the mammalian amygdala. *Prog Neurobiol*, 55(3), 257-332.
- McGaugh, J. L. (2002). Memory consolidation and the amygdala: a systems perspective. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 25(9), 456-461. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0166-2236(02)02211-7</u>
- McGaugh, J. L. (2004). The Amygdala Modulates the Consolidation of Memories of Emotionally Arousing Experiences. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 27(1), 1-28. doi:doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144157
- McGaugh, J. L., & Roozendaal, B. (2002). Role of adrenal stress hormones in forming lasting memories in the brain. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 12(2), 205-210. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0959-4388(02)00306-9</u>
- McIntyre, C. K., Hatfield, T., & McGaugh, J. L. (2002). Amygdala norepinephrine levels after training predict inhibitory avoidance retention performance in rats. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, *16*(7), 1223-1226. doi:10.1046/j.1460-9568.2002.02188.x
- McIntyre, C. K., Miyashita, T., Setlow, B., Marjon, K. D., Steward, O., Guzowski, J. F., &
  McGaugh, J. L. (2005). Memory-influencing intra-basolateral amygdala drug infusions
  modulate expression of Arc protein in the hippocampus. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102(30), 10718-10723.
  doi:10.1073/pnas.0504436102
- McReynolds, J. R., Anderson, K. M., Donowho, K. M., & McIntyre, C. K. (2014a).
  Noradrenergic actions in the basolateral complex of the amygdala modulate Arc expression in hippocampal synapses and consolidation of aversive and non-aversive memory. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, *115*(0), 49-57.
  doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2014.08.016</u>

McReynolds, J. R., Donowho, K., Abdi, A., McGaugh, J. L., Roozendaal, B., & McIntyre, C. K. (2010). Memory-enhancing corticosterone treatment increases amygdala norepinephrine and Arc protein expression in hippocampal synaptic fractions. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, *93*(3), 312-321. doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2009.11.005

McReynolds, J. R., Holloway-Erickson, C. M., Parmar, T. U., & McIntyre, C. K. (2014b).
Corticosterone-induced enhancement of memory and synaptic Arc protein in the medial prefrontal cortex. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, *112*, 148-157.
doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2014.02.007

- Mesulam, M. M., Mufson, E. J., Wainer, B. H., & Levey, A. I. (1983). Central cholinergic pathways in the rat: an overview based on an alternative nomenclature (Ch1-Ch6). *Neuroscience*, 10(4), 1185-1201.
- Miller, J. F., Neufang, M., Solway, A., Brandt, A., Trippel, M., Mader, I., . . . Schulze-Bonhage,
  A. (2013). Neural activity in human hippocampal formation reveals the spatial context of retrieved memories. *Science*, *342*(6162), 1111-1114. doi:10.1126/science.1244056
- Moita, M. A. P., Rosis, S., Zhou, Y., LeDoux, J. E., & Blair, H. T. (2004). Putting Fear in Its Place: Remapping of Hippocampal Place Cells during Fear Conditioning. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 24(31), 7015-7023. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.5492-03.2004
- Montoya, C. P., Heynen, A. J., Faris, P. D., & Sainsbury, R. S. (1989). Modality specific type 2 theta production in the immobile rat. *Behav Neurosci, 103*(1), 106-111.
- Mormann, F., Fell, J., Axmacher, N., Weber, B., Lehnertz, K., Elger, C. E., & Fernandez, G. (2005). Phase/amplitude reset and theta-gamma interaction in the human medial temporal lobe during a continuous word recognition memory task. *Hippocampus*, *15*(7), 890-900. doi:10.1002/hipo.20117

- Morrison, S. E., & Salzman, C. D. (2010). Re-valuing the amygdala. *Curr Opin Neurobiol*, 20(2), 221-230. doi:10.1016/j.conb.2010.02.007
- Murray, E. A. (2007). The amygdala, reward and emotion. *Trends Cogn Sci*, *11*(11), 489-497. doi:10.1016/j.tics.2007.08.013
- Nakao, K., Matsuyama, K., Matsuki, N., & Ikegaya, Y. (2004). Amygdala stimulation modulates hippocampal synaptic plasticity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *101*(39), 14270-14275. doi:10.1073/pnas.0405709101
- Nietzsche, F. (1997). *Nietzsche: Untimely Meditations* (R. J. Hollingdale, Trans. D. Breazeale Ed. 2 ed.). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- O'Keefe, J., & Dostrovsky, J. (1971). The hippocampus as a spatial map. Preliminary evidence from unit activity in the freely-moving rat. *Brain Research*, *34*(1), 171-175. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(71)90358-1
- O'Keefe, J., & Recce, M. L. (1993). Phase relationship between hippocampal place units and the EEG theta rhythm. *Hippocampus*, *3*(3), 317-330. doi:10.1002/hipo.450030307
- Parker, E. S., Cahill, L., & McGaugh, J. L. (2006). A Case of Unusual Autobiographical Remembering. *Neurocase*, 12(1), 35-49. doi:10.1080/13554790500473680
- Pelletier, J. G., Likhtik, E., Filali, M., & Paré, D. (2005). Lasting increases in basolateral amygdala activity after emotional arousal: Implications for facilitated consolidation of emotional memories. *Learning & Memory*, 12(2), 96-102. doi:10.1101/lm.88605
- Pelphrey, K. A., Sasson, N. J., Reznick, J. S., Paul, G., Goldman, B. D., & Piven, J. (2002).Visual scanning of faces in autism. *J Autism Dev Disord*, 32(4), 249-261.

Pessoa, L. (2010). Emotion and cognition and the amygdala: from "what is it?" to "what's to be done?". *Neuropsychologia*, 48(12), 3416-3429.
doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2010.06.038

- Petrovich, G. D., Canteras, N. S., & Swanson, L. W. (2001). Combinatorial amygdalar inputs to hippocampal domains and hypothalamic behavior systems. *Brain Res Brain Res Rev*, 38(1-2), 247-289.
- Phelps, E. A., & LeDoux, J. E. (2005). Contributions of the amygdala to emotion processing: from animal models to human behavior. *Neuron*, 48(2), 175-187.
  doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2005.09.025
- Phelps, E. A., & Sharot, T. (2008). How (and Why) Emotion Enhances the Subjective Sense of Recollection. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 17(2), 147-152. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8721.2008.00565.x
- Phillips, R. G., & LeDoux, J. E. (1992). Differential contribution of amygdala and hippocampus to cued and contextual fear conditioning. *Behavioral neuroscience*, 106(2), 274-285. doi:10.1037//0735-7044.106.2.274
- Pitkänen, A., Pikkarainen, M., Nurminen, N., & Ylinen, A. (2000). Reciprocal Connections between the Amygdala and the Hippocampal Formation, Perirhinal Cortex, and Postrhinal Cortex in Rat: A Review. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, *911*(1), 369-391. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2000.tb06738.x

Plath, N., Ohana, O., Dammermann, B., Errington, M. L., Schmitz, D., Gross, C., . . . Kuhl, D. (2006). Arc/Arg3.1 Is Essential for the Consolidation of Synaptic Plasticity and Memories. *Neuron*, 52(3), 437-444. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2006.08.024</u>

- Puff, C. R. (1970). Role of clustering in free recall. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 86(3), 384-386. doi:10.1037/h0030189
- Richter-Levin, G., & Akirav, I. (2003). Emotional tagging of memory formation—in the search for neural mechanisms. *Brain Research Reviews*, 43(3), 247-256. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresrev.2003.08.005</u>

Roozendaal, B., Castello, N. A., Vedana, G., Barsegyan, A., & McGaugh, J. L. (2008).
Noradrenergic activation of the basolateral amygdala modulates consolidation of object recognition memory. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, *90*(3), 576-579.
doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2008.06.010

- Roozendaal, B., Griffith, Q. K., Buranday, J., de Quervain, D. J. F., & McGaugh, J. L. (2003).
  The hippocampus mediates glucocorticoid-induced impairment of spatial memory retrieval: Dependence on the basolateral amygdala. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *100*(3), 1328-1333.
- Roozendaal, B., McEwen, B. S., & Chattarji, S. (2009). Stress, memory and the amygdala. *Nat Rev Neurosci*, *10*(6), 423-433. doi:10.1038/nrn2651
- Roozendaal, B., Okuda, S., Van der Zee, E. A., & McGaugh, J. L. (2006). Glucocorticoid enhancement of memory requires arousal-induced noradrenergic activation in the basolateral amygdala. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103(17), 6741-6746. doi:10.1073/pnas.0601874103
- Roozendaal, B., Schelling, G., & McGaugh, J. L. (2008). Corticotropin-releasing factor in the basolateral amygdala enhances memory consolidation via an interaction with the betaadrenoceptor-cAMP pathway: dependence on glucocorticoid receptor activation. J Neurosci, 28(26), 6642-6651. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.1336-08.2008

Rutishauser, U., Ross, I. B., Mamelak, A. N., & Schuman, E. M. (2010). Human memory strength is predicted by theta-frequency phase-locking of single neurons. *Nature*, 464, 903. doi:10.1038/nature08860

https://www.nature.com/articles/nature08860#supplementary-information

- Rutishauser, U., Ye, S., Koroma, M., Tudusciuc, O., Ross, I. B., Chung, J. M., & Mamelak, A.
  N. (2015). Representation of retrieval confidence by single neurons in the human medial temporal lobe. *Nat Neurosci, 18*(7), 1041-1050. doi:10.1038/nn.4041
- Sah, P., Faber, E. S., Lopez De Armentia, M., & Power, J. (2003). The amygdaloid complex: anatomy and physiology. *Physiol Rev*, 83(3), 803-834. doi:10.1152/physrev.00002.2003
- Schmitt, O., Eipert, P., Philipp, K., Kettlitz, R., Fuellen, G., & Wree, A. (2012). The Intrinsic Connectome of the Rat Amygdala. *Frontiers in Neural Circuits*, 6, 81. doi:10.3389/fncir.2012.00081
- Schulz, P. E., Cook, E. P., & Johnston, D. (1994). Changes in paired-pulse facilitation suggest presynaptic involvement in long-term potentiation. *J Neurosci*, *14*(9), 5325-5337.
- Sederberg, P. B., Kahana, M. J., Howard, M. W., Donner, E. J., & Madsen, J. R. (2003). Theta and gamma oscillations during encoding predict subsequent recall. *J Neurosci*, 23(34), 10809-10814.
- Sederberg, P. B., Schulze-Bonhage, A., Madsen, J. R., Bromfield, E. B., McCarthy, D. C.,
  Brandt, A., . . . Kahana, M. J. (2007). Hippocampal and Neocortical Gamma Oscillations
  Predict Memory Formation in Humans. *Cerebral Cortex*, 17(5), 1190-1196.
  doi:10.1093/cercor/bhl030

- Seidenbecher, T., Laxmi, T. R., Stork, O., & Pape, H.-C. (2003). Amygdalar and Hippocampal Theta Rhythm Synchronization During Fear Memory Retrieval. *Science*, 301(5634), 846-850. doi:10.1126/science.1085818
- Shackman, A. J., & Fox, A. S. (2016). Contributions of the Central Extended Amygdala to Fear and Anxiety. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 36(31), 8050-8063. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.0982-16.2016
- Shapiro, M. L., & Ferbinteanu, J. (2006). Relative spike timing in pairs of hippocampal neurons distinguishes the beginning and end of journeys. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103(11), 4287-4292. doi:10.1073/pnas.0508688103
- Sheremet, A., Kennedy, J. P., Qin, Y., Zhou, Y., Lovett, S. D., Burke, S. N., & Maurer, A. P. (2019). Theta-Gamma Cascades and Running Speed. *J Neurophysiol*, 121(2), 444-458. doi:10.1152/jn.00636.2018
- Siegle, J. H., & Wilson, M. A. (2014). Enhancement of encoding and retrieval functions through theta phase-specific manipulation of hippocampus. *eLife*, *3*, e03061. doi:10.7554/eLife.03061
- Solari, N., & Hangya, B. (2018). Cholinergic modulation of spatial learning, memory and navigation. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, *48*(5). doi:doi:10.1111/ejn.14089
- Squire, L. R., Stark, C. E., & Clark, R. E. (2004). The medial temporal lobe. *Annu Rev Neurosci,* 27, 279-306. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144130
- Steblay, N. M. (1992). A meta-analytic review of the weapon focus effect. *Law and Human Behavior*, *16*(4), 413-424. doi:10.1007/bf02352267
- Strange, B. A., Witter, M. P., Lein, E. S., & Moser, E. I. (2014). Functional organization of the hippocampal longitudinal axis. *Nat Rev Neurosci*, 15(10), 655-669. doi:10.1038/nrn3785

http://www.nature.com/nrn/journal/v15/n10/abs/nrn3785.html#supplementary-information

- Stujenske, J. M., Likhtik, E., Topiwala, M. A., & Gordon, J. A. (2014). Fear and safety engage competing patterns of theta-gamma coupling in the basolateral amygdala. *Neuron*, 83(4), 919-933. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2014.07.026
- Suthana, N., Haneef, Z., Stern, J., Mukamel, R., Behnke, E., Knowlton, B., & Fried, I. (2012).
   Memory enhancement and deep-brain stimulation of the entorhinal area. *The New England journal of medicine*, *366*(6), 502-510. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1107212
- Swanson, L. W., & Petrovich, G. D. (1998). What is the amygdala? *Trends in Neurosciences*, 21(8), 323-331. doi:10.1016/S0166-2236(98)01265-X
- Talarico, J. M., & Rubin, D. C. (2003). Confidence, Not Consistency, Characterizes Flashbulb Memories. *Psychological Science*, 14(5), 455-461. doi:10.1111/1467-9280.02453
- Thomas, S. R., Assaf, S. Y., & Iversen, S. D. (1984). Amygdaloid complex modulates neurotransmission from the entorhinal cortex to the dentate gyrus of the rat. *Brain Research*, 307(1), 363-365. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(84)90496-7</u>
- Tort, A. B. L., Komorowski, R. W., Manns, J. R., Kopell, N. J., & Eichenbaum, H. (2009).
   Theta–gamma coupling increases during the learning of item–context associations.
   *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 106(49), 20942-20947.
   doi:10.1073/pnas.0911331106
- Tranel, D., Gullickson, G., Koch, M., & Adolphs, R. (2006). Altered experience of emotion following bilateral amygdala damage. *Cogn Neuropsychiatry*, *11*(3), 219-232. doi:10.1080/13546800444000281
- Trimper, J. B., Galloway, C. R., Jones, A. C., Mandi, K., & Manns, J. R. (2017). Gamma Oscillations in Rat Hippocampal Subregions Dendate Gyrus, CA3, CA1, and Subiculum

Underlie Associative Memory Encoding. *Cell Reports*, 21, 1-14. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2017.10.123

- Trimper, J. B., Stefanescu, R. A., & Manns, J. R. (2014). Recognition memory and theta–gamma interactions in the hippocampus. *Hippocampus*, *24*(3), 341-353. doi:10.1002/hipo.22228
- Vouimba, R. M., & Richter-Levin, G. (2005). Physiological dissociation in hippocampal subregions in response to amygdala stimulation. *Cereb Cortex*, 15(11), 1815-1821. doi:10.1093/cercor/bhi058
- Wang, J., & Barbas, H. (2018). Specificity of primate amygdalar pathways to hippocampus. J Neurosci. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1267-18.2018
- Wang, M. E., Wann, E. G., Yuan, R. K., Ramos Álvarez, M. M., Stead, S. M., & Muzzio, I. A. (2012). Long-Term Stabilization of Place Cell Remapping Produced by a Fearful Experience. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *32*(45), 15802-15814. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.0480-12.2012
- Wang, M. E., Yuan, R. K., Keinath, A. T., Ramos Álvarez, M. M., & Muzzio, I. A. (2015).
   Extinction of Learned Fear Induces Hippocampal Place Cell Remapping. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 35(24), 9122-9136. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.4477-14.2015
- Waung, M. W., Pfeiffer, B. E., Nosyreva, E. D., Ronesi, J. A., & Huber, K. M. (2008). Rapid translation of Arc/Arg3.1 selectively mediates mGluR-dependent LTD through persistent increases in AMPAR endocytosis rate. *Neuron*, 59(1), 84-97.
  doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2008.05.014
- Witter, M. P., & Amaral, D. G. (2004). Hippocampal Formation. In G. Paxinos (Ed.), *The Rat Nervous System (Third Edition)* (pp. 635-704). San Diego: Elsevier Academic Press.

- Wixted, J. T., Goldinger, S. D., Squire, L. R., Kuhn, J. R., Papesh, M. H., Smith, K. A., . . . Steinmetz, P. N. (2018). Coding of episodic memory in the human hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. doi:10.1073/pnas.1716443115
- Wixted, J. T., Squire, L. R., Jang, Y., Papesh, M. H., Goldinger, S. D., Kuhn, J. R., . . .
  Steinmetz, P. N. (2014). Sparse and distributed coding of episodic memory in neurons of the human hippocampus. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*(26), 9621-9626. doi:10.1073/pnas.1408365111
- Yang, J., Bellgowan, P. S., & Martin, A. (2012). Threat, domain-specificity and the human amygdala. *Neuropsychologia*, 50(11), 2566-2572.
  doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2012.07.001
- Zheng, C., Bieri, K. W., Hwaun, E., & Colgin, L. L. (2016). Fast Gamma Rhythms in the Hippocampus Promote Encoding of Novel Object–Place Pairings. *eNeuro*, 3(2), ENEURO.0001-0016.2016. doi:10.1523/ENEURO.0001-16.2016
- Zheng, J., Anderson, K. L., Leal, S. L., Shestyuk, A., Gulsen, G., Mnatsakanyan, L., . . . Lin, J. J. (2017). Amygdala-hippocampal dynamics during salient information processing. *Nat Commun*, 8, 14413. doi:10.1038/ncomms14413
- Zola-Morgan, S., Squire, L., & Amaral, D. (1986). Human amnesia and the medial temporal region: enduring memory impairment following a bilateral lesion limited to field CA1 of the hippocampus. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *6*(10), 2950-2967. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.06-10-02950.1986

Chapter 2: The hippocampus and the amygdala employ sparse coding to represent distinct information during a recognition memory task

#### Abstract

The amygdala has long been known to be involved in the modulation of hippocampusdependent declarative memory. Given the effect of amygdala activity on the consolidation of emotional or arousing stimuli, one possibility is that amygdala activity is a nonspecific modulator of memory processes in other brain regions. Another possibility is that affective stimuli are represented by specific ensembles of neurons that project to the hippocampus to modulate specific memories. These possibilities need not be mutually exclusive. To investigate the specificity of information content in both the amygdala and hippocampus, the firing of single units in humans were analyzed during an image-based recognition memory task. Trials were grouped by memory status (e.g., repeated/novel; remembered/forgot) and social salience (e.g., human/animal/neither) to determine how information was represented by the two regions. Activity of simultaneously recorded populations was not sufficient to differentiate memory status or social salience. However, the distribution of firing across all presentations of a trial type demonstrated that both the amygdala and hippocampus employ sparse coding to represent information, but in different ways. Only the hippocampus represented the memory status of an image with sparse coding. The amygdala was shown to employ sparse coding of socially-salient information, demonstrating the specificity of amygdala coding during a recognition memory task. These results show that the hippocampus and amygdala sparsely code information in distinct ways, and this property of information representation may facilitate the ability of the amygdala to modulate specific and isolated hippocampal memories.

## 2.1. Introduction

The hippocampus and the amygdala are two highly interconnected brain regions known to be critically involved in memory formation and modulation (LaLumiere, McGaugh, & McIntyre, 2017; Manns & Bass, 2016; McGaugh, 2004). Declarative memories depend on hippocampal activity (Manns & Eichenbaum, 2006; Squire, Stark, & Clark, 2004), and stimuli with emotional, social, or other motivational significance are known to be represented and processed by single unit activity in the amygdala (Fried, MacDonald, & Wilson, 1997; Gothard, Battaglia, Erickson, Spitler, & Amaral, 2007; Yang, Bellgowan, & Martin, 2012). Recordings of single- and multi-unit activity in both regions of humans and non-human primates have identified neural correlates of socially salient and emotional stimuli (Fried et al., 1997; Minxha et al., 2017), larger concepts of stimuli (Kamiński et al., 2017; Rey et al., 2015), and memory performance (Folkerts, Rutishauser, & Howard, 2018; Halgren, Babb, & Crandall, 1978; Rutishauser, Ross, Mamelak, & Schuman, 2010; Rutishauser et al., 2015). In such experiments, the social salience of stimuli typically covaries with arousal. Correlating these two characteristics in such a way has provided key information about how a certain class of ethologically-relevant information is represented, but it has limited the characterization of how social salience in itself is represented in the hippocampus and amygdala, and how it influences the resulting memory processes. Humans and non-human primates are tuned to process socially-relevant information such as eye gaze, faces, and facial expressions, so those characteristics are likely to be represented in ongoing neural activity in a way that modulates memory consolidation. Analyses of single-unit recordings in the human hippocampus and amygdala have typically focused declarative memory (Rutishauser et al., 2015; Wixted et al., 2018; Wixted et al., 2014) on social and emotional content (Wang et al., 2014), not the intersection of the two.

The mechanisms of representing a given stimulus has been theorized to fall somewhere on a continuum of sparsity. On one extreme, a single neuron would fully and exclusively represent a stimulus feature. This was the underlying model behind the "concept cells" that would only fire in response to the picture, name, or other representation of a specific celebrity (Quiroga, Reddy, Kreiman, Koch, & Fried, 2005). More broadly, this model is the motivation behind identifying individual neurons that reliably respond to all stimuli with a certain characteristic, such as faces of conspecifics (Minxha et al., 2017) or all remembered stimuli (Faraut et al., 2018b; Halgren et al., 1978; Rutishauser et al., 2015). Under this strategy, analyzing single neurons based on their responsiveness would provide the most information because of the high selectivity of neurons. On the other extreme, representations of a stimulus would be fully distributed across a neuronal population, such that every neuron would be involved with every stimulus. Under this strategy, analyzing the entire population of recorded neurons would provide the most information because no single neuron would be selective enough to reliably correlate with a stimulus. In between these two extremes is a sparse or sparsedistributed coding scheme, in which a subpopulation of neurons represents a given stimulus, and a given neuron only responds to a minority of stimuli. Under this strategy, analyzing the firing rate distribution to a category of stimuli would provide the most information, because it could identify responses to stimuli even when not uniform across the entire category. Sparse coding of mnemonic information has been demonstrated in the hippocampus (Wixted et al., 2018; Wixted et al., 2014), but it has not been observed in the amygdala. The existing observations leave open questions about the coding strategies of the amygdala to mnemonic information, but also whether a similar coding scheme is used to represent socially salient information in the two regions.

Previously, a subset of neurons in both the hippocampus and amygdala were shown to preferentially fire during presentation of remembered/forgotten pictures or specific picture categories during such a recognition task in similar proportions (Faraut et al., 2018b; Rutishauser et al., 2015). Additionally, recorded units were found to discriminate visual information earlier than memory information, alluding to the greater degree of processing influencing the firing of neurons whose firing was correlated with memory status (Rutishauser et al., 2015). Mnemonic information has been observed at the population level as well. The activity of the population of neurons recorded together has been found to be more similar between two presentations of an image when the image was remembered than when it was forgotten (Folkerts et al., 2018). Thus, a given stimulus was represented by similar neural activity both times it was presented, but only if that stimulus was remembered. The dependence on memory for similar patterns of neural activity suggest the populations contained greater information about the representation of the stimulus, not the low-level characteristics. Therefore, single units in the human amygdala and hippocampus have already been shown to convey information relevant to recognition memory.

The current study evaluated the patterns of single-neuron activity during a recognition memory task that contained socially salient information in the human hippocampus and amygdala to build on existing information about the single-neuron correlates of recognition memory. Participants were shown a given image once during the study phase and once during the test phase, for a maximum of two presentations of a single image. Therefore, the current task was not optimized to identify image-specific representations or the consistency of image representations, but it was well-suited to identify categorical representations. Representation of both memory and social salience were assessed to determine whether and how the two domains were differentially represented. Social salience was operationalized by categorizing the images presented to participants as containing non-human animals, humans, or neither animals nor humans. Neural activity has long shown these image characteristics to be represented especially strongly in the amygdala (Fried et al., 1997; Minxha et al., 2017; Yang et al., 2012), but the patterns of activity and the distribution of information across the neuronal populations used to differentiate those characteristics have yet to be identified. Patterns of activity within a population and across all recorded units were assessed. First, neurons were identified based on their categorical responses to a specific stimulus category. Second, all neurons recorded from a given testing session were analyzed as a single population. Third, all neurons in a given region across all recording sessions were analyzed as a single pseudopopulation to investigate the extent to which each stimulus parameter was represented through sparse coding. To investigate this possibility, the firing distribution of all recorded units across all presentations of a stimulus condition were assessed and visualized with quantile-quantile (QQ) plots, as in Wixted et al. (2014). QQ plots compare the shape of distributions by comparing the numerical values of equivalent quantiles in a distribution. This allows for a comparison of skewness and bimodality, both of which would provide evidence for sparse coding. Plotting the firing distributions in this way has previously shown mnemonic information to be sparsely coded in the hippocampus (Wixted et al., 2018; Wixted et al., 2014). Sparse coding has also been modelled as an effective coding scheme within a simulated hippocampal network (McClelland, McNaughton, & O'Reilly, 1995). The amygdala has not yet been observed to utilize a sparse coding pattern, although the existence of discrete ensembles of neurons representing specific stimuli (Butler, Wilson, Gunnersen, & Murphy, 2015; Han et al., 2009; Kitamura et al., 2017) suggest that sparse coding may be employed for certain classes of stimuli. Analyzing firing rate distributions can resolve information content that was obscured by population analyses, since only a minority of neurons

would be recruited in response to a given stimulus. Also, a given neuron would modulate its firing to only a small number of stimuli in a sparse coding pattern, and this pattern would be obscured by analyzing all trials together. In previous studies, screening neurons for selectivity to visual categories or memory would have eliminated the neurons that were a part of a sparse coding scheme from all subsequent analyzes.

Therefore, the current analyses aimed to determine what stimulus characteristics are represented in the hippocampus and amygdala during a recognition memory task, and the differences between those representations. The recorded populations did not discriminate between trials of varied social salience or memory status. The results showed that both the amygdala and hippocampus employ sparse coding, but to different stimulus characteristics. Both the hippocampus and the amygdala demonstrated sparse coding based on the social salience of a stimulus, but in opposing ways. In contrast, only the hippocampus demonstrated sparse coding based on the two regions demonstrated that the hippocampus and amygdala differentially encode mnemonic and social information, but that both regions maintain specific representations of individual stimuli.

#### 2.2. Materials and Methods

All data were obtained by the dataset publication of Faraut et al. (2018b), freely available online (Faraut et al., 2018a). Full data and task descriptions are available at the original data publication and previous publications (Kamiński et al., 2017; Rutishauser et al., 2015). Methods of initial acquisition are summarized below, followed by a description of analyses performed in the current experiment.

### 2.2.1. Subjects

42 subjects (F = 15, M = 27) participated who were being monitored for seizure activity due to intractable localization-related epilepsy. Some subjects participated in more than one session, for a total of 65 recording sessions. Participation in the experiment was on a volunteer basis, and all participants provided written informed consent. The published data were deidentified. All protocols were approved by the Institutional Review Boards of the California Institute of Technology, the Huntington Memorial Hospital, and Cedars-Sinai Medical Center.

#### 2.2.2. Data Collection and Processing

Recordings were obtained via macro-micro electrodes that each contained eight 40 µm diameter microwires (AdTech Medical Inc). One microwire of each bundle was used as a local reference for each of the other seven wires. Broadband (0.1-9,000 Hz) data were recorded, sampled at 32 kHz. The location of amygdala and hippocampus electrodes were verified with post-operative MRI scans that were registered to pre-operative scans, and full mapping information can be found in Faraut et al. (2018b).

The raw signal was bandpass filtered at 300-3,000 Hz. Spikes were sorted with the semiautomatic template-matching algorithm OSort (Rutishauser, Schuman, & Mamelak, 2006). Spikes were sorted into clusters and labeled as single units if they demonstrated stability of firing rate over time, no violation of the refractory period, shape of the interspike interval distribution, shape of the waveform, and separation from other clusters. Of the 1,576 originally recorded units, 96 were excluded from the current analyses because they were reported without waveform data. Therefore, the total number of units analyzed was 1,480.

## 2.2.3. Behavioral Task and Psychophysics

A full description of the task can be found at Rutishauser et al. (2015). The task is outlined in Figure 2.1A. Briefly, the task was an object recognition memory test, with the test phase starting approximately 30 minutes after the study phase. There were three versions of the task which differed in the identity of images presented, allowing the same subject to participate multiple times. All other parameters were identical across task variations. In the study phase, subjects were shown 100 novel images a single time. Each image was shown for 1 or 2 seconds. After a 0.5 second delay, participants were asked whether the image was of an animal to encourage active attention to the stimuli. Participants reported their answer with no time restriction. The next image appeared 1 second after the answer was given. The test phase was conducted the same way, except 50 of the images were repeated from the study phase, and 50 were novel. Answers during the test phase recorded the participants' confidence that the picture was novel or repeated (1 to 6). Subjects scored novel images as new and repeated images as old at above chance levels, and accuracy did not differ between repeated and novel images (Fig. 2.1B).

#### ,

#### 2.2.4. Data Analysis

Data were analyzed in MATLAB (The Mathworks, Inc.) using custom scripts and scripts adapted from (Faraut et al., 2018a). Code can be made available upon request.

Trials in both the study and test phases were categorized based on the image presented in the trial. The trials were first grouped by the semantic categories used by Faraut et al. (2018b) and Rutishauser et al. (2015). Trials were also grouped by socially salient characteristics into those that contained animals, humans, or neither. Humans were not labeled as animals, and the groups were mutually exclusive. This grouping was chosen because of the extensive evidence demonstrating the tuning to animals and humans in the hippocampus and the amygdala specifically (Fried et al., 1997; Minxha et al., 2017; Yang et al., 2012). Finally, trials were categorized based on the memory status of the image. Memory status included the patient's performance on the recognition task (remembered or forgotten) and the novelty of the image (repeated or novel, independent of patient's judgment). Images that were repeated in the test phase were linked with the matching trials in the study phase to assess differential firing activity at the time of encoding.

## 2.2.4.1. Single-Unit Analyses

Units were identified based on preferential firing for specific classes within a category (semantic visual characteristics, socially salient visual characteristics, memory status) and grouped into subpopulations. These top-level analyses were performed to determine the extent to which the information within each of these categories was represented by single, dedicated units. The proportion of such selective units would also provide information about the extent to which the information was distributed across the population of recorded units. Classifying neurons in this way captured those whose firing was significantly modulated by stimulus category, but it did not necessarily capture all neurons that would contribute to a sparse coding scheme. Units were defined as significantly modulated by a given category based on the relative firing rate across categories from +200 ms to +1700 ms following stimulus onset. A 1x5 ANOVA on the firing rates grouped by semantic visual characteristics (e.g. houses, mobility, phones) was run to identify units modulated by semantic visual characteristics. All units with p < 0.05 were labelled as such. A 1x3 ANOVA on the firing rates grouped by socially salient visual characteristics (containing an animal, a human, or neither) was run for each unit to identify units that were modulated by the socially salient characteristics of animal/human/neither. All units with p < 0.05

were labelled as such. Units modulated by memory status were identified by firing rates to novel and familiar images during the test phase. Units significantly modulated my memory status were determined by a two-tailed bootstrap comparison of means with 1,000 runs, p < 0.05.

# 2.2.4.2. Population-Based Analyses

The neurons recorded from a single session were analyzed as a population to determine how distinctive the population activity was for a given stimulus category. Population-based analyses would provide the greatest amount of information if stimulus representations were fully distributed across the recorded units. High similarity within a stimulus category with large differences across categories would allow the population activity to identify the trial type, and would demonstrate that all recorded neurons contributed to a strong signal of memory or visual information. Only sessions in which 10 or more neurons from a given region were included for all population-based analyses. Units recorded in both hemispheres of a given region were analyzed together as a single population. Out of 65 sessions, 23 sessions had 10 or more units in the hippocampus (mean: 18.4 units), and 40 sessions had 10 or more units in the amygdala (mean: 19.6 units).

The information content present in the population of units in a single session was analyzed with a k-nearest-neighbor calculation (where k = 1) of population vectors. K-nearestneighbor classification is frequently used for datasets in which the underlying distribution is unknown (Cover & Hart, 1967), and is a validated strategy of classifying information from hippocampal firing rates (Manns & Eichenbaum, 2009). The population vector of each trial was plotted in a multidimensional space in which each dimension represented the firing rate of one neuron. Each population vector was assigned a label based on the trial condition (trials with ingroup or outgroup images, e.g. images that included animals or not). For each trial, the nearest neighbor by Euclidean distance was identified. In effect, the nearest neighbor of a population vector in Euclidean distance identified the trial during which the firing was most similar to a probe trial across the entire recorded population. The vector from an ingroup trial with a nearest neighbor also of a population vector from an ingroup trial was defined as a hit. The vector from an outgroup trial with a nearest neighbor of a population vector from an ingroup trial was defined as a false alarm. Hit rates, false alarm rates, and d' values were calculated for a given session, and those values were averaged across sessions. The same procedure was performed on the data after shuffling the labels of ingroup and outgroup 1000 times to establish the chance value for these metrics, since an unequal number of trials in ingroups and outgroups meant that chance would vary. Significant deviations from chance were determined by a paired-sample t-test between the shuffled and empirical data.

#### 2.2.4.3. Pseudopopulation Analyses

A pseudopopulation of all recorded units from a given region was constructed to analyze the firing distribution across trial conditions. These analyses are best suited to identify sparse coding in a population. Spiking from +0 to +1000 ms relative to image onset was collected for each trial, and spikes of all trials were analyzed together for a given unit. Spike times were concatenated across all units of a subpopulation, which gave the distribution of spiking during a given category. The distributions of spiking across conditions were compared with a quantilequantile plot to determine the degree of sparse coding in that subpopulation (Wixted et al., 2014). The distribution of normalized (Z-scored by the firing during the baseline period) firing rates were compared across image categories (animal, human, or neither) and memory performance within a brain region. Significant differences in the distributions of conditions and regions were determined with a cluster-based random permutation analysis of quantile-quantile plots. The labels of the condition (e.g., animal/human/neither, remembered/forgotten) or region were shuffled, and the quantile-quantile plot for each random permutation was plotted. The maximum cluster of each permutation, as compared to the linear unity line of the distribution, was recorded. Only clusters of the empirical data that were larger than the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of the random clusters were identified as statistically significant.

## 2.3. Results

## 2.3.1. Identification and Properties of Selective Units

Single units were identified whose firing was modulated by memory status, semantic visual characteristics, and/or socially salient visual characteristics. The proportions of units identified in each of these classifications was similar to previously published reports (Faraut et al., 2018b; Rutishauser et al., 2015). Out of the 889 recorded amygdala units and 591 recorded hippocampus units, units responsive to memory status (n = 128;  $\chi^2$  = 41.5; p < 0.001), semantic visual characteristics (n = 280;  $\chi^2$  =603.6; p < 0.001), and socially salient visual characteristics (n = 229;  $\chi^2$  = 341.8; p < 0.001) were all identified at greater than chance levels. Such significant representation of neurons that preferentially respond to specific memory or visual characteristics support the presence of distributed coding, such that all information is represented across multiple neurons. As with earlier reports, units responsive to both memory and visual information were largely independent, as only 32 units (2.2% of total, 8.8% of semantic visual) were modulated by both memory status and semantic visual characteristics, and only 36 units (2.4% of total, 15.7% of socially salient visual) were modulated by both memory status and socially salient visual characteristics. In contrast, 139 units (9.4% of new, 60.7% of socially salient visual) were modulated by both semantic and socially salient visual characteristics, demonstrating the commonalities in neural responsivity to visual characteristics across domains.

Units modulated by visual characteristics were more strongly selective for their preferred category than units modulated by memory status. Figure 2.2 shows the firing rates of the preferred categories (category of images with the highest mean firing rate) of units that fired preferentially to a specific visual characteristics, repeated images, or novel images relative to the firing of all other conditions. In the hippocampus, the socially salient categories of animal/human/neither more strongly modulated firing than the semantic picture characteristics qualitatively, but there was no difference between the categorizations in the amygdala. Visual characteristics were differentiated before memory status, as observed by the time at which peak differences in firing occurred across the unit classes. These results were similar to previous reports (Rutishauser et al., 2015).

#### 2.3.2. Population activity did not provide sufficient information to decode trial types

The activity of all neurons recorded in a given session was not sufficient to decode most visual or memory information about the task, as demonstrated by a classifier that identified the first-nearest-neighbor by Euclidean distance of population vectors for a given trial. Figure 2.3 shows average d' for that classifier, in which ingroup trials with a nearest neighbor of an ingroup trial was defined as a hit, and outgroup trials with a nearest neighbor of an ingroup trial was defined as a false alarm. The only category classified by the population vector at a success significantly greater than with shuffled data was the animal category in the amygdala, although the effect size was small (d' = 0.11, p = 0.01). When hippocampal and amygdala units from a session were analyzed as a single population, the only condition that was categorized at greater than chance levels was the animal category (Supp. Fig. 2.2), which was reflected in d' scores (d' = 0.47, p = 0.02) and success rate (percent success = 0.74, p = 0.01). Therefore, the trial

condition, either of picture category or memory status, could not be readily classified by the firing rate of the population of recorded neurons.

### 2.3.3. Sparse firing evident in the hippocampus and amygdala for different trial types

Quantile-quantile (QQ) plots, which graphically compare the shapes of two distributions, were used to compare the distribution of unit firing within a given condition. Comparing the quantiles of two firing distributions has been previously by Wixted and colleagues (Wixted et al., 2018; Wixted et al., 2014) to quantify the extent of sparse coding of single units in the human hippocampus. These plots can identify information present in the responses of neurons that are not detectable at the resolution of population (Fig. 2.3) or single-cell (Fig. 2.2) analyses. Sparse coding refers to a population of units in which a given unit only responds to a minority of stimuli. Figure 2.4 shows exemplar units from the hippocampus and amygdala that demonstrate sparse firing, in which a small subset of trials is represented by a strong increase in firing rate. Figure 2.5 illustrates how changes in distributions are represented in QQ plots. Histograms of hypothetical data are shown against a normal curve in 2.5A, and the QQ plot of that distribution plotted against the normal distribution is shown in 2.5B. Distributions of the same shape exhibit a linear QQ relationship. Changes to standard deviation and shifts in the mean of the distribution do not deviate from that linear relationship. In contrast, changes in kurtosis and skew manifest in the QQ plots by deviations from the linear relationship at the extremes of the distribution. Bimodal distributions are represented as having a "bump" away from the linear relationship when compared to a normal distribution. This relationship, shown in the lower right panels of Figure 2.5A and 2.5B, is representative of idealized data demonstrating a sparse coding scheme. However, any deviation from a linear QQ relationship at the positive tail can be indicative of sparse coding, including differences in the skew and kurtosis of a distribution.
The firing rate of each neuron was Z-scored to its baseline firing rate because of the inclusion of both slow-firing units (putative pyramidal neurons) and fast-spiking units (putative interneurons). Without doing so, the fast-spiking units would be excessively weighted. Unlike the idealized data presented in Figure 2.5, the empirical data do not closely approximate a normal distribution. Supplementary Figure 2.3 show the histogram of Z-scored firing rates during the baseline of all periods in the study and test phase, respectively. The empirical data more closely approximate a gamma distribution than a normal distribution, largely driven by the preponderance of units that did not fire during a baseline period (Supp. Fig. 2.3). Thus, firing distributions from different conditions were directly plotted against each other to determine significant patterns in the data, not against a normal distribution.

The distribution of firing during baseline periods differed between the study and test phases in both the hippocampus and the amygdala. The QQ plots shown in Figure 6 most closely resemble the hypothetical data, which plotted a distribution with high kurtosis against a normal curve. Therefore, the distributions in both regions had stronger tails in the study phase than in the test phase. The deviations from a linear quantile-quantile relationship were significantly greater than chance in both regions. These data show that baseline activity changed over time in both regions. The QQ relationship deviated away from the unity line towards the "study" axis, indicating there was a stronger positive tail and more high-firing baseline periods in the study phase than the test phase. The implications of the longer positive tails for the study phase versus test phase baseline firing rates is considered in more detail in the Discussion.

Firing distributions changed with certain classes of memory performance. Figure 2.7A shows the distribution of firing during presentation of images that were remembered or forgotten during the study phase (x-axis) and test phase (y-axis). The distributions of both remembered and

forgotten images in both the hippocampus and amygdala included had stronger tails, and thus more high-firing trials in the study phase than the test phase. This relationship was observed by the deviation of the QQ relationship towards the "study" axis. These results are indicative of a repetition suppression effect, since the high-firing trials were suppressed during the test phase. Figure 2.7B shows the firing distributions to different memory performances within the test phase. Comparisons were made between remembered and forgotten repeated images, between correct and wrong images (including both novel and repeated images), and between repeated and novel images (regardless of memory performance). The firing distributions of remembered versus forgotten repeated images in the test phase deviated significantly greater than chance levels in the hippocampus, with the firing distribution of remembered images showing more high-firing trials. This pattern is represented by the plot deviating towards the "remembered" axis. All other distributions were statistically similar, since there were no deviations away from the unity line that were larger than chance. Firing distributions also changed with certain picture categories. Figure 2.8A shows how each picture category—animal, human, or neither—was represented in the study and test phases. In general, the Z-scored quantile values were larger in the study phase than the test phase, indicating that there were stronger tails and significantly more high-firing trials during the study phase than in the test phase. Both the hippocampus and the amygdala displayed this pattern, with the "neither" category in the amygdala being the only one to not show the same relationship. Therefore, the hippocampus showed repetition suppression for all visual categories. The amygdala only showed repetition suppression for "human" and "animal" visual categories. Figure 2.8B shows the firing distributions of two picture categories during the test phase. In the amygdala, the Z-scored quantile values of the "neither" category were larger than the "animal" or "human" categories, indicating significantly

stronger tails and more high-firing trials in the "neither" category. The opposite pattern was observed in the hippocampus between the "human" and "neither" categories; the "human" category had significantly more high-firing trials than the "neither" category. Therefore, "human" images were coded in opposite ways in the hippocampus and amygdala, and only the amygdala coded "animal" images and "neither" images with significantly different distributions. The implications of these relationships are further explored in the Discussion.

#### 2.4. Discussion

Single unit recordings in the human hippocampus and amygdala during a recognition memory task were analyzed to determine whether the two regions coded memory and socially salient visual information, and the mechanisms underlying that coding. The amount of mnemonic and visual information present at three degrees of distributed coding was assessed with three separate analyses. Generally, population activity was not sufficient to classify mnemonic or socially salient content when trial information was classified by the Euclidean first-nearestneighbor of population vectors constructed from firing rates during the stimulus period. The current analysis showed that the recorded units did not represent the information in a highly distributed pattern. These null results demonstrate the benefit of the analyses focusing on a single-neuron coding strategy in which a single neuron responds significantly more to a given stimulus characteristic (Faraut et al., 2018b; Rutishauser et al., 2015); doing so reduces the noise of the population being analyzed. However, neither population-based nor single-unit subpopulation-based analyses are well suited to determine the specificity of neuronal representations of a stimulus in a sparse-distributed coding scheme. Therefore, the firing distributions were analyzed between trial types with quantile-quantile (QQ) plots, being a validated approach in human single-unit analyses to detect sparse coding (Wixted et al., 2014),

which is one way in which specific stimuli can be represented by unique neuronal representations. The firing distributions of a pseudopopulation constructed from all units recorded across experimental sessions demonstrated that neurons in the amygdala and hippocampus encode distinct categories of mnemonic and visual information, even when the information is not detectable when averaging all trials of a given condition.

## 2.4.1. Decoding hippocampal and amygdalar information via population-based analyses may require larger populations or deeper processing

Population vectors from a given recording session were largely insufficient to classify memory performance and image information (Fig. 2.3, Supp. Fig. 2.2, Supp. Fig. 2.3). The lack of information obtained from this method could be largely due to the population size of recorded units, since the hippocampus and amygdala are known to represent information about memory and social salience (see Folkerts et al., 2018; Minxha et al., 2017). Suboptimal neuronal populations for research purposes are an unfortunate, but necessary, consequence of the recording electrodes being optimized for clinical purposes. The average size of analyzed populations was 18.4 units in the hippocampus and 19.6 units in the amygdala. Although those populations are the products of an impressive recording effort, populations of that size may not provide enough specialized information to be detectable. This is especially true given that both the hippocampus and amygdala are multimodal regions, responsive to auditory, olfactory, affective, location, and other information content. The nature of these regions may limit the amount of information obtainable in a fully distributed coding approach. Decoding activity in the primary motor cortex (Georgopoulos & Carpenter, 2015) for example, may require substantially smaller populations than decoding activity in the medial temporal lobe because of the relatively specialized inputs and outputs of the motor cortex (Guye et al., 2003; Rizzolatti & Luppino,

2001). A greater specificity would mean that a greater proportion of neurons in the region would contain information in the modality of interest. The identification of neurons selectively responsive to memory status and visual characteristics demonstrates how the multimodal nature of the hippocampus and amygdala increases the noise when seeking a specific signal. Only 8.7% of recorded units were modulated by memory status, and 15.5% were modulated by socially salient visual characteristics. Although those proportions were significantly above chance, that number of selective neurons means that, statistically, only one or two units per population would be reliably responsive to mnemonic or image content. Given the logistical challenges of recording single units in deep structures like the hippocampus and amygdala, information content may be best obtained with different analysis strategies. It is possible that other population-based classification strategies would uncover further information within population firing, but the use of a Euclidean first-nearest neighbor classifier was well-suited to analyze the current data. The primary strength of this strategy is that it makes no assumptions about the underlying distributions of the data or how the data may cluster. Other techniques, like linear discriminant analysis (LDA), assumes a Gaussian distribution of events and equal variance of within the two categories which cannot be safely assumed for the current data (see Supp. Fig. 2.3). In addition, the low average firing rates (hippocampus = 2.2 Hz; amygdala = 1.7 Hz) and limited number of trials for some categories limit the utility of techniques like mutual information, which can be heavily biased with limited observations (Timme & Lapish, 2018). The characteristics of the current dataset, as well as the validated use of k-nearest-neighbor categorization for hippocampal firing (Manns & Eichenbaum, 2009), made the current analysis a logical choice. That said, it is possible that other techniques like de-noising and dimensionality

reduction of could uncover other information present in these populations (Cunningham & Yu, 2014; Pandarinath et al., 2018).

#### 2.4.2. Neural state at baseline is a critical factor in assessing event-related activity

The changes in baseline activity from the study to test phase give an important context to the comparisons of a given condition across the study and test phases. The baseline firing distributions of both regions had more high-firing events in the study phase than in the test phase. Although the mean baseline firing rates did not substantially change (hippocampus study = 2.2 Hz, hippocampus test = 2.3 Hz; amygdala study = 1.7 Hz, amygdala test = 1.8 Hz), the distributions were significantly different (Fig. 2.6). Therefore, the difference within a category between the study and test phases (as seen in 2.7A and 2.8A) are likely influenced by that baseline difference. The fact that all memory and image categories contained more high-firing trials in the study and test phase (with the exception of the "neither" image category in the amygdala) could be explained by the baseline periods in the study phase forming a similarly-shaped distribution.

The differently-shaped baseline distributions at study and test could be caused by a number of factors. It may be a consequence of greater novelty in the study phase—more novel images, and novelty of the task itself. This is unlikely, since the firing rate distributions of repeated and novel images did not significantly differ (Fig. 2.7). Alternatively, the behavioral task itself may modulate the baseline neural state of a subject. The behavioral task from the present analysis consisted of a control question that did not require much conscious effort in the study phase ("Is it an animal?") and a recognition question in the test phase ("Did you see this image before?"). Testing began approximately 30 minutes after the end of the study phase, so the change in baseline activity is unlikely to be solely a factor of time passing. The significant

difference between the baselines of these phases may then represent the firing distributions of the general neural state of encoding and detection (study) compared to recognition and retrieval (test). The differences between the study and test of memory performance (Fig. 2.7A) and picture categories (Fig. 2.8A) may be a reflection of different background activity, or different responses to the stimulus characteristics themselves. These two options present two distinct interpretations of the data in 2.7B and 2.8B, which are discussed below.

# 2.4.3. The hippocampus and amygdala differentially encode mnemonic and image information

Previous analyses of hippocampus and amygdala units have shown the two regions to similarly respond to memory-related factors like novelty at the neuronal level (Fried et al., 1997; Rutishauser et al., 2010; Rutishauser, Schuman, & Mamelak, 2008; Rutishauser et al., 2015). These similarities seem to be at odds with the hypothesis that the primary role of amygdala in this realm is as a memory modulator (Adolphs, Cahill, Schul, & Babinsky, 1997; Adolphs, Tranel, & Denburg, 2000; Anderson & Phelps, 2001; Manns & Bass, 2016; Phelps & LeDoux, 2005) and is distinct from the role of the hippocampus. However, studies of memory in patients with amygdala dysfunction have suggested that the mnemonic information provided by the amygdala is distinct from that provided by the hippocampus (Adolphs et al., 1997; Adolphs, Denburg, & Tranel, 2001). Although the hippocampus and amygdala demonstrate similar properties when their neurons were pre-selected for their change in firing from the study to the test phases (Rutishauser et al., 2010; Rutishauser et al., 2008; Rutishauser et al., 2015), the current results derived from a pseudopopulation of all recorded neurons highlight the different information present in the hippocampus and amygdala.

Hippocampal firing during the presentation of remembered images consisted of more high-firing trials than during the presentation of images that were forgotten (Fig. 2.6B, left). This pattern was not observed in the amygdala, which suggests that visual recognition memory is represented by a sparse coding scheme in the hippocampus, but not in the amygdala. The current results, however, differ from previous findings which demonstrated that repeated stimuli were coded in a sparse manner in the hippocampus regardless of their memory status (Wixted et al., 2018; Wixted et al., 2014). No such difference was found here (Fig. 2.7B, right), which is likely a result of the different stimulus modalities between the behavioral tasks. Wixted et al. (2014) found sparse coding of repeated words that were displayed visually, and only in the left hippocampus. Therefore, their task included an explicit language component that was not present here. The current results suggest that the repetition firing found by Wixted and colleagues coded repetition that was specific to language. In contrast, repeated images were only differentially coded by their memory performance. The hippocampus also differentially encoded human images over images that did not include humans or animals. The deviation of quantiles towards the "human" axis in the left panel of Fig. 2.8B suggests a greater degree of sparse coding for humans in the hippocampus.

The greater degree of sparse coding by the hippocampus of remembered and human images than forgotten and "neither" images would be similarly interpreted regardless of the effects of changing baseline activity (Fig. 2.6). In contrast, the data point towards one of two interpretations of amygdala coding that differ based on the extent to which changes in baseline distributions drove the differences between firing distributions during the presentation of a stimulus. Although dissimilar, both interpretations point to the specificity of single-unit activity in the amygdala being key to recognition memory. These interpretations are depicted in Figure 2.9 by illustrative Gaussian distributions of varying skewness and kurtosis. The interpretations are considered in detail in the following sections.

#### 2.4.3.1. *Repetition suppression interpretation*

Under a repetition suppression interpretation, different degrees of repetition suppression across the visual categories from the study phase to the test phase would have produced the differences in the firing distributions of "human" versus "neither" and "animal" versus "neither" in the amygdala. The left panel of Figure 2.9 shows mock distributions of data that would reflect this interpretation. The strong positive tail from the "human" and "animal" categories in the study phase (Fig. 2.9, top row) would be minimized in the test phase by a repetition suppression of the high-firing events. The "neither" category would be the exception as the only category to not demonstrate a repetition suppression effect (Fig. 2.9, middle row). The repetition suppression of "human" and "animal" would therefore produce a distribution with even smaller tails than the "neither" distribution at test and be the root cause of the differences across the categories. As such, this interpretation would show the amygdala to specifically encode human and animal images with sparse coding upon the first presentation of those images, but that would be suppressed upon repeated viewing.

#### 2.4.3.2. "Neither" selectivity interpretation

The alternative interpretation of amygdala function is that the differences between the firing distributions of image categories were driven by differences in the representations at test. The right panel of Figure 2.9 shows mock distributions of data that would reflect this interpretation. Since the distributions of baseline activity changed from study to test (as shown in Fig. 2.6), there is no way to conclusively say the repetition effects are due to the stimuli themselves (Fig. 2.9, top row). Under this interpretation, only comparisons between stimulus

categories at test would be informative because comparisons between phases were influenced to an unknown degree by changing baseline activity. Here, the distribution of the "neither" category would have a uniquely strong positive tail (Fig. 2.9, middle row), indicating that the "neither" category would be most sparsely coded. This result would be surprising, given the role of the amygdala in coding socially-salient information, especially faces of conspecifics and emotional expression (Adolphs et al., 1999; Wang et al., 2014). Encoding this information, however, does not necessitate a sparse distributed coding scheme. On the contrary, the fact that the amygdala is more specialized towards affectively- and socially-salient information could decrease the extent of a sparse coding scheme, because a larger proportion of neurons would be responsive to a larger number of images that include those elements. The sparse coding scheme observed with "neither" images, in contrast, could be a function of the coarse division of images. It is to be expected that a minority of images would contain affective or social information that is relevant to amygdala activity in the absence of a human or animal, which would explain the sparse coding of those trials.

Amygdala coding of humans would be opposite to that of the hippocampus under this interpretation. Contrasting the amygdala, the hippocampus is known to encode more granular information, including an individual's specific identity or larger "concepts" of identity (Gothard et al., 2007; Quiroga, Kreiman, Koch, & Fried, 2008; Rey et al., 2015). Human identity would therefore present greater diversity in the information to be coded in the hippocampus, which would be represented by a sparse coding scheme, as observed in Figure 2.8B. In sum, the "neither" selectivity interpretation would show the amygdala to encode specific characteristics of stimuli in the "neither" category as evidenced by sparse coding.

#### 2.4.4. Evidence for a sparse-distributed network in the amygdala and hippocampus

The distributions found in the QQ plots suggest both regions utilized sparse coding to represent these stimulus categories. However, the proportion of neurons that categorically responded to memory status and visual characteristics also supports the distributed nature of this information. Similar to experimental (Wixted et al., 2018; Wixted et al., 2014) and theoretical (McClelland et al., 1995) models, the combination of pseudopopulation and single-unit analyses supports the use of a sparse-distributed coding scheme in both the hippocampus and amygdala. As such, a small population of neurons responded to each stimulus, and each neuron responded to a small proportion of stimuli.

#### 2.4.5. Limitations and future directions

Many questions about the encoding of mnemonic and social information by the amygdala and hippocampus remain, and the characteristics of the current dataset point to future experiments that could inform these open questions. The current experiment utilized a recognition memory task with a single test. This setup did permit the comparison of a single novel and a single repeated group of images. However, presenting a given image a maximum of two times limited the ability to identify the extent to which any change in firing during the stimulus presentation was reflective of noise or a true signal. Future experiments could address how constant and reliable coding of a stimulus is by repeating stimuli multiple times. Such paradigms have been used in the past (Gothard et al., 2007; Quiroga et al., 2005), but not when determining the use of sparse coding in stimulus representation. Similarly, the waveform of each spike was not recorded, so individual spikes could not be differentiated from a movement artifact or other sources of electrical noise. The combination of true action potentials with noise could have skewed the present results especially when dealing with low firing rates, and therefore the current findings would benefit from replication. Aside from the separation of signal from noise, the extent to which the activity of recorded units was representative of signal in the amygdala and hippocampus was difficult to determine because analysis was restricted to the recorded units. Therefore, future experiments could greatly add to the present conclusions by integrating local field potentials with single unit activity in a similar behavioral paradigm to assess how mnemonic and social information is encoded in the amygdala and hippocampus by other factors such as spike-field coherence and other spike-timing information. Although the conclusions drawn from the current experiment were limited by the nature of the data, the present results suggest the presence of a sparse coding scheme in both the human amygdala and hippocampus during a recognition memory task. Future experiments will help determine how precisely this coding scheme is implemented, further clarifying the roles of the two regions in the encoding and retrieval of social and nonsocial images.

#### 2.5. Conclusions

The current study found mnemonic and visual information content to be differently represented in the hippocampus and amygdala when all units across recording sessions were included in the analyses. This strategy provides additional insight to analyses that focused on neurons significantly modulated by stimulus or trial type (Faraut et al., 2018b; Rutishauser et al., 2015). As noted by Wixted et al. (2018), removing the top 2.5% of the firing distribution removes the information that demonstrates a sparse-distributed coding network, which could artificially limit the information content that could be obtained from a population of recorded neurons. In the context of previous findings, the current results highlight the influence of task and stimulus parameters on the information present in the amygdala and hippocampus. Previously, memory content was found to be similar between the two regions (Rutishauser et al.,

2010; Rutishauser et al., 2008; Rutishauser et al., 2015), and the amygdala was not found to encode information in a sparse-distributed scheme (Wixted et al., 2018; Wixted et al., 2014). The present results differed, likely due to the task including images (instead of words) that were categorized by their social salience. The current results could not disambiguate the possibilities of sparse coding in the amygdala being a result of repetition suppression to select stimuli, or to specific responses within a stimulus category. Regardless of which possibility drove the observed results, these data show the amygdala to encode specific information during a recognition memory task that included images with social salience. The common use of sparse coding by both the amygdala and hippocampus suggests that amygdala ensembles that are specific to a given stimulus could drive the modulation of hippocampal activity, which expands the role of the amygdala beyond that of a nonspecific modulator. As the current results demonstrate, the specificity of information represented in either region may depend on the modality of information presented.

- Adolphs, R., Cahill, L., Schul, R., & Babinsky, R. (1997). Impaired declarative memory for emotional material following bilateral amygdala damage in humans. *Learn Mem*, 4(3), 291-300.
- Adolphs, R., Denburg, N. L., & Tranel, D. (2001). The amygdala's role in long-term declarative memory for gist and detail. *Behav Neurosci*, *115*(5), 983-992.
- Adolphs, R., Tranel, D., & Denburg, N. (2000). Impaired emotional declarative memory following unilateral amygdala damage. *Learn Mem*, 7(3), 180-186.
- Adolphs, R., Tranel, D., Hamann, S., Young, A. W., Calder, A. J., Phelps, E. A., . . . Damasio,
  A. R. (1999). Recognition of facial emotion in nine individuals with bilateral amygdala
  damage. *Neuropsychologia*, 37(10), 1111-1117.
- Anderson, A. K., & Phelps, E. A. (2001). Lesions of the human amygdala impair enhanced perception of emotionally salient events. *Nature*, *411*(6835), 305. doi:10.1038/35077083
- Butler, C. W., Wilson, Y. M., Gunnersen, J. M., & Murphy, M. (2015). Tracking the fear memory engram: discrete populations of neurons within amygdala, hypothalamus, and lateral septum are specifically activated by auditory fear conditioning. *Learn Mem*, 22(8), 370-384. doi:10.1101/lm.037663.114
- Cover, T., & Hart, P. (1967). Nearest neighbor pattern classification. *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, *13*(1), 21-27. doi:10.1109/TIT.1967.1053964
- Cunningham, J. P., & Yu, B. M. (2014). Dimensionality reduction for large-scale neural recordings. *Nature neuroscience*, *17*(11), 1500-1509. doi:10.1038/nn.3776
- Faraut, M. C. M., Carlson, A. A., Sullivan, S., Tudusciuc, O., Ross, I., Reed, C. M., . . .Rutishauser, U. (2018a). *Data from: Dataset of human medial temporal lobe single*

*neuron activity during declarative memory encoding and recognition*. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.5061/dryad.46st5

- Faraut, M. C. M., Carlson, A. A., Sullivan, S., Tudusciuc, O., Ross, I., Reed, C. M., . . . Rutishauser, U. (2018b). Dataset of human medial temporal lobe single neuron activity during declarative memory encoding and recognition. *Sci Data*, *5*, 180010. doi:10.1038/sdata.2018.10
- Folkerts, S., Rutishauser, U., & Howard, M. W. (2018). Human Episodic Memory Retrieval Is Accompanied by a Neural Contiguity Effect. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 38(17), 4200-4211. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.2312-17.2018
- Fried, I., MacDonald, K. A., & Wilson, C. L. (1997). Single neuron activity in human hippocampus and amygdala during recognition of faces and objects. *Neuron*, 18(5), 753-765.
- Georgopoulos, A. P., & Carpenter, A. F. (2015). Coding of movements in the motor cortex. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology, 33*, 34-39.

doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2015.01.012</u>

Gothard, K. M., Battaglia, F. P., Erickson, C. A., Spitler, K. M., & Amaral, D. G. (2007). Neural responses to facial expression and face identity in the monkey amygdala. *J Neurophysiol*, 97(2), 1671-1683. doi:10.1152/jn.00714.2006

Guye, M., Parker, G. J. M., Symms, M., Boulby, P., Wheeler-Kingshott, C. A. M., Salek-Haddadi, A., . . . Duncan, J. S. (2003). Combined functional MRI and tractography to demonstrate the connectivity of the human primary motor cortex in vivo. *NeuroImage*, *19*(4), 1349-1360. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1053-8119(03)00165-4</u>

- Halgren, E., Babb, T. L., & Crandall, P. H. (1978). Activity of human hippocampal formation and amygdala neurons during memory testing. *Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology*, 45(5), 585-601. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0013-4694(78)90159-1</u>
- Han, J. H., Kushner, S. A., Yiu, A. P., Hsiang, H. L., Buch, T., Waisman, A., . . . Josselyn, S. A. (2009). Selective erasure of a fear memory. *Science*, *323*(5920), 1492-1496. doi:10.1126/science.1164139
- Kamiński, J., Sullivan, S., Chung, J. M., Ross, I. B., Mamelak, A. N., & Rutishauser, U. (2017).
   Persistently active neurons in human medial frontal and medial temporal lobe support working memory. *Nature Neuroscience*, 20, 590. doi:10.1038/nn.4509

https://www.nature.com/articles/nn.4509#supplementary-information

- Kitamura, T., Ogawa, S. K., Roy, D. S., Okuyama, T., Morrissey, M. D., Smith, L. M., . . .
  Tonegawa, S. (2017). Engrams and circuits crucial for systems consolidation of a memory. *Science*, *356*(6333), 73-78. doi:10.1126/science.aam6808
- LaLumiere, R. T., McGaugh, J. L., & McIntyre, C. K. (2017). Emotional Modulation of Learning and Memory: Pharmacological Implications. *Pharmacol Rev*, 69(3), 236-255. doi:10.1124/pr.116.013474
- Manns, J. R., & Bass, D. I. (2016). The Amygdala and Prioritization of Declarative Memories.
   *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 25(4), 261-265.
   doi:10.1177/0963721416654456
- Manns, J. R., & Eichenbaum, H. (2006). Evolution of declarative memory. *Hippocampus*, *16*(9), 795-808. doi:10.1002/hipo.20205
- Manns, J. R., & Eichenbaum, H. (2009). A cognitive map for object memory in the hippocampus. *Learning & Memory*, 16(10), 616-624. doi:10.1101/lm.1484509

- McClelland, J. L., McNaughton, B. L., & O'Reilly, R. C. (1995). Why there are complementary learning systems in the hippocampus and neocortex: insights from the successes and failures of connectionist models of learning and memory. *Psychol Rev, 102*(3), 419-457. doi:10.1037/0033-295x.102.3.419
- McGaugh, J. L. (2004). The Amygdala Modulates the Consolidation of Memories of Emotionally Arousing Experiences. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 27(1), 1-28. doi:doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144157
- Minxha, J., Mosher, C., Morrow, J. K., Mamelak, A. N., Adolphs, R., Gothard, K. M., & Rutishauser, U. (2017). Fixations Gate Species-Specific Responses to Free Viewing of Faces in the Human and Macaque Amygdala. *Cell Reports, 18*(4), 878-891. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2016.12.083
- Pandarinath, C., Ames, K. C., Russo, A. A., Farshchian, A., Miller, L. E., Dyer, E. L., & Kao, J. C. (2018). Latent Factors and Dynamics in Motor Cortex and Their Application to Brain-Machine Interfaces. *J Neurosci, 38*(44), 9390-9401. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1669-18.2018
- Phelps, E. A., & LeDoux, J. E. (2005). Contributions of the amygdala to emotion processing: from animal models to human behavior. *Neuron*, 48(2), 175-187. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2005.09.025
- Quiroga, R. Q., Kreiman, G., Koch, C., & Fried, I. (2008). Sparse but not "Grandmother-cell" coding in the medial temporal lobe. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 12(3), 87-91. doi:10.1016/j.tics.2007.12.003

- Quiroga, R. Q., Reddy, L., Kreiman, G., Koch, C., & Fried, I. (2005). Invariant visual representation by single neurons in the human brain. *Nature*, 435(7045), 1102-1107. doi:10.1038/nature03687
- Rey, H. G., Ison, M. J., Pedreira, C., Valentin, A., Alarcon, G., Selway, R., . . . Quian Quiroga,
  R. (2015). Single-cell recordings in the human medial temporal lobe. *Journal of Anatomy*, 227(4), 394-408. doi:doi:10.1111/joa.12228
- Rizzolatti, G., & Luppino, G. (2001). The Cortical Motor System. *Neuron*, *31*(6), 889-901. doi:10.1016/S0896-6273(01)00423-8
- Rutishauser, U., Ross, I. B., Mamelak, A. N., & Schuman, E. M. (2010). Human memory strength is predicted by theta-frequency phase-locking of single neurons. *Nature*, 464, 903. doi:10.1038/nature08860

https://www.nature.com/articles/nature08860#supplementary-information

- Rutishauser, U., Schuman, E. M., & Mamelak, A. N. (2006). Online detection and sorting of extracellularly recorded action potentials in human medial temporal lobe recordings, in vivo. *J Neurosci Methods*, 154(1-2), 204-224. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2005.12.033
- Rutishauser, U., Schuman, E. M., & Mamelak, A. N. (2008). Activity of human hippocampal and amygdala neurons during retrieval of declarative memories. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 105*(1), 329-334. doi:10.1073/pnas.0706015105
- Rutishauser, U., Ye, S., Koroma, M., Tudusciuc, O., Ross, I. B., Chung, J. M., & Mamelak, A.
  N. (2015). Representation of retrieval confidence by single neurons in the human medial temporal lobe. *Nat Neurosci, 18*(7), 1041-1050. doi:10.1038/nn.4041
- Squire, L. R., Stark, C. E., & Clark, R. E. (2004). The medial temporal lobe. *Annu Rev Neurosci*, 27, 279-306. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144130

- Timme, N. M., & Lapish, C. (2018). A Tutorial for Information Theory in Neuroscience. eNeuro, 5(3), ENEURO.0052-0018.2018. doi:10.1523/ENEURO.0052-18.2018
- Wang, S., Tudusciuc, O., Mamelak, A. N., Ross, I. B., Adolphs, R., & Rutishauser, U. (2014).
   Neurons in the human amygdala selective for perceived emotion. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*(30), E3110-E3119. doi:10.1073/pnas.1323342111
- Wixted, J. T., Goldinger, S. D., Squire, L. R., Kuhn, J. R., Papesh, M. H., Smith, K. A., . . . Steinmetz, P. N. (2018). Coding of episodic memory in the human hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. doi:10.1073/pnas.1716443115
- Wixted, J. T., Squire, L. R., Jang, Y., Papesh, M. H., Goldinger, S. D., Kuhn, J. R., . . .
  Steinmetz, P. N. (2014). Sparse and distributed coding of episodic memory in neurons of the human hippocampus. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*(26), 9621-9626. doi:10.1073/pnas.1408365111
- Yang, J., Bellgowan, P. S., & Martin, A. (2012). Threat, domain-specificity and the human amygdala. *Neuropsychologia*, 50(11), 2566-2572.
  doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2012.07.001



**Figure 2.1.** Outline of memory task. A) The study phase consisted of 100 images that were followed by a control question to promote attention to the images. The test phase consisted of 100 images, 50 novel and 50 repeated from the study phase, which were followed by a question asking the subjects' certainty the image was repeated or novel. B) Memory performance was similar for repeated and novel images. Figure adapted from Faraut et al. (2018).



**Relative Firing Rate of Subpopulations to Preferred Category** 

**Figure 2.2.** Properties of units modulated by memory status and visual characteristics. Images appeared on the screen at zero seconds and were removed after 1 or 2 seconds. Each line represents the difference in firing between the preferred category of a subpopulation of neurons and all other categories. Units modulated by semantic visual characteristics (blue) and those modulated by socially salient visual characteristics (animal/human/neither; green) fired with greater selectivity than either those preferentially responsive to repeated (black) or novel (gray) images.



**Figure 2.3.** d' of a first-nearest neighbor classifier in identifying trial type by the population activity in the hippocampus and amygdala. Only populations with 10 or more neurons were included in the analyses. Grey bars represent the chance level of the metric derived from the mean of 1000 random shuffles of the data label. Black bars represent the empirical data. Asterisks denote statistical differences between the shuffled and empirical data, p < 0.05.



**Figure 2.4.** Exemplar neurons in the hippocampus and amygdala which demonstrate sparse coding. Images for the selected trials were displayed from 0 to 1 second, between the gray dashed lines. Firing is not modulated during the majority of trials, but is strongly modulated during a small subset of trials.



**Figure 2.5.** Illustration of how different distributions are represented against a normal curve in a quantile-quantile (QQ) plot. A) Histograms (gray) represent the distribution described by the title of the plot. A normal curve is plotted in black for comparison. B) QQ plots, with quantiles of the normal curve on the x-axis, and quantiles of the distribution described in the title on the y-axis. SD = standard deviation.



**Figure 2.6.** Quantile-quantile (QQ) plots of firing distributions between the baseline periods of the study and test phases in the hippocampus (left) and amygdala (right). Firing rates were Z-scored, and axes are in standard units. Red data points denote the regions of the distribution that were significantly different between the plotted conditions, as determined by a cluster-based random permutation test (p < 0.05, two-tailed).



**Figure 2.7.** Quantile-quantile (QQ) plots of firing distributions between trials grouped by memory performance in the hippocampus (left) and amygdala (right). A) Firing to a given trial type during the study phase (x) and test phase (y). B) Firing during the test phase to different trial types. Firing rates were Z-scored, and axes are in standard units. Red data points denote the regions of the distribution that were significantly different between the plotted conditions, as determined by a cluster-based random permutation test (p < 0.05, two-tailed).



**Figure 2.8.** Quantile-quantile (QQ) plots of firing distributions between trials grouped by picture category in the hippocampus (left) and amygdala (right). A) Firing to a given picture category during the study phase (x) and test phase (y). B) Firing during the test phase to different picture categories. Firing rates were Z-scored, and axes are in standard units. Red data points denote the regions of the distribution that were significantly different between the plotted conditions, as determined by a cluster-based random permutation test (p < 0.05, two-tailed).



**Figure 2.9.** Illustrative distributions to demonstrate the repetition suppression and "neither" selectivity interpretations in the amygdala. Under the repetition suppression interpretation (left, purple), there would be strong repetition suppression for the "human" and "animal" categories, but not for the "neither" category (as observed in Fig. 8A). Therefore, the distributions of the "human" and "animal" categories would have a weaker positive tail in the test phase than the study phase (middle row). The distributions of the "neither" category would be the same in the study and test phases. When compared, the "neither" condition would therefore have the strongest tail in the test phase as a result of the suppressed tails in the "human" and "animal categories. Under the "neither" selectivity interpretation (right, maroon), the relationship between the study and test phases cannot be determined because of the changes to baseline activity between the study and test phase (as observed in Fig. 6). Here, the distribution of the "neither" category would have a uniquely strong positive tail because of the unique representation of the "neither" category. The bottom row of the left and right panels demonstrate how the QQ plots from Figure 8B would result from either interpretation.



**Supplementary Figure 2.1.** Success of a first-nearest neighbor classifier by percent correct in identifying trial type by the population activity in the hippocampus and amygdala. Only populations with 10 or more neurons were included in the analyses. Grey bars represent the chance level of the metric derived from the mean of 1000 random shuffles of the data label. Black bars represent the empirical data.



**Supplementary Figure 2.2.** Success of a first-nearest neighbor classifier by percent correct (A) and d' (B) in identifying trial type by the population activity in the hippocampus and amygdala when the populations are combined. Only populations with 10 or more neurons in each region were included in the analyses. Grey bars represent the chance level of the metric derived from the mean of 1000 random shuffles of the data label. Black bars represent the empirical data. Asterisks denote statistical differences between the shuffled and empirical data, p < 0.05.



**Supplementary Figure 2.3.** Histograms of firing rates during the baseline periods of the study and test phases in the hippocampus and amygdala. Firing rate is Z-scored to the mean and standard deviation of baseline firing during all trials in a given phase.

Chapter 3: Optogenetic stimulation of the basolateral amygdala increased

theta-modulated gamma oscillations in the hippocampus

## Author's contribution and acknowledgement of reproduction

This chapter is reproduced from: Ahlgrim, N.S. and Manns, J.R. (in press) Optogenetic

stimulation of the basolateral amygdala increased theta-modulated gamma oscillations in the

hippocampus. Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience.

The dissertation author designed and performed the experiments, analyzed the data, and

wrote the manuscript. Joseph Manns designed the experiments, analyzed the data, and wrote the

manuscript.

**Conflicts of Interest:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to disclose

## Funding: NIMH 5R01MH100318

Acknowledgements: We thank David Reis for assistance with histology and microscopy.

#### Abstract

The amygdala can modulate declarative memory. For example, previous research in rats and humans showed that brief electrical stimulation to the basolateral complex of the amygdala (BLA) prioritized specific objects to be consolidated into long term memory in the absence of emotional stimuli and without awareness of stimulation. The capacity of the BLA to influence memory depends on its substantial projections to many other brain regions, including the hippocampus. Nevertheless, how activation of the BLA influences ongoing neuronal activity in other regions is poorly understood. The current study used optogenetic stimulation of putative glutamatergic neurons in the BLA of freely-exploring rats to determine whether brief activation of the BLA could increase in the hippocampus gamma oscillations for which the amplitude was modulated by the phase of theta oscillations, an oscillatory state previously reported to correlate with good memory. BLA neurons were stimulated in one-second bouts with pulse frequencies that included the theta range (8 Hz), the gamma range (50 Hz), or a combination of both ranges (eight 50-Hz bursts). Local field potentials were recorded in the BLA and in the pyramidal layer of CA1 in the intermediate hippocampus. A key question was whether BLA stimulation at either theta or gamma frequencies could combine with ongoing hippocampal oscillations to result in theta-modulated gamma or whether BLA stimulation that included both theta and gamma frequencies would be necessary to increase theta-gamma comodulation in the hippocampus. All stimulation conditions elicited robust responses in BLA and CA1, but theta-modulated gamma oscillations increased in CA1 only when BLA stimulation included both theta and gamma frequencies. Longer bouts (5 seconds) of BLA stimulation resulted in hippocampal activity that evolved away from the initial oscillatory states and towards those characterized more by prominent low-frequency oscillations. The current results indicated that one mechanism by

which the amygdala might influence declarative memory is by eliciting neuronal oscillatory states in the hippocampus that benefit memory.

### 3.1. Introduction

The basolateral complex of the amygdala (BLA) is a key modulatory region of hippocampus-dependent memory (McGaugh, 2002). Direct activation of the BLA via pharmacological manipulations (Barsegyan, McGaugh, & Roozendaal, 2014; Roozendaal, Castello, Vedana, Barsegyan, & McGaugh, 2008) or brief electrical stimulation (Bass & Manns, 2015; Bass, Nizam, Partain, Wang, & Manns, 2014; Bass, Partain, & Manns, 2012; Inman et al., 2018) improved performance in memory tasks not designed to be overtly emotional, such as object recognition memory tasks. Indeed, in one recent study with human participants, direct electrical stimulation targeting the BLA improved recognition memory for neutral object images despite participants reporting that they could not detect the stimulation (Inman et al., 2018). These experiments built on prior work in rodents demonstrating that the BLA mediated the influence of emotional arousal on memory performance in tasks such as inhibitory avoidance (Holloway-Erickson, McReynolds, & McIntyre, 2012; Huff, Miller, Deisseroth, Moorman, & LaLumiere, 2013; McIntyre, Hatfield, & McGaugh, 2002; McIntyre et al., 2005; McReynolds et al., 2010; McReynolds, Holloway-Erickson, Parmar, & McIntyre, 2014). Thus, existing research suggests that activation of the BLA can modulate memory for the better and can be engaged by emotional arousal or by direct intervention.

The BLA is thought to modulate memory in part by influencing memory processes in other brain regions (McGaugh, 2002; Roozendaal, Griffith, Buranday, de Quervain, & McGaugh, 2003; Roozendaal, Okuda, Van der Zee, & McGaugh, 2006). In particular, the BLA sends direct glutamatergic projections to the hippocampus and to regions such as the entorhinal and perirhinal cortices that in turn project to the hippocampus (Pitkänen, Pikkarainen, Nurminen, & Ylinen, 2000). Inactivating the hippocampus via local infusion of muscimol blocked the object
recognition memory improvement triggered by electrical stimulation of the BLA (Bass et al., 2014), whereas pharmacological manipulations of the BLA such as local infusion of adrenergic agonists led to increased markers of synaptic plasticity in the hippocampus (McIntyre et al., 2005; McReynolds, Anderson, Donowho, & McIntyre, 2014). In addition, electrical stimulation of the BLA increased slow gamma oscillatory activity in the hippocampus (Bass & Manns, 2015). Many brain regions receive inputs from the BLA (Sah, Faber, Lopez De Armentia, & Power, 2003), but for modulation of hippocampus-dependent memory, the current data suggest one key region influenced by the BLA is the hippocampus itself. Understanding these mechanisms will help characterize how the brain prioritizes important memories (Manns & Bass, 2016).

One possible mechanism by which the BLA could beneficially modulate memory is by eliciting oscillatory network states that favor memory in the hippocampus and associated areas. In particular, theta (6-10 Hz in rats) oscillations are related to behavioral states (Montoya, Heynen, Faris, & Sainsbury, 1989; Sheremet et al., 2019) and memory (Buzsáki, 2005; Buzsaki & Moser, 2013; McNaughton, Ruan, & Woodnorth, 2006). In addition, hippocampal slow gamma oscillations (30-55 Hz in rats) at encoding correlated with later retrieval success (Jutras, Fries, & Buffalo, 2009; Sederberg et al., 2007; Trimper, Galloway, Jones, Mandi, & Manns, 2017). The amplitude of slow gamma oscillations in the hippocampus fluctuates and is modulated by the phase of theta, one type of phase-amplitude cross-frequency coupling (hereby referred to as theta-gamma comodulation). The degree of theta-gamma comodulation (i.e., cross-frequency coupling) is also a strong correlate of memory performance (Shirvalkar, Rapp, & Shapiro, 2010; Tort, Komorowski, Manns, Kopell, & Eichenbaum, 2009; Trimper, Stefanescu, & Manns, 2014). Indeed, recent studies using electrical stimulation to the BLA to enhance object

recognition memory have used an electrical pulse frequency meant to simulate theta-modulated gamma oscillations (bursts of 50 Hz stimulation every 1/8<sup>th</sup> of a second; Bass et al., 2012; Bass et al., 2014; Bass and Manns, 2015; Inman et al., 2018). These results indicated that stimulating the BLA with a theta-modulated gamma pulse frequency was capable of improving memory performance, but the findings did not answer whether stimulating at theta or gamma frequencies alone would suffice to elicit in the hippocampus neuronal oscillations resembling those that correlate with good memory. For example, stimulating the BLA at 50 Hz alone could in principle lead to slow gamma (i.e., 50 Hz) oscillations in the hippocampus for which the amplitude would be modulated by the phase of the endogenous hippocampal theta oscillations.

The current experiment with freely-moving rats asked if stimulating the BLA at theta and gamma frequencies could elicit in the hippocampus neuronal oscillations resembling those previously found to correlate with good memory performance. A key question was whether BLA stimulation that combined theta and gamma frequencies was needed to amplify hippocampal theta-gamma comodulation, which is known to be important for good memory. The current experiment utilized optogenetic rather than electrical stimulation of the BLA for several reasons. First, the use of a cell-type specific (CaMKII) promoter for the vector delivering the opsin (channelrhodopsin; ChR2) allowed for stimulation restricted to putative glutamatergic projection neurons in the BLA. Second, use of a blue light-sensitive opsin allowed for a control stimulation condition that used near-infrared light pulses outside the excitation spectrum of the opsin. Third, optical stimulation avoided electrophysiological recording artifacts induced by electrical stimulation. Stimulation was delivered in one-second bouts at 8 Hz to emulate theta, at 50 Hz to emulate slow gamma, and at 50 Hz bursts every 1/8<sup>th</sup> second to emulate theta-modulated gamma (50/8 Hz). Included for comparison were conditions in which one second of 20 Hz stimulation

was delivered using either blue (experimental) and near-infrared (control) light. BLA stimulation with blue light in all conditions elicited oscillatory activity in the hippocampus, but only BLA stimulation at 50/8 Hz elicited in CA1 a pattern of activity that appeared to reflect theta-gamma comodulation similar to what has been observed in studies to positively correlate with good object memory (Shirvalkar et al., 2010; Tort et al., 2009; Trimper et al., 2014).

#### **3.2.** Materials and Methods

#### 3.2.1. Subjects

Six adult male Long-Evans rats, between 400-500g, were housed individually (12-hr light/dark cycle; stimulation during light phase). All animals were given free access to water and were food restricted, maintaining at least 90% of their free-feeding body weight. All procedures involving rats were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at Emory University.

#### 3.2.2. Surgery and Drive Positioning

Rats underwent a single stereotaxic surgery for infusion of the viral vector and implantation of combined optical fiber and tetrode recording assembly. Rats were anesthetized with isoflurane (1-3% in oxygen at 1.0 L/min) and received preoperative (0.03 mg/kg buprenorphine) and postoperative (0.05 mg/kg buprenorphine, 1.0 mg/kg meloxicam) analgesia. Additional care and nutrition were given as needed. A single craniectomy was created above the BLA and intermediate third of the hippocampus (coordinate range: 2.6-5.9 mm posterior and 2.8-5.5 mm lateral to Bregma; Paxinos and Watson, 1998) for a unilateral infusion and implantation in the right hemisphere. The viral vector containing channelrhodopsin and reporter fluorophore (AAV<sub>5</sub>-CaMKII-hChR2(H134R)-EYFP; University of North Carolina Vector Core) was infused using a stereotaxic frame (Kopf Instruments) and syringe pump (Hamilton Company). The virus was infused through a 33-gauge needle into the BLA (coordinates: 3.5 mm posterior, 5.1 mm lateral, 8.9 mm ventral to Bregma) at 150 nL/min for a total volume of 500 nL. The needle was left in place for 10 minutes before withdrawal to allow the virus to diffuse into the surrounding tissue.

After withdrawal of the needle, the recording assembly containing a fixed optical fiber with a ceramic ferrule (200/230 nm, 0.66 NA; Plexon, Inc.) and independently-moveable nichrome tetrodes was implanted. Tetrodes were spun with 12.5 nichrome wire (California Fine Wire or Sandvik) and plated with gold to reduce the impedance to approximately 200 k $\Omega$  at 1 kHz. The optical fiber was fixed in the recording assembly so that it was positioned directly above the BLA (coordinates: 3.5 mm posterior, 5.1 mm lateral, 8.4 mm ventral to Bregma) with the base of the recording assembly at the surface of the exposed brain. Tetrodes targeting the BLA were glued to the optical fiber to target 0.25-0.75 mm below the fiber tip. Tetrodes targeting the hippocampus were each controlled by a separate driver. They were targeted at the intermediate third of the hippocampus (coordinates range: 4.5-5.9 mm posterior, 2.9-5.4 lateral mm to Bregma), since the intermediate CA1 receives direct projections from the BLA (Petrovich, Canteras, & Swanson, 2001; Pikkarainen, Rönkkö, Savander, Insausti, & Pitkänen, 1999; Pitkänen et al., 2000) and has been shown to be involved in memory enhancement by brief electrical stimulation to the BLA (Bass & Manns, 2015; Bass et al., 2014). The rat was grounded by a wire attached to a stainless-steel screw, which was implanted in the skull midline over the cerebellum. This ground screw also served as the reference for LFP recordings. After a minimum of one-week recovery, tetrodes were slowly lowered into the pyramidal cell layer of the CA1 over the following weeks (recording tetrodes in BLA were fixed to the optical fiber). No tetrodes were moved within 24 hours of stimulation and recording.

#### 3.2.3. Optogenetic Stimulation

Testing occurred no sooner than 4 weeks post-surgery to allow sufficient time for viral transfection and opsin expression. All stimulation occurred on awake rats as they freely explored a 30-cm diameter circular recording platform bordered by an approximately 7-cm wall. Stimulation events were triggered by the experimenter no less than 10 seconds apart. Stimulation was never dependent on a particular behavioral state other than ensuring that the rat was awake throughout the experiment; the experimenter was not directly observing the animal during stimulation. Light was produced by a compact LED at 465 nm (blue) or 740 nm (near-infrared) (Plexon, Inc.). The blue LED produced light within the excitation spectrum of channelrhodopsin, and the near-infrared LED produced light outside of the excitation spectrum, a method documented to act as a reliable control (Blumberg et al., 2016; Klavir, Prigge, Sarel, Paz, & Yizhar, 2017). The LED was connected to the optical fiber's ferrule on the recording assembly by an armored patch cable (200/230 nm, 0.5 NA) and ceramic coupler (Plexon, Inc.).

Stimulation included several parameter conditions, the order of which was randomized across rats. All rats experienced a least 20 bouts of each condition. Rats received stimulation in the following conditions: 1) one second blue light at 8 Hz, 2) one second blue light at 20 Hz, 3) one second blue light at 50 Hz, 4) one second blue light in bursts of four 50 Hz pulses every 1/8<sup>th</sup> second (50/8 Hz), 5) five seconds blue light at 50 Hz, 6) five seconds blue light at 50/8 Hz, and 2) one second near-infrared light at 20 Hz. Stimulation parameters were chosen to mimic theta (8 Hz), slow gamma (50 Hz), theta-gamma comodulation (50/8 Hz), and a frequency (20 Hz) known to reliably evoke responses from ChR2(H134R). All light pulses were of 5 ms duration. Power at the optical fiber tip was approximately 11 mW for the blue LED and 7 mW for the near-infrared LED.

#### 3.2.4. Histology

Prior to euthanasia, the location of each tetrode was marked by passing 20-40  $\mu$ A current for 10-30 seconds through a single wire of the tetrode. Rats were injected with an overdose (0.5 mL) of Euthanasia-III Solution (Med-Pharmex) after being anesthetized with isoflurane. They were then transcardially perfused with isotonic saline followed by neutral buffered formalin 10% (Harleco). Brains were extracted, post-fixed in neutral buffered formalin 10% for 24 hours, and submerged in a 30% sucrose solution until saturated. Brains were sectioned on a freezing stage microtome at 40 µM thickness and stored in 0.1 M phosphate buffer. All sections were mounted on slides coated with gelatin and chromium potassium sulfate dodecahydrate (Fisher Scientific). For verification and localization of virus expression, slides were covered with Vectashield with DAPI (Vector Laboratories), and cover slipped. Expression of channelrhodopsin was inferred by the expression of the conjugated fluorophore, observed on an epifluorescence microscope for regional expression and on a confocal microscope for cell body and fiber identification. BLA tetrodes were localized by staining for acetylcholinesterase, which robustly stains the basal nucleus of the BLA. Hippocampal tetrodes were localized under light microscopy following a Nissl stain (cresyl violet).

#### 3.2.5 Data Acquisition and Analysis

Local field potentials (LFPs) were recorded from tetrodes in the BLA and hippocampus with a sampling rate of 1.5 kHz and were filtered from 1 to 400 Hz. The LFP from one tetrode in the pyramidal layer of CA1 and one tetrode in the BLA was used for each rat. Spiking data were not analyzed due to too few well-isolated single units. All data were obtained with the NSpike data acquisition system (nspike.sourceforge.net). Analyses were performed in MATLAB (MathWorks) using custom scripts and the Chronux toolbox (Bokil, Andrews, Kulkarni, Mehta, & Mitra, 2010). Power of the BLA and CA1 LFPs was estimated using a multitaper fast Fourier transform similar to previous reports (Bass & Manns, 2015; Trimper et al., 2017). The modulation index (MI) for phase-amplitude cross-frequency coupling (i.e. comodulation) was calculated as previously described (Tort et al., 2009).

For all analyses, results were averaged within a rat across all trials of a given condition, and then the data from all rats were averaged. For some analyses, a rat's data from a single stimulation condition were normalized prior to averaging across rats to demonstrate more clearly the impact of stimulation. In particular, for analyses of average stimulation-evoked LFPs in the time domain, LFPs from four seconds before stimulation onset to five seconds after stimulation offset were Z-transformed based on the mean and standard deviation of each single trial sweep. For spectral analyses in the frequency domain, FFT analyses were conducted on the raw LFPs. Absolute power is shown in spectrograms. However, for plots of moving-window spectrograms, estimates of power were normalized (Z-transformed) to a pre-stimulation baseline period (from -2 to -1 seconds before the onset of stimulation) to visualize more clearly the impact of stimulation.

Statistical significance was determined using a random permutation approach in which LFP data from the stimulation and baseline periods were randomly shuffled 1000 times. All analyses were recalculated for each random shuffle, and statistical significance was defined as metrics falling outside the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of the distribution obtained from the random shuffles. More specifically, power plotted in spectrograms was analyzed with a cluster-based permutation in which clusters were defined as frequency ranges in which the power values were greater than 2.5 standard deviations above or below the mean of the data. Only clusters spanning more than 1 Hz were considered. The random cluster permutation distribution included only the largest

cluster from each random permutation. Clusters (frequency ranges) in the original data that were outside the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of the random cluster distribution were labelled as statistically significant. This cluster-based approach was used because it preserves the overall alpha level (Maris & Oostenveld, 2007). For 5-second stimulation conditions, the same cluster-based random permutation approach was used for each second of stimulation. Power during seconds 1-5 were compared against baseline activity (-2 to -1 seconds before stimulation) independently to determine how the response to stimulation developed over time. Changes in comodulation were analyzed in a pre-determined theta-gamma range (6-10 Hz phase frequency, 30-55 Hz amplitude frequency). A random permutation analysis of variance was used to determine the significance of the effect of stimulation condition on the pre-defined theta-gamma comodulation. Specifically, the variance was defined as summed variance to the mean across stimulation conditions. The mean was the average comodulation index across conditions, and the variance was the difference between the comodulation during an individual condition and the mean. The random permutation was constructed by shuffling the condition labels for each stimulation bout. The resulting variance from the mean of the shuffled data populated the random permutation distribution. The effect of stimulation condition on comodulation was considered significant if the variance of the original data fell outside the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of that distribution.

#### 3.3. Results

#### 3.3.1. Histological verification of stimulation and recording locations

Postmortem histological analysis verified placement of the optical fiber dorsal to the BLA, expression of channelrhodopsin in the BLA, and location of recording tetrodes in the BLA and CA1 of the intermediate hippocampus. Figure 3.1 shows a schematic of the stimulation and recording approach as well as example histology. The tip of all unilaterally-implanted optical

fibers was confirmed to be positioned 0.2 to 0.6 mm dorsal to the BLA. In all six rats, the viral vector transfected cell bodies in the BLA, as evidenced by punctate expression of the fluorophore conjugated to the opsin (Fig. 3.1D). Expression in the amygdala was restricted to the BLA. In two rats, the viral vector spread to a modest degree into the adjacent piriform cortex. However, the off-target neurons were largely outside the cone of light (with a 0.66 numerical aperture, light was emitted from the optical fiber at 29.0°), since the majority of labeled neurons in the piriform cortex were in the dorsal endopiriform nucleus (Paxinos & Watson, 1998). Thus, the impact of light stimulation was largely restricted to neurons in the BLA in all rats. In all rats, fluorophore-labeled fibers were visible in the temporal half of the hippocampus, particularly in the lacunosum-moleculare layer of CA1 and subiculum (Fig. 3.1E), consistent with past studies showing projections from the BLA to hippocampus terminating in this specific area (Pitkänen et al., 2000; Wang & Barbas, 2018). Analyses of neural data focused on LFPs recorded from single electrodes in the BLA and CA1 in order to align the current results with past results from humans and rats (Bass & Manns, 2015; Bass et al., 2014; Bass et al., 2012; Inman et al., 2018) and because too few well-isolated single neurons were recorded to permit spiking analyses. All six rats had at least one tetrode positioned in the basolateral nucleus, and five rats had at least one tetrode positioned in the pyramidal layer of the CA1. The pyramidal layer was selected as a target layer to allow for comparison with past studies (Bass & Manns, 2015; Trimper et al., 2014), and because it could be localized at the time of recording by the presence of putative pyramidal neuron spiking. Analyses of LFP data from the BLA thus included six rats, whereas analyses of data from CA1 included five rats.

### 3.3.2. Effects of one-second optogenetic BLA stimulation on BLA and CA1 LFPs

Figure 3.2 shows the mean normalized (Z-transformed) LFP in the BLA and CA1 during one-second bouts of optical stimulation of the BLA. Stimulation was delivered up to 70 times per condition (mean number of stimulations per condition = 39.9; range = 20 to 70) over the course of multiple recording sessions for each rat (mean number of recording sessions per rat = 2.83; range = 1 to 4). The optical stimulation was a blue 465-nm light delivered at 8 Hz, 20 Hz, or 50 Hz, or as bursts of four 50-Hz pulses delivered every 1/8<sup>th</sup> second ("50/8 Hz"). A control condition consisted of one second of 20-Hz near-infrared 740-nm light to the BLA, a wavelength known to be outside the excitation spectrum of channelrhodopsin (Mattis et al., 2012). Optical stimulation with blue light in the 8 Hz, 20 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz conditions evoked large responses of the same frequencies in the LFPs in the BLA (Z-scores ranged from about -1 to +1 across conditions) and moderate responses of the same frequencies in the LFPs in CA1 (Z scores ranged from about -0.4 to +0.4 across conditions). Evoked responses in both regions appeared to cease soon after termination of stimulation in each condition. The control 20-Hz near-infrared optical stimulation did not evoke appreciable responses in either the BLA or CA1. These results suggest that optical stimulation of the BLA with blue light was capable of evoking frequencymatched responses in both the BLA and CA1 and that the evoked responses were a direct result of activation of the opsin, not an optoelectric artifact or an artifact of the recording system.

Although the overall responses to one-second of light stimulation were similar in the BLA and CA1, a closer inspection highlighted important differences between the regions. Figure 3.3 shows mean normalized evoked responses in the BLA and CA1 to individual pulses of light delivered to the BLA. Averaged across all blue light stimulation conditions, the latency from onset of the first light pulse in each bout of stimulation to the initial peak of evoked response was 6.67 ms in the BLA, which reflects the response time of the opsin to light stimulation (Mattis et

al., 2012). The latency to the initial peak was 12.7 ms in CA1 (Fig. 3.3A), a 6.03-ms difference, suggesting that the responses recorded in CA1 were neither triggered directly by the light nor conducted passively by brain volume but instead were evoked by monosynaptic connections from the BLA. Averaging across all light pulses separately for each condition shows additional differences between the responses in the BLA and CA1 (e.g., averaging across all 8 pulses in the 8 Hz condition). BLA LFPs were characterized by evoked responses of the same width (approximately 9 ms) in the 8 Hz, 20 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz conditions (Fig 3.3B-F). The initial evoked responses were followed by smaller responses in the fast gamma range (60-120 Hz), which is a prominent frequency band in the amygdala (Amir, Headley, Lee, Haufler, & Pare, 2018; Feng et al., 2019). In contrast, CA1 LFPs during stimulation with blue light displayed a more continuous waveform that had a sawtooth shape for 8 Hz and 20 Hz conditions and a sinusoidal shape for 50 Hz stimulation (Fig. 3.3B-D). For the 50/8 Hz condition, LFPs in the BLA and CA1 both showed 8 Hz and 50 Hz components in the shape of the response to the four 50-Hz pulses delivered every 1/8<sup>th</sup> second (Fig 3.3F). However, the 8-Hz response was out of phase between the BLA and CA1, and the 50-Hz response was delayed by at least a full 50-Hz cycle in CA1 compared to the BLA. Thus, the 50-Hz responses were largest on the rising slope of the 8-Hz wave in the BLA but largest on the falling slope of the 8-Hz wave in CA1. The differences in LFP responses between the BLA and CA1 suggested that stimulation of the BLA modulated activity within the hippocampus above and beyond a simple recapitulation of the stimulation effects in BLA. LFPs in both regions showed a small artifact during 20 Hz nearinfrared stimulation, but the artifacts were the opposite polarity and occurred at a shorter delay as compared to those produced by blue light stimulation (Fig. 3.3D).

A final comparison of waveforms between the BLA and CA1 during BLA stimulation focused on the average normalized response following the last light pulse in each bout of stimulation (Fig. 3.3G). LFPs in the BLA following the last pulse of light were similar to the previous analyses of LFPs averaged across all light pulses in a condition (Fig. 3.3B-F), and LFPs averaged across the first light pulse of each condition (Fig. 3.3A). For example, for each condition, the delay of initial peak responses of the BLA LFP following the final BLA pulse was similar (range = 6.67-8.67 ms) to the average delay in response to the first pulse (6.67 ms) and was followed by fast, small amplitude activity in each case. In contrast, LFPs responses in CA1 following the last pulse of light differed across stimulation conditions. The times to initial peak response in CA1 following the final BLA pulse were 14.0, 19.3, 16.0, and 9.33 ms for 8 Hz, 20 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz conditions, respectively. In addition, a full extra cycle of slow gamma activity persisted in CA1 following the last pulse of 50/8 Hz stimulation and, to a lesser extent (and with different timing) following the last pulse of 50 Hz stimulation. The frequencydependent persistent activity in CA1 supports the characterization of responses in the CA1 as oscillations rather than concatenated evoked responses, particularly for the 50/8 Hz stimulation condition.

# 3.3.3. Effects of one-second optogenetic BLA stimulation on the power spectra of the BLA and CA1

Figure 3.4 shows the power spectra for the 8 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz conditions following a multitaper fast Fourier transform (FFT) of the BLA and CA1 LFP traces (see Materials and Methods for analysis details, including testing for statistical significance). The results are shown as normalized (Z-transformed) moving window power spectrograms as well as standard power spectrograms to illustrate and statistically evaluate changes in the theta and gamma frequency ranges during stimulation relative to a pre-stimulation baseline. The moving window power spectrograms were calculated using a 1-second sliding window, so power values for a given timepoint contain information from the preceding and following 0.5 seconds. For LFPs from the BLA, BLA stimulation in the 8 Hz and 50 Hz conditions resulted in increased power in the 8 Hz and 50 Hz frequency ranges (plus harmonics), respectively. The increase in 50 Hz power was statistically significant for the 50 Hz condition, and the increase in power in the 8 Hz harmonic ranges (peaks at 16, 24, 32, 40, 48, and 56 Hz) was statistically significant for the 8 Hz condition. Stimulation in the 50/8 Hz condition resulted in statistically significantly increased BLA power at 8 Hz, 40 Hz, 48 Hz, and 56 Hz. In contrast to the results from BLA LFPs, CA1 LFPs showed power with prominent peaks in the 8 Hz range during the baseline in all conditions but did not show increased power in the 8 Hz range for any stimulation condition. The lack of increase in 8 Hz CA1 power in the 8 Hz stimulation condition contrasts with the clear entrainment of CA1 LFPs at 8 Hz during 8 Hz stimulation (see Fig. 3.2 top right panel, and Fig. 3.3B). Thus, the phase but not the amplitude of ongoing hippocampal theta oscillations appeared to be modulated by 8 Hz BLA stimulation. Stimulation in both the 50 Hz and 50/8 Hz conditions resulted in significantly increased CA1 power in the slow gamma range. However, the peak frequency of CA1 power increase was 50 Hz during 50 Hz stimulation yet 48.7 Hz during 50/8 Hz stimulation, which is closer to a harmonic (48 Hz) of the underlying 8 Hz pattern than 50 Hz. Thus, the 8-Hz entrainment of CA1 LFPs during 8 Hz stimulation and the slightly shifted peak slow gamma power increase in the 50/8 Hz (48.7 Hz rather than 50 Hz) both suggest that the 8-Hz component of BLA stimulation in the 8 Hz and 50/8 Hz conditions did influence CA1 LFPs. Nevertheless, the only statistically significant power increases in CA1 during BLA stimulation in 8 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz conditions were in the slow gamma range (~50 Hz).

#### 3.3.4. Theta-gamma comodulation during optogenetic stimulation

A key question was whether optogenetic stimulation of putative BLA glutamatergic projection neurons could increase gamma oscillations in the hippocampus for which the amplitude was modulated by the phase of theta oscillations—the type of phase-amplitude crossfrequency coupling (here referred to in brief as comodulation) known to be important for memory (Shirvalkar et al., 2010; Tort et al., 2009; Trimper et al., 2014). Figure 3.5 shows comodulation in CA1 during BLA stimulation relative to baseline in the 8 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz conditions. Only stimulation in the 50/8 Hz condition statistically significantly (p < 0.05 per a random permutation analysis; see Methods and Materials) increased theta-gamma comodulation relative to baseline (mean modulation index [MI] =  $0.67 \times 10^{-4}$ ,  $-1.33 \times 10^{-4}$ , and  $1.73 \times 10^{-4}$ , for 8 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz conditions, respectively). In addition, the stimulation condition was a statistically significant factor (p < 0.05 per a random permutation analysis) in theta-gamma comodulation across 8 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz conditions (see Materials and Methods for analysis details). Thus, theta-modulated gamma oscillations were increased in CA1 only when BLA stimulation included both theta and gamma frequencies.

#### 3.3.5. Temporal effects of optogenetic stimulation

The final question was whether longer bouts of BLA stimulation might elicit larger or different responses as compared to one second of simulation. Figure 3.6 shows activity in the BLA and CA1 during five seconds of BLA stimulation in the 50 Hz and 50/8 Hz conditions (n=3 for these data). The BLA LFPs did not appreciably change over the five seconds of BLA stimulation in either condition. In contrast, CA1 LFPs substantially changed from the first to the fifth second of stimulation, such that prominent fast oscillatory activity at the beginning of stimulation was almost completely replaced by slow oscillatory activity by the end of

stimulation. For the 50 Hz stimulation condition, the 50 Hz CA1 oscillations in the first second returned to baseline levels and were largely replaced by slow oscillations in the 8 Hz and 16 Hz ranges by the fifth second of stimulation. For the 50/8 Hz condition, CA1 oscillations in the 48-Hz range decreased moderately and CA1 oscillations in 8 Hz and 16 Hz ranges increased markedly from the first to fifth second of BLA stimulation. In the BLA, 5-second BLA stimulation at 50 Hz stimulation evoked statistically significant increases in gamma power for each of the five seconds. In addition, 5-second BLA stimulation at 50/8 Hz stimulation evoked statistically significant increases in both theta (plus harmonics) and gamma power for each of the five seconds of stimulation. Thus, longer bouts of BLA stimulation resulted in temporally static responses in BLA LFPs but temporally dynamic responses in CA1 LFPs. It is unclear why the 5-second BLA stimulation. In any case, the present results suggest that brief (less than 2 seconds) optogenetic 50/8 Hz stimulation of the BLA would be most likely to elicit hippocampal oscillatory states thought to be beneficial to memory.

#### 3.4. Discussion

Brief optogenetic stimulation of the BLA at 8 Hz, 20 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz reliably elicited responses at matching frequencies in LFPs recorded in the BLA and CA1 in freely exploring rats. However, stimulation responses in CA1 differed from responses in the BLA in several ways. As compared to the responses in the BLA, the responses in CA1 across conditions were delayed by approximately 6 ms, displayed more continuous (sinusoidal or sawtooth) waveforms, and showed dynamic oscillatory changes across longer bouts (5 seconds) of stimulation. Thus, CA1 LFPs showed responses during BLA stimulation that broadly resembled neuronal oscillations, whereas BLA LFPs showed responses that resembled concatenated evoked responses. Moreover, the responses in CA1 LFPs to BLA stimulation differed between the 8 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz stimulation conditions, which were the focus of the current study. In particular, BLA stimulation in the 50 Hz and 50/8 Hz conditions led to increased power close to 50 Hz in CA1, but none of the 8 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz conditions led to increased CA1 power in the 8 Hz range, despite 8 Hz BLA stimulation clearly entraining the phase of the ongoing 8 Hz theta oscillation in the hippocampus. A key finding was that one second of 50/8 Hz BLA stimulation preferentially increased in CA1 LFPs 50 Hz oscillations for which the amplitude was modulated by the phase of the 8 Hz oscillations, a type of phase-amplitude cross-frequency coupling (theta-gamma comodulation) known to be important for good memory. Thus, artificial stimulation of the BLA appears to be capable of increasing in the hippocampus neuronal oscillations that resemble endogenous oscillatory states that are thought to benefit memory formation. The results are discussed in more detail below.

## 3.4.1. BLA projections to CA1 were among many potential BLA projections activated by stimulation

The BLA includes the basal, lateral, and accessory basal nuclei (Sah et al., 2003). Neurons in these nuclei send axons to regions essential for declarative memory, including the hippocampus, entorhinal cortex, and perirhinal cortex, as well as to many other regions of the brain and to other amygdalar nuclei (Pitkänen et al., 2000; Pitkänen et al., 1995; Sah et al., 2003; Savander, LeDoux, & Pitkänen, 1996). Thus, optogenetic stimulation of putative glutamatergic BLA projection neurons could have influenced neuronal activity in the hippocampus both directly and indirectly. One potential pathway mediating the indirect effects of BLA stimulation on the hippocampus is the pathway from perirhinal cortex to entorhinal cortex to hippocampus (Burwell & Amaral, 1998; Witter & Amaral, 2004). For example, activation of the amygdala is thought to facilitate information transfer from the perirhinal cortex to the entorhinal cortex, which in turn would influence the input to the hippocampus (Kajiwara, Takashima, Mimura, Witter, & Iijima, 2003; Paz, Pelletier, Bauer, & Pare, 2006). In addition, stimulation of the BLAentorhinal cortex pathway was previously found to enhance hippocampal-dependent memories (Wahlstrom et al., 2018). Additional support for the importance of this perirhinal-entorhinal pathway comes from past studies showing that BLA stimulation modulated hippocampal LTP in the dentate gyrus (Abe, 2001; Akirav & Richter-Levin, 2002; Vouimba & Richter-Levin, 2005), which receives input from the entorhinal cortex but not from the BLA (Pitkänen et al., 2000; Witter & Amaral, 2004). As such, the BLA likely normally engages indirect pathways to influence hippocampal activity and to modulate memory.

Nevertheless, the current results indicated that direct BLA-CA1 projections were an important pathway through which optogenetic stimulation of BLA neurons influenced hippocampal activity. Infusions of the viral vector specifically targeted neurons in the posterior portion of the basal nucleus in the BLA, a region previously found to have strong direct projections to CA1 (Pitkänen et al., 2000). Postmortem histology in the present study confirmed expression of the opsin and reporter fluorophore in cell bodies in this nucleus as well as in fibers in the lacunosum-moleculare layer of intermediate CA1, consistent with the laminar profile of past anatomical studies of direct basal nucleus projections to CA1 (Pitkänen et al., 2000; Wang & Barbas, 2018). Thus, CA1 recording tetrodes were positioned near the soma (in pyramidale) of pyramidal neurons likely receiving synaptic inputs on their apical dendrites (in lacunosum-moleculare) from opsin-containing BLA neurons. Further, the short delay (6.03 ms) observed between BLA and CA1 responses to initial pulses of BLA stimulation strongly supported the involvement of this monosynaptic pathway. Previous studies have also shown that manipulation

of this direct pathway was sufficient to drive behavioral changes (Huff, Emmons, Narayanan, & LaLumiere, 2016; Rei et al., 2015). Taken together, the results suggested that the direct projection from BLA to CA1—although only one of many BLA projections—was important for the hippocampal responses increased by optogenetic BLA stimulation.

#### 3.4.2. BLA stimulation modulated neuronal oscillations in CA1

The pattern of CA1 LFP activity in response to BLA stimulation reflected more than a concatenation of depolarizing events. Instead, CA1 LFPs responded to 1-second BLA stimulation in a manner more characteristic of neuronal oscillations, evidence for synaptic transmission that included (but was not limited to) direct BLA to CA1 projections. Specifically, LFP activity in CA1 during each of the 1-second BLA stimulation conditions showed rhythmic sinusoidal or sawtooth waveforms that corresponded to the stimulation frequency. In contrast, LFP activity in the BLA showed a sharp evoked response to each light pulse that was disconnected from preceding responses and was unrelated to stimulation frequency. One possible source of the differences between responses in BLA and CA1 LFPs was that the CA1 LFP responses may have been shaped by the low-pass frequency filtering that occurs during synaptic transmission, particularly in the case of synapses on the distal portion of apical dendrites of pyramidal neurons (Buzsáki, Anastassiou, & Koch, 2012), as was likely in the present study. Indeed, it is possible that synaptic transmission between regions is generally important in translating the effects of artificial stimulation to effects more reminiscent of endogenous activity. Nevertheless, the emergence of rhythmic oscillatory activity in CA1 LFPs likely also reflected circuit dynamics in the hippocampus. Possible examples include local excitatory-inhibitory interactions between CA1 pyramidal neurons and interneurons (Buzsáki & Wang, 2012) and rhythmic inputs to the hippocampus from a number of brain regions (Buzsáki, 2002). Thus,

direct BLA to CA1 projections were likely key to initiating CA1 LFP responses to stimulation, but the emergence of oscillatory activity in CA1 also likely depended on other intra-hippocampal and extra-hippocampal influences on CA1 activity.

One of these main influences appeared to be ongoing theta oscillations in the hippocampus. Theta (~8 Hz) oscillations in the hippocampus are prominent and are thought to emerge from a number of influences, including pacemaker inputs from medial septum and entorhinal cortex, from periodic activity of local interneurons, and from resonance properties of pyramidal neurons (Buzsáki, 2002). In the present study, theta power in CA1 LFPs was high at baseline, and neither 1-second BLA stimulation at 8 Hz nor at 50/8 Hz increased theta power in CA1 despite producing a large increase in theta power in BLA LFPs. However, the phase of CA1 theta oscillations appeared to reset and become strongly entrained to the 8 Hz component of both 8 Hz and 50/8 Hz BLA stimulation. That is, hippocampal oscillations in the theta band were still modulated by BLA stimulation, even without significant increases in CA1 theta power.

## 3.4.3. Theta-modulated 50-Hz BLA stimulation was necessary to increase theta-modulated gamma oscillations in CA1

A main question motivating the present study was whether BLA stimulation combining theta and gamma frequencies was needed to increase in the hippocampus gamma oscillations for which the amplitude was modulated by the phase of theta, the type of theta-gamma comodulation that is normally observed in the hippocampus (Bragin et al., 1995; Buzsaki et al., 2003). An alternate possibility was that continuous 50 Hz BLA stimulation would interact with endogenous hippocampal theta oscillations to also produce theta-modulated gamma oscillations. Another possibility was that 8 Hz BLA stimulation would modulate extant hippocampal gamma oscillations. Finally, it had been possible that 50/8 Hz BLA stimulation would misalign with existing theta and gamma oscillations in the hippocampus and not result in theta-modulated gamma oscillations in CA1. In short, it was possible that all or none of the stimulation conditions of interest would increase theta-gamma comodulation in the hippocampus. Nevertheless, the results of the current study showed that theta-gamma comodulation within CA1 was significantly increased during 50/8 Hz stimulation but not 50 Hz stimulation or 8 Hz stimulation. The results are important because hippocampal gamma oscillations are normally modulated by theta phase and because hippocampal theta-gamma comodulation is a neural state previously observed to correlate with successful encoding and retrieval of hippocampal memory (Shirvalkar et al., 2010; Tort et al., 2009; Trimper et al., 2014). Indeed, one hypothesis about amygdala-mediated declarative memory enhancement is that activation of the BLA elicits theta-modulated gamma oscillations in the hippocampus, which in turn promotes spike-timing dependent plasticity for recently active synapses (Manns & Bass, 2016).

# 3.4.4. Comparing the effects of optogenetic BLA stimulation to those of electrical BLA stimulation

Several previous studies in rats (Bass & Manns, 2015; Bass et al., 2014; Bass et al., 2012) and humans (Inman et al., 2018) observed improved 24-hr recognition memory performance for neutral objects when the initial presentation of the objects was immediately followed by one second of 50/8 Hz electrical stimulation of the BLA. One of the studies in rats (Bass & Manns, 2015) also recorded neuronal activity in the intermediate hippocampus at the time of stimulation and observed increased coherence (both field-field and spike-field) between CA3 and CA1 in the slow gamma range (theta-gamma comodulation was not reported). The similarity in increased hippocampal gamma oscillations between this prior study and the present study suggests that activation of the BLA via either electrical or optogenetic stimulation can elicit oscillatory states

in the hippocampus that favor memory. Nevertheless, the mechanisms of BLA activation likely differed between optogenetic and electrical stimulation. For example, optogenetic stimulation in the present study more preferentially depolarized glutamatergic cell bodies in the transfected area (though the depolarization of any neuron may have been stochastic rather than deterministic for the 50-Hz stimulation; Cardin et al., 2009; Weitz et al., 2015), whereas electrical stimulation in prior studies would have stimulated all neuron types as well as fibers of passage (Histed, Bonin, & Reid, 2009). Perhaps reflecting these differences, electrical pulses delivered to the BLA in the prior study (Bass & Manns, 2015) resulted in initial evoked responses in the hippocampus after a delay (24 ms) that suggested a polysynaptic effect of stimulation rather than the monosynaptic effect thought to be important in the present study. One possibility is that electrical stimulation of the BLA more strongly engaged the BLA-perirhinal/entorhinal-hippocampus pathway, whereas optogenetic stimulation of the BLA more strongly engaged the BLA-hippocampus pathway. If so, the results would suggest that activation of either pathway would be sufficient to produce memory-promoting oscillatory states in the hippocampus characterized by slow gamma oscillations.

#### **3.5.** Conclusions and future directions

The ability of 50/8 Hz optogenetic BLA stimulation to elicit theta-gamma comodulation in the hippocampus provides important insights into how the amygdala may modulate the hippocampus to prioritize memories with affective salience. Memory modulation should benefit some memories more than others if important moments are to be remembered better than unimportant moments. Thus, amygdala stimulation will likely need to be temporally specific to prioritize memories effectively. Indeed, consideration of temporal specificity will be important for any possible future therapeutic interventions and may be one explanation for the mixed results of past memory studies targeting amygdala activity (Agren, 2014; Taylor & Torregrossa, 2015). In addition, previous experiments have shown that the effects of direct hippocampal stimulation can depend on the neural state immediately prior to stimulation, which is possibly why closed-loop stimulations of the hippocampus have sometimes enhanced memory (Berger et al., 2011; Ezzyat et al., 2017; Hampson et al., 2012; Hampson et al., 2018), whereas open-loop stimulations (i.e., delivered irrespective of ongoing activity) typically impair memory (Jacobs et al., 2016; Lacruz et al., 2010). In contrast to these studies of direct hippocampus stimulation, 50/8 Hz electrical stimulation of the BLA has reliably improved memory even when stimulation onset was not dependent on ongoing neuronal activity (Bass & Manns, 2015; Bass et al., 2014; Bass et al., 2012; Inman et al., 2018), perhaps because BLA stimulation was able to reset the phase of ongoing theta oscillations, as observed with optogenetic BLA stimulation in the present study. Finally, the anatomical specificity of BLA stimulation will be an additional important consideration moving forward. Future experiments using optogenetic stimulation of specific BLA projections (e.g., BLA to hippocampus) will be required to determine how projectionspecific stimulation of the BLA might differentially impact hippocampal activity or memory performance. Indeed, it is an open question as to whether the glutamatergic neuron-specific optogenetic stimulation used in the present study would result in similar memory enhancement as observed in past studies using electrical stimulation of the BLA.

#### 3.6. References

- Abe, K. (2001). Modulation of hippocampal long-term potentiation by the amygdala: a synaptic mechanism linking emotion and memory. *Jpn J Pharmacol*, *86*(1), 18-22.
- Agren, T. (2014). Human reconsolidation: A reactivation and update. *Brain Research Bulletin,* 105(0), 70-82. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresbull.2013.12.010</u>
- Akirav, I., & Richter-Levin, G. (2002). Mechanisms of amygdala modulation of hippocampal plasticity. *J Neurosci*, 22(22), 9912-9921.
- Amir, A., Headley, D. B., Lee, S. C., Haufler, D., & Pare, D. (2018). Vigilance-Associated
  Gamma Oscillations Coordinate the Ensemble Activity of Basolateral Amygdala
  Neurons. *Neuron*, 97(3), 656-669 e657. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2017.12.035
- Barsegyan, A., McGaugh, J. L., & Roozendaal, B. (2014). Noradrenergic activation of the basolateral amygdala modulates the consolidation of object-in-context recognition memory. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, *8*, 160. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00160
- Bass, D. I., & Manns, J. R. (2015). Memory-enhancing amygdala stimulation elicits gamma synchrony in the hippocampus. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 129(3), 244-256. doi:10.1037/bne0000052
- Bass, D. I., Nizam, Z. G., Partain, K. N., Wang, A., & Manns, J. R. (2014). Amygdala-mediated enhancement of memory for specific events depends on the hippocampus. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, 107(0), 37-41. doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2013.10.020
- Bass, D. I., Partain, K. N., & Manns, J. R. (2012). Event-specific enhancement of memory via brief electrical stimulation to the basolateral complex of the amygdala in rats. *Behav Neurosci*, 126(1), 204-208. doi:10.1037/a0026462

- Berger, T. W., Hampson, R. E., Song, D., Goonawardena, A., Marmarelis, V. Z., & Deadwyler,
  S. A. (2011). A cortical neural prosthesis for restoring and enhancing memory. *J Neural Eng*, 8(4), 046017. doi:10.1088/1741-2560/8/4/046017
- Blumberg, B. J., Flynn, S. P., Barriere, S. J., Mouchati, P. R., Scott, R. C., Holmes, G. L., & Barry, J. M. (2016). Efficacy of nonselective optogenetic control of the medial septum over hippocampal oscillations: the influence of speed and implications for cognitive enhancement. *Physiol Rep*, 4(23). doi:10.14814/phy2.13048
- Bokil, H., Andrews, P., Kulkarni, J. E., Mehta, S., & Mitra, P. P. (2010). Chronux: A platform for analyzing neural signals. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods*, *192*(1), 146-151. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jneumeth.2010.06.020</u>
- Bragin, A., Jando, G., Nadasdy, Z., Hetke, J., Wise, K., & Buzsaki, G. (1995). Gamma (40-100 Hz) oscillation in the hippocampus of the behaving rat. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *15*(1), 47-60. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.15-01-00047.1995
- Burwell, R. D., & Amaral, D. G. (1998). Perirhinal and postrhinal cortices of the rat: interconnectivity and connections with the entorhinal cortex. *J Comp Neurol*, 391(3), 293-321.
- Buzsáki, G. (2002). Theta Oscillations in the Hippocampus. *Neuron*, *33*(3), 325-340. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(02)00586-X</u>

Buzsáki, G. (2005). Theta rhythm of navigation: Link between path integration and landmark navigation, episodic and semantic memory. *Hippocampus*, 15(7), 827-840.
doi:10.1002/hipo.20113

- Buzsáki, G., Anastassiou, C. A., & Koch, C. (2012). The origin of extracellular fields and currents EEG, ECoG, LFP and spikes. *Nat Rev Neurosci, 13*(6), 407-420.
  doi:<u>http://www.nature.com/nrn/journal/v13/n6/suppinfo/nrn3241\_S1.html</u>
- Buzsaki, G., Buhl, D. L., Harris, K. D., Csicsvari, J., Czeh, B., & Morozov, A. (2003).Hippocampal network patterns of activity in the mouse. *Neuroscience*, *116*(1), 201-211.
- Buzsaki, G., & Moser, E. I. (2013). Memory, navigation and theta rhythm in the hippocampalentorhinal system. *Nat Neurosci, 16*(2), 130-138.
- Buzsáki, G., & Wang, X.-J. (2012). Mechanisms of Gamma Oscillations. Annual review of neuroscience, 35, 203-225. doi:10.1146/annurev-neuro-062111-150444
- Cardin, J. A., Carlen, M., Meletis, K., Knoblich, U., Zhang, F., Deisseroth, K., . . . Moore, C. I.
   (2009). Driving fast-spiking cells induces gamma rhythm and controls sensory responses.
   *Nature*, 459(7247), 663-667.

doi:http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v459/n7247/suppinfo/nature08002\_S1.html

- Ezzyat, Y., Kragel, J. E., Burke, J. F., Levy, D. F., Lyalenko, A., Wanda, P., . . . Kahana, M. J. (2017). Direct Brain Stimulation Modulates Encoding States and Memory Performance in Humans. *Current Biology*, 27(9), 1251-1258.
  doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2017.03.028
- Feng, F., Headley, D. B., Amir, A., Kanta, V., Chen, Z., Paré, D., & Nair, S. (2019). Gamma oscillations in the basolateral amygdala: biophysical mechanisms and computational consequences. *eneuro*, ENEURO.0388-0318.2018. doi:10.1523/eneuro.0388-18.2018
- Hampson, R. E., Song, D., Chan, R. H., Sweatt, A. J., Riley, M. R., Gerhardt, G. A., . . .Deadwyler, S. A. (2012). A nonlinear model for hippocampal cognitive prosthesis:

memory facilitation by hippocampal ensemble stimulation. *IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng*, 20(2), 184-197. doi:10.1109/TNSRE.2012.2189163

- Hampson, R. E., Song, D., Robinson, B. S., Fetterhoff, D., Dakos, A. S., Roeder, B. M., . . . Deadwyler, S. A. (2018). Developing a hippocampal neural prosthetic to facilitate human memory encoding and recall. *J Neural Eng*, 15(3), 036014. doi:10.1088/1741-2552/aaaed7
- Histed, M. H., Bonin, V., & Reid, R. C. (2009). Direct Activation of Sparse, Distributed
  Populations of Cortical Neurons by Electrical Microstimulation. *Neuron*, 63(4), 508-522.
  doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2009.07.016</u>
- Holloway-Erickson, C. M., McReynolds, J. R., & McIntyre, C. K. (2012). Memory-enhancing intra-basolateral amygdala infusions of clenbuterol increase Arc and CaMKIIα protein expression in the rostral anterior cingulate cortex. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 6, 17. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2012.00017
- Huff, M. L., Emmons, E. B., Narayanan, N. S., & LaLumiere, R. T. (2016). Basolateral amygdala projections to ventral hippocampus modulate the consolidation of footshock, but not contextual, learning in rats. *Learn Mem*, 23(2), 51-60. doi:10.1101/lm.039909.115
- Huff, M. L., Miller, R. L., Deisseroth, K., Moorman, D. E., & LaLumiere, R. T. (2013).
  Posttraining optogenetic manipulations of basolateral amygdala activity modulate consolidation of inhibitory avoidance memory in rats. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *110*(9), 3597-3602. doi:10.1073/pnas.1219593110
- Inman, C. S., Manns, J. R., Bijanki, K. R., Bass, D. I., Hamann, S., Drane, D. L., . . . Willie, J. T. (2018). Direct Electrical Stimulation of the Amygdala Enhances Declarative Memory in Humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*.

- Jacobs, J., Miller, J., Lee, S. A., Coffey, T., Watrous, A. J., Sperling, M. R., . . . Rizzuto, D. S. (2016). Direct Electrical Stimulation of the Human Entorhinal Region and Hippocampus Impairs Memory. *Neuron*, 92(5), 983-990. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2016.10.062
- Jutras, M. J., Fries, P., & Buffalo, E. A. (2009). Gamma-Band Synchronization in the Macaque Hippocampus and Memory Formation. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 29(40), 12521-12531. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.0640-09.2009
- Kajiwara, R., Takashima, I., Mimura, Y., Witter, M. P., & Iijima, T. (2003). Amygdala Input
  Promotes Spread of Excitatory Neural Activity From Perirhinal Cortex to the Entorhinal–
  Hippocampal Circuit. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 89(4), 2176-2184.
  doi:10.1152/jn.01033.2002
- Klavir, O., Prigge, M., Sarel, A., Paz, R., & Yizhar, O. (2017). Manipulating fear associations via optogenetic modulation of amygdala inputs to prefrontal cortex. *Nat Neurosci, advance online publication*. doi:10.1038/nn.4523

http://www.nature.com/neuro/journal/vaop/ncurrent/abs/nn.4523.html#supplementary-

### information

Lacruz, M. E., Valentin, A., Seoane, J. J., Morris, R. G., Selway, R. P., & Alarcon, G. (2010).
Single pulse electrical stimulation of the hippocampus is sufficient to impair human episodic memory. *Neuroscience*, *170*(2), 623-632.
doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2010.06.042

Manns, J. R., & Bass, D. I. (2016). The Amygdala and Prioritization of Declarative Memories.
 *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 25(4), 261-265.
 doi:10.1177/0963721416654456

- Maris, E., & Oostenveld, R. (2007). Nonparametric statistical testing of EEG- and MEG-data. *J Neurosci Methods*, *164*(1), 177-190. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2007.03.024
- Mattis, J., Tye, K. M., Ferenczi, E. A., Ramakrishnan, C., O'Shea, D. J., Prakash, R., ...
  Deisseroth, K. (2012). Principles for applying optogenetic tools derived from direct comparative analysis of microbial opsins. *Nat Methods*, 9(2), 159-172.
  doi:10.1038/nmeth.1808
- McGaugh, J. L. (2002). Memory consolidation and the amygdala: a systems perspective. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 25(9), 456-461. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0166-2236(02)02211-7</u>
- McIntyre, C. K., Hatfield, T., & McGaugh, J. L. (2002). Amygdala norepinephrine levels after training predict inhibitory avoidance retention performance in rats. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 16(7), 1223-1226. doi:10.1046/j.1460-9568.2002.02188.x
- McIntyre, C. K., Miyashita, T., Setlow, B., Marjon, K. D., Steward, O., Guzowski, J. F., &
  McGaugh, J. L. (2005). Memory-influencing intra-basolateral amygdala drug infusions
  modulate expression of Arc protein in the hippocampus. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102(30), 10718-10723.
  doi:10.1073/pnas.0504436102
- McNaughton, N., Ruan, M., & Woodnorth, M. A. (2006). Restoring theta-like rhythmicity in rats restores initial learning in the Morris water maze. *Hippocampus*, 16(12), 1102-1110. doi:10.1002/hipo.20235
- McReynolds, J. R., Anderson, K. M., Donowho, K. M., & McIntyre, C. K. (2014). Noradrenergic actions in the basolateral complex of the amygdala modulate Arc expression in hippocampal synapses and consolidation of aversive and non-aversive

memory. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, *115*(0), 49-57. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2014.08.016</u>

- McReynolds, J. R., Donowho, K., Abdi, A., McGaugh, J. L., Roozendaal, B., & McIntyre, C. K. (2010). Memory-enhancing corticosterone treatment increases amygdala norepinephrine and Arc protein expression in hippocampal synaptic fractions. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, 93(3), 312-321. doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2009.11.005
- McReynolds, J. R., Holloway-Erickson, C. M., Parmar, T. U., & McIntyre, C. K. (2014).
   Corticosterone-induced enhancement of memory and synaptic Arc protein in the medial prefrontal cortex. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, *112*, 148-157.
   doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2014.02.007
- Montoya, C. P., Heynen, A. J., Faris, P. D., & Sainsbury, R. S. (1989). Modality specific type 2 theta production in the immobile rat. *Behav Neurosci*, *103*(1), 106-111.
- Paxinos, G., & Watson, C. (1998). The Rat Brain in Stereotaxic Coordinates: Academic Press.
- Paz, R., Pelletier, J. G., Bauer, E. P., & Pare, D. (2006). Emotional enhancement of memory via amygdala-driven facilitation of rhinal interactions. *Nat Neurosci, 9*(10), 1321-1329.
  doi:http://www.nature.com/neuro/journal/v9/n10/suppinfo/nn1771\_S1.html
- Petrovich, G. D., Canteras, N. S., & Swanson, L. W. (2001). Combinatorial amygdalar inputs to hippocampal domains and hypothalamic behavior systems. *Brain Res Brain Res Rev*, 38(1-2), 247-289.
- Pikkarainen, M., Rönkkö, S., Savander, V., Insausti, R., & Pitkänen, A. (1999). Projections from the lateral, basal, and accessory basal nuclei of the amygdala to the hippocampal formation in rat. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 403(2), 229-260. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(19990111)403:2<229::AID-CNE7>3.0.CO;2-P

Pitkänen, A., Pikkarainen, M., Nurminen, N., & Ylinen, A. (2000). Reciprocal Connections between the Amygdala and the Hippocampal Formation, Perirhinal Cortex, and Postrhinal Cortex in Rat: A Review. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 911*(1), 369-391. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2000.tb06738.x

Pitkänen, A., Stefanacci, L., Farb, C. R., Go, G. G., Ledoux, J. E., & Amaral, D. G. (1995).
Intrinsic connections of the rat amygdaloid complex: Projections originating in the lateral nucleus. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, *356*(2), 288-310.
doi:10.1002/cne.903560211

- Rei, D., Mason, X., Seo, J., Graff, J., Rudenko, A., Wang, J., . . . Tsai, L. H. (2015). Basolateral amygdala bidirectionally modulates stress-induced hippocampal learning and memory deficits through a p25/Cdk5-dependent pathway. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. doi:10.1073/pnas.1415845112
- Roozendaal, B., Castello, N. A., Vedana, G., Barsegyan, A., & McGaugh, J. L. (2008).
  Noradrenergic activation of the basolateral amygdala modulates consolidation of object recognition memory. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, *90*(3), 576-579.
  doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2008.06.010
- Roozendaal, B., Griffith, Q. K., Buranday, J., de Quervain, D. J. F., & McGaugh, J. L. (2003).
  The hippocampus mediates glucocorticoid-induced impairment of spatial memory retrieval: Dependence on the basolateral amygdala. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *100*(3), 1328-1333.
- Roozendaal, B., Okuda, S., Van der Zee, E. A., & McGaugh, J. L. (2006). Glucocorticoid enhancement of memory requires arousal-induced noradrenergic activation in the

basolateral amygdala. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 103*(17), 6741-6746. doi:10.1073/pnas.0601874103

- Sah, P., Faber, E. S., Lopez De Armentia, M., & Power, J. (2003). The amygdaloid complex: anatomy and physiology. *Physiol Rev*, 83(3), 803-834. doi:10.1152/physrev.00002.2003
- Savander, V., LeDoux, J. E., & Pitkänen, A. (1996). Interamygdaloid projections of the basal and accessory basal nuclei of the rat amygdaloid complex. *Neuroscience*, 76(3), 725-735. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0306-4522(96)00371-5</u>
- Sederberg, P. B., Schulze-Bonhage, A., Madsen, J. R., Bromfield, E. B., McCarthy, D. C.,
  Brandt, A., . . . Kahana, M. J. (2007). Hippocampal and Neocortical Gamma Oscillations
  Predict Memory Formation in Humans. *Cerebral Cortex*, 17(5), 1190-1196.
  doi:10.1093/cercor/bhl030
- Sheremet, A., Kennedy, J. P., Qin, Y., Zhou, Y., Lovett, S. D., Burke, S. N., & Maurer, A. P. (2019). Theta-Gamma Cascades and Running Speed. *J Neurophysiol*, 121(2), 444-458. doi:10.1152/jn.00636.2018
- Shirvalkar, P. R., Rapp, P. R., & Shapiro, M. L. (2010). Bidirectional changes to hippocampal theta-gamma comodulation predict memory for recent spatial episodes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107(15), 7054-7059. doi:10.1073/pnas.0911184107
- Taylor, J. R., & Torregrossa, M. M. (2015). Pharmacological disruption of maladaptive memory. *Handb Exp Pharmacol*, 228, 381-415. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-16522-6\_13
- Tort, A. B. L., Komorowski, R. W., Manns, J. R., Kopell, N. J., & Eichenbaum, H. (2009).
   Theta–gamma coupling increases during the learning of item–context associations.
   *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *106*(49), 20942-20947.
   doi:10.1073/pnas.0911331106

Trimper, J. B., Galloway, C. R., Jones, A. C., Mandi, K., & Manns, J. R. (2017). Gamma Oscillations in Rat Hippocampal Subregions Dendate Gyrus, CA3, CA1, and Subiculum Underlie Associative Memory Encoding. *Cell Reports*, 21, 1-14. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2017.10.123

- Trimper, J. B., Stefanescu, R. A., & Manns, J. R. (2014). Recognition memory and theta–gamma interactions in the hippocampus. *Hippocampus*, *24*(3), 341-353. doi:10.1002/hipo.22228
- Vouimba, R. M., & Richter-Levin, G. (2005). Physiological dissociation in hippocampal subregions in response to amygdala stimulation. *Cereb Cortex*, 15(11), 1815-1821. doi:10.1093/cercor/bhi058
- Wahlstrom, K. L., Huff, M. L., Emmons, E. B., Freeman, J. H., Narayanan, N. S., McIntyre, C. K., & LaLumiere, R. T. (2018). Basolateral amygdala inputs to the medial entorhinal cortex selectively modulate the consolidation of spatial and contextual learning. *J Neurosci.* doi:10.1523/jneurosci.2848-17.2018
- Wang, J., & Barbas, H. (2018). Specificity of primate amygdalar pathways to hippocampus. J Neurosci. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1267-18.2018
- Weitz, A. J., Fang, Z., Lee, H. J., Fisher, R. S., Smith, W. C., Choy, M., . . . Lee, J. H. (2015).
  Optogenetic fMRI reveals distinct, frequency-dependent networks recruited by dorsal and intermediate hippocampus stimulations. *NeuroImage*, *107*, 229-241.
  doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.10.039</u>
- Witter, M. P., & Amaral, D. G. (2004). Hippocampal Formation. In G. Paxinos (Ed.), *The Rat Nervous System (Third Edition)* (pp. 635-704). San Diego: Elsevier Academic Press.



**Figure 3.1.** Location of opsin expression, optogenetic stimulation, and tetrode recording. (A) Tetrodes (yellow) were lowered into the CA1 subregion of the intermediate hippocampus (green) and basolateral amygdala (blue). An optical fiber (cyan) was lowered to 0.25-0.75 mm above the target depth in the BLA. (B-E) Images of coronal sections of the BLA (B,C) and intermediate hippocampus (D,E). Nuclei are shown in blue (DAPI), and eYFP expression (conjugated to the opsin) is shown in green. (B) CaMKII+ neurons were transfected in the basal nucleus of the amygdala. (C) The opsin was preferentially expressed in the cell bodies of the BLA. (D) Projections from the BLA also expressed the viral vector in the lacunosum-moleculare layer of CA1 in the intermediate hippocampus. (E) Hippocampal expression of the opsin was restricted to axonal projections; no cells were labeled in the hippocampus. Scale bars are 250 μm in B and D, and 30 μm in C and E. BLA: basolateral complex of the amygdala; B: basal nucleus; L: lateral nucleus; Im: lacunosum-moleculare; r: radiatum; p: pyramidale.



**Figure 3.2.** Effects on BLA and CA1 LFPs of optogenetic BLA stimulation with blue (experimental) light at 8 Hz, 20 Hz, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz and with near infrared (IR; control) light at 20 Hz. LFPs were Z-transformed within conditions for each rat and then averaged across all rats. Left: Evoked responses in the BLA (blue) tracked stimulation at all frequencies. Right: LFPs in the CA1 (green) tracked stimulation at all frequencies with more regular oscillatory activity than what was seen in the BLA.



**Figure 3.3.** Effects of BLA stimulation pulses differed between BLA and CA1. (**A**) Response latencies to the first light pulse of all conditions in the BLA (blue, top) and CA1 (green, bottom). Time to LFP peak response was 6.67 ms in the BLA and 12.7 ms in CA1. (**B-F**) Averaged LFP across all light pulses within the 8 Hz, 20 Hz, 20 Hz near-infrared, 50 Hz, and 50/8 Hz stimulation conditions, respectively (averaged across bursts of 50 Hz pulses for F). Responses in the BLA were characterized by fast activity that was similar across conditions, whereas oscillatory activity in CA1 was dependent on stimulation frequency. Maximal gamma activity preferentially occurred at the peak of theta in the BLA and trough of theta in CA1. (**G**) Response in the BLA and CA1 after the last pulse of each condition. 50/8 Hz stimulation produced persistent gamma in CA1 after termination of stimulation.



**Figure 3.4.** BLA and CA1 LFP Power in response to optogenetic BLA stimulation. (**A**) Moving window spectrogram of power around the stimulation event. Power was normalized to the baseline period for clarity. (**B**) Spectrogram of power during stimulation, displayed as absolute decibels (left) and with the baseline period subtracted (right). Asterisks indicate frequency ranges that differed significantly between stimulation and baseline periods.


**Figure 3.5.** Comodulation within CA1 across BLA stimulation conditions. (**A**) Comodulogram during 1-second BLA stimulation with the baseline period subtracted for clarity. (**B**) Total theta-modulated-slow gamma during stimulation relative to baseline for each stimulation conditions. Asterisks indicate that theta-gamma comodulation was significantly increased during 50/8 Hz stimulation and that theta-gamma comodulation was significantly different across conditions.



**Figure 3.6.** Effects of five-second 50 Hz and 50/8 Hz stimulation on the BLA (blue) and CA1 (green). (**A**) Averaged BLA and CA1 LFPs in the first and last seconds of 5-second BLA stimulation. LFPs were Z-transformed and averaged across rats. (**B**) Moving window power

spectrogram during 50 Hz and 50/8 Hz five second stimulation, normalized to the baseline period for clarity. (**C**) Power spectrogram of second 1 (top) to second 5 (bottom), normalized against the baseline period. Frequency ranges that differed significantly between stimulation and baseline are highlighted in blue (BLA) and green (CA1).

**Chapter 4: General Discussion** 

# 4.1. Summary of Findings

The two aims of this dissertation demonstrated the specificity by which amygdala activity can modulate hippocampus-dependent declarative memory. This specificity was observed both in the information content coded by the amygdala and in the oscillatory dynamics necessary to increase pro-memory activity in the hippocampus. In Chapter 2, the activity of the two regions during a visual recognition memory task in humans was analyzed to determine how mnemonic and social information is naturally represented. That chapter assessed the specificity (or lack thereof) of information content in the two regions. The endogenous activity during a recognition memory task demonstrated distinct coding schemes in the amygdala and hippocampus. Information about the memory status or social content of the stimuli could not be identified by the population activity in either region. However, the firing rates of all recorded units were differently distributed based on the memory status and social salience of the stimuli. The hippocampus showed evidence of sparse coding of remembered stimuli more so than forgotten stimuli. Memory status was not similarly coded in the amygdala. Both the hippocampus and the amygdala showed distinct firing distributions for socially-salient stimuli. The data suggested two likely sources of difference between the firing distributions of stimulus categories in the amygdala. Regardless of the source, the amygdala was shown to encode specific information more granularly than would be the case if it exclusively acted as a generic modulator.

The downstream effects on the hippocampus from exogenous stimulation of the basolateral complex of the amygdala (BLA) in rats were investigated in Chapter 3. Chapter 3 extended the findings of Chapter 2 by determining the specificity of oscillatory communication between the amygdala and hippocampus by directly stimulating the BLA. The primary goal was to determine what oscillatory activity in the BLA can be translated to hippocampal activity that

would benefit memory. Coordinated oscillatory activity was of interest because although Chapter 2 demonstrated that specific amygdala activity likely participates in the modulation of hippocampal activity, nonspecific increases in BLA activity have also been shown to modulate memory. Theta-modulated gamma oscillations in the hippocampus are known to be beneficial to memory (Sederberg, Kahana, Howard, Donner, & Madsen, 2003; Tort, Komorowski, Manns, Kopell, & Eichenbaum, 2009; Trimper, Stefanescu, & Manns, 2014), and were thus the principal indicator of a pro-memory state in the hippocampus. Theta-modulated gamma oscillations were not increased during optogenetic BLA stimulation at 8 Hz or at 50 Hz. Therefore, even though both frequency bands naturally occur in the hippocampus (Lisman & Jensen, 2013), the ongoing native oscillations are not sufficient to modulate constant pulsed stimulation into theta-modulated gamma. In contrast, BLA stimulation that replicated theta-modulated gamma activity (i.e. 50/8 Hz) robustly increased theta-modulated gamma activity in the hippocampus.

Taken together, Chapter 2 shows how the amygdala neurons encode information in a specific pattern that is distinct from that of hippocampal neurons during recognition memory. Chapter 3 shows that the information encoded by the firing of those amygdala neurons most effectively modulate hippocampal activity when organized on a theta-modulated gamma oscillation. Both chapters recruited the amygdala under low-arousal settings. The amygdala is naturally recruited by affective and socially-salient stimuli to modulate hippocampal memory, but these chapters showed that memory processes can be effectively modulated when the circuit is recruited regardless of affective content. Temporally-restricted neural activity in the BLA was observed to encode and transmit information to the hippocampus that is positioned to facilitate hippocampal plasticity. The results imply that modulation of neutral memories likely utilizes pathways that are distinct from those activated under high arousal. Unlike cued fear conditioning

or context learning, initial neuronal representations, and therefore synaptic plasticity, both regions likely participate in the consolidation of the final memory trace. Detailed descriptions of these pathways from future experiments will clarify how declarative memories are specifically prioritized, and how that process can be manipulated for experimental and clinical effect.

# 4.2. Sparse coding underlies representations of mnemonic and social information

Hippocampal processing has long been studied to uncover how information is represented in that circuit, but less attention has been paid to BLA processing. Although the BLA shares many fundamental features with the hippocampus like multimodal input (Sah, Faber, Lopez De Armentia, & Power, 2003; Witter & Amaral, 2004), plasticity mechanisms (Abe, 2001; Blair, Schafe, Bauer, Rodrigues, & LeDoux, 2001), and local inhibitory circuits (e.g. Samson, Dumont, & Pare, 2003; Stark et al., 2014), it was unknown whether information was represented in a similar coding scheme. Previous research suggested there would be at least partial overlap in how the regions code information since stimulation of neuronal ensembles that were active during fear conditioning in either region produced similar behaviors (Kitamura et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2012; Ramirez, Tonegawa, & Liu, 2013). However, only the hippocampus had been previously shown to engage in a sparse coding scheme, at the exclusion of the amygdala (Wixted et al., 2018; Wixted et al., 2014). The present results demonstrated that the amygdala represents information with a sparse coding scheme. Sparse coding necessitates a degree of specificity in the representations of stimuli among the entire neuronal population, since that coding scheme means neurons only respond to a small minority of stimuli. The specific stimuli in Chapter 2 were categorized based on the presence of humans or animals, but sparse coding likely underlies other information relevant to the amygdala like facial expression (Gothard, Battaglia, Erickson, Spitler, & Amaral, 2007) and emotional arousal (Phelps & LeDoux, 2005).

The existence of sparse coding in both the amygdala and hippocampus suggest that sparse coding is a general representation strategy for association cortices, just as it is common across primary cortices (Crochet, Poulet, Kremer, & Petersen, 2011; Poo & Isaacson, 2009; Vinje & Gallant, 2000). A common coding scheme would also explain how information about specific stimuli can be prioritized for consolidation in the hippocampus. Labelling social salience in a way that is not replicated by the hippocampus enables the prioritization of recognition memories that is dependent on amygdala activity (Adolphs, Cahill, Schul, & Babinsky, 1997; Adolphs, Tranel, & Denburg, 2000).

Once the information is coded in such a way to be useful to the hippocampus, the hippocampus needs to be in a neural state conducive to consolidation for amygdala modulation to have a lasting impact on memory. Chapter 3 demonstrated how open-loop optogenetic stimulation of the BLA can increase theta-modulated gamma oscillations in the hippocampus which are known to correlate with good memory (Shirvalkar, Rapp, & Shapiro, 2010; Tort et al., 2009; Trimper et al., 2014). Stimulation of the BLA with a theta-modulated gamma train (i.e. 50/8 Hz) in this way is known to prioritize object recognition memory (Bass & Manns, 2015; Bass, Nizam, Partain, Wang, & Manns, 2014; Bass, Partain, & Manns, 2012; Inman et al., 2018). Thus, stimulation of the BLA enables hippocampal memory enhancement without the need for synchronizing the stimulation to specific neural states in the hippocampus (Ezzyat et al., 2017; Hampson et al., 2018). The fact that relatively unsupervised amygdala stimulation succeeds when hippocampus stimulation requires a high degree of supervision shows the functional BLAhippocampus circuit to encompass both a direct connection and a larger interconnected network. Being so highly interconnected, BLA stimulation affects more than the hippocampus. Previously observed effects of BLA stimulation necessitate the involvement of a wider network (Abe, 2001;

Kleschevnikov et al., 1997) even though direct BLA-hippocampus projections are sufficient to reproduce certain effects in isolation (Felix-Ortiz & Tye, 2014; Huff, Emmons, Narayanan, & LaLumiere, 2016). In fact, isolated activity in the direct pathway would likely impair some aspects of memory performance, because doing so would decouple the hippocampus from entorhinal cortex input, which has been shown to drive encoding (Colgin et al., 2009). Increased theta synchrony, decreased gamma synchrony, and increased gamma power across the brain have been shown to correlate with memory performance (Solomon et al., 2017). Therefore, part of the benefit to memory may be that BLA stimulation increases hippocampal gamma power quite strongly in a way that is not synchronous with other connected brain regions, while simultaneously synchronizing theta by inducing a phase reset (Jutras, Fries, & Buffalo, 2013). In this way, activity in the BLA prioritizes hippocampal memory by recruiting direct and indirect projections to the hippocampus.

### **4.3.** Implications for specific memory modulation

The behavioral effects of BLA stimulation in previous studies demonstrate that its effects are specific enough to prioritize specific memories even if multiple brain regions are recruited. That said, these specific effects were shown to be a product of both specific and nonspecific activity in the amygdala. The positive memory state in the hippocampus induced by endogenous or exogenous BLA activity promotes the consolidation of whatever ensembles are activated by the current stimulus. Given both regions demonstrate sparse coding, ensembles in both the amygdala and the hippocampus are likely integrated into the organizational scheme of theta-modulated gamma oscillations. Once co-activated in that way, the final memory trace would then be consolidated through synaptic plasticity in both the BLA and the hippocampus. The existence of this phenomenon could be tested in future experiments that label restricted ensembles of

neurons in both regions activated by specific stimuli. Such results would test the involvement of BLA as a modulatory region and a locus of plasticity. If the BLA was found to be involved in both processes, its roles in fear conditioning and the prioritization of specific memories would be reconciled.

The segregation positive or negative inputs to principal neurons in the BLA offer a model for how this information may be transmitted between regions. Distinct subpopulations of principal neurons in the BLA have been found to respond to rewarding or aversive stimuli (Kim, Pignatelli, Xu, Itohara, & Tonegawa, 2016). Although the segregation is easiest to observe between rewarding and aversive stimuli, it is likely that other stimulus characteristics are similarly segregated into subpopulations within the amygdala. There may be overlap between social and valence information, but the existence of sparse coding in the amygdala suggests that socially-salient information is also represented by a distinct class of neurons. These neurons, when active concurrently with a pro-memory state in the hippocampus, would then provide the input to the hippocampus necessary to prioritize specific stimuli.

Unlike the nucleus accumbens or central amygdala, the hippocampus receives relatively equal projections from the positive and negative subpopulations of the BLA (Beyeler et al., 2016). Therefore, specific hippocampal memories of stimuli with any valence are primed to be modulated by direct input from the amygdala. Combining these direct and specific projections with the increased pro-memory oscillations puts the network in an optimal state to prioritize memory of any valence that co-occurs with amygdala activity.

#### 4.4. Clinical and behavioral relevance to amygdala-mediated memory

Understanding the relationship between the amygdala and hippocampus, and between emotion and memory more broadly, has concrete clinical relevance. The specific effects of the amygdala-hippocampus network in Chapters 2 and 3 were observed in non-pathological states, which are likely altered in many psychiatric and neurological conditions. Although emotional arousal (and pharmacological analogues of arousal) improves memory under many circumstances, runaway emotional enhancement of memory can produce a disordered and maladaptive state. Disordered memory, characterized by generalization, rumination, and resistance to extinction, is characteristic of anxiety disorders like specific phobias and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD; American Psychiatric Association, 2013) . Once disordered memories are entrenched, attempted treatments often fail to beneficially modulate the traumatic memory. Since the functional connectivity between the amygdala, hippocampus, and related brain regions has been shown to be dysregulated in patients with PTSD (Chen & Etkin, 2013; Rabinak et al., 2011; Shin, Rauch, & Pitman, 2006), the patterns observed in Chapter 2 and 3 are not likely replicated in pathological cases like these. Instead, the theta-modulated gamma communication between the two regions that likely prioritize consolidation of ensembles activated in both regions could be an adaptive state to target with therapeutic interventions.

Some manipulations of BLA activity previously shown to enhance or impair memory have been translated to models of anxiety disorders and to potential therapies to address the therapeutic gap. Experiments by Nader, Schafe, and Le Doux (2000), which inhibited the expression of a previously consolidated fear memory by inhibiting protein synthesis in the amygdala after reactivation of the memory, were some of the first to propose a clinical application for manipulations of this system. In theory, patients could have memories for traumatic events weakened after reactivation, thus freeing them from continually reliving that experience. A large body of work in humans has tried to similarly disrupt consolidation or reconsolidation of fear memories to prevent runaway enhancement of emotional memories (Agren, 2014; Soeter & Kindt, 2015). Propranolol, a beta-adrenergic antagonist, is a commonly used tool to inhibit BLA activity incited by emotional arousal, with the goal of preventing maladaptively robust enhancement of traumatic memories (Brunet et al., 2008; Lonergan, Olivera-Figueroa, Pitman, & Brunet, 2013). Even though these therapies are likely targeting the necessary pathways, clinical success is mixed (McGhee et al., 2009; Sharp, Thomas, Rosenberg, Rosenberg, & Meyer, 2010; Stein, Kerridge, Dimsdale, & Hoyt, 2007). A more recent and promising intervention is the administration of glucocorticoids (instead of propranolol) soon after a traumatic event or during extinction therapy to reduce PTSD symptomology (Amos, Stein, & Ipser, 2014; de Quervain et al., 2011; Sijbrandij, Kleiboer, Bisson, Barbui, & Cuijpers, 2015). The theory behind this intervention is to enhance the encoding of adaptive memories (i.e. extinction) while inhibiting the retrieval (i.e. rumination) of the original traumatic memory.

Current pharmacological treatments may be fundamentally limited because of the generalized and dispersed nature of systemic injections. The existing clinical interventions are essentially intervening to modulate general emotional reactivity. Still, targeting this modulatory pathway will likely improve the efficacy of therapeutic interventions when refined. Since the amygdala specifically encodes stimuli with sparse coding, modulating its overall activity may be too coarse to reliably manipulate a specific memory encoded by a sparse population of neurons. Still, exogenous manipulation of the circuit could improve clinical interventions because the older a memory is, the more resistant it is to be restructured through reconsolidation (Milekic & Alberini, 2002; Suzuki et al., 2004). Therefore, biasing the hippocampus towards encoding new information through amygdala stimulation may be necessary in the context of destabilizing an entrenched traumatic memory.

Current technology is at a state in which interventions on the BLA-hippocampus circuit like that in Chapter 3 may soon be feasible in the clinic. Even the supposed necessity of invasive procedures for intracranial stimulation may not be necessary to specifically target the amygdala and prioritize specific memories. Noninvasive ultrasound and electrical stimulation have been developed in animal models to modulate subcortical structures (Folloni et al., 2019; Grossman et al., 2017; Yuan, Yan, Ma, & Li, 2016). If the technology can be translated to human patients, the oscillatory activity in the amygdala could similarly drive the encoding of new and specific information for those working to weaken a traumatic memory or strengthen a necessary one. A foundational knowledge of how the BLA and hippocampus interact to dictate which memories are remembered and which are forgotten is the first step towards more precise control of that system. Doing so would preferentially consolidate the sparse populations of neurons active in both regions through an artificially increased theta-modulated gamma oscillation. If successful, that would have the behavioral effect of prioritizing a single specific memory for clinical use.

# 4.5. Future directions for the laboratory and the clinic

The aims of this dissertation have given new insights into how the BLA-hippocampus circuit processes information for declarative memory functions, but critical information needs to be added to the model. Both aims suggest that both direct and indirect pathways from the BLA to the hippocampus are recruited, but the necessity of other brain regions is unknown. As an example, understanding the involvement of the entorhinal cortex in this process is critical not only for the basic understanding of the circuit, but translatability to the clinic. With the entorhinal cortex being one of the first brain regions to be affected by the development of Alzheimer's Disease (Van Hoesen, Hyman, & Damasio, 1991), attempts to prioritize memories

in these patients with manipulations of BLA activity would be ineffectual if the entorhinal cortex is a necessary component.

The finding that the amygdala sparsely codes certain stimulus characteristics provides new opportunities for describing the functions of the BLA in declarative memory. Only socially salient information was found to be sparsely coded in the amygdala in Chapter 2, which fits with previous research showing social information to stimulate general amygdala activity (Adolphs, 2001; Minxha et al., 2017). Attempts to use amygdala activity to modulate hippocampal memory may therefore depend on what stimulus characteristics are represented, with socially-salient stimuli being differentially modulated than overtly emotional stimuli. Amygdala activity biases the hippocampus towards encoding and away from retrieval (de Quervain, Roozendaal, & McGaugh, 1998; Roozendaal, McEwen, & Chattarji, 2009), so the use of social stimuli may enable stronger and more specific encoding. As the results of the two previous chapters demonstrate, the amygdala's influence is likely derived from both the action potentials of specific amygdala ensembles and the coordinated oscillatory activity that primes the hippocampus to consolidate the hippocampal networks that coactivate with the BLA. Ideally, this ability to influence consolidation would hold true whether the modulation is targeting the formation of a new memory or deliberate extinction learning of an older memory.

Accurate and adaptive labelling of facts and events as important and worth remembering, or unimportant and able to be forgotten, is key to successfully navigating the overwhelming quantity of inputs presented by daily experience. Amygdala activity is one way in which memories are labelled and prioritized within the hippocampus. By acting as a modulatory region, the amygdala can bias a memory towards consolidation without changing the content of the memory itself. To do so, it encodes information with strategies that are common throughout the brain. Sparse coding and the coordination of theta and gamma oscillations within the BLA produce the downstream effects necessary to modulate hippocampal activity, and the resulting hippocampal memory.

- Abe, K. (2001). Modulation of hippocampal long-term potentiation by the amygdala: a synaptic mechanism linking emotion and memory. *Jpn J Pharmacol*, *86*(1), 18-22.
- Adolphs, R. (2001). The neurobiology of social cognition. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, *11*(2), 231-239. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0959-4388(00)00202-6</u>
- Adolphs, R., Cahill, L., Schul, R., & Babinsky, R. (1997). Impaired declarative memory for emotional material following bilateral amygdala damage in humans. *Learn Mem*, 4(3), 291-300.
- Adolphs, R., Tranel, D., & Denburg, N. (2000). Impaired emotional declarative memory following unilateral amygdala damage. *Learn Mem*, 7(3), 180-186.
- Agren, T. (2014). Human reconsolidation: A reactivation and update. *Brain Research Bulletin, 105*(0), 70-82. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresbull.2013.12.010</u>
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed.). Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association.
- Amos, T., Stein, D. J., & Ipser, J. C. (2014). Pharmacological interventions for preventing post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(7), Cd006239.
   doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006239.pub2
- Bass, D. I., & Manns, J. R. (2015). Memory-enhancing amygdala stimulation elicits gamma synchrony in the hippocampus. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, *129*(3), 244-256.
   doi:10.1037/bne0000052
- Bass, D. I., Nizam, Z. G., Partain, K. N., Wang, A., & Manns, J. R. (2014). Amygdala-mediated enhancement of memory for specific events depends on the hippocampus. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, 107(0), 37-41. doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2013.10.020

- Bass, D. I., Partain, K. N., & Manns, J. R. (2012). Event-specific enhancement of memory via brief electrical stimulation to the basolateral complex of the amygdala in rats. *Behav Neurosci, 126*(1), 204-208. doi:10.1037/a0026462
- Beyeler, A., Namburi, P., Glober, Gordon F., Simonnet, C., Calhoon, Gwendolyn G., Conyers, Garrett F., . . . Tye, Kay M. (2016). Divergent Routing of Positive and Negative Information from the Amygdala during Memory Retrieval. *Neuron*, 90(2), 348-361. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2016.03.004</u>
- Blair, H. T., Schafe, G. E., Bauer, E. P., Rodrigues, S. M., & LeDoux, J. E. (2001). Synaptic
  Plasticity in the Lateral Amygdala: A Cellular Hypothesis of Fear Conditioning. *Learning* & *Memory*, 8(5), 229-242. doi:10.1101/lm.30901
- Brunet, A., Orr, S. P., Tremblay, J., Robertson, K., Nader, K., & Pitman, R. K. (2008). Effect of post-retrieval propranolol on psychophysiologic responding during subsequent scriptdriven traumatic imagery in post-traumatic stress disorder. *J Psychiatr Res*, 42(6), 503-506. doi:10.1016/j.jpsychires.2007.05.006
- Chen, A. C., & Etkin, A. (2013). Hippocampal Network Connectivity and Activation Differentiates Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder From Generalized Anxiety Disorder. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 38, 1889. doi:10.1038/npp.2013.122

https://www.nature.com/articles/npp2013122#supplementary-information

Colgin, L. L., Denninger, T., Fyhn, M., Hafting, T., Bonnevie, T., Jensen, O., . . . Moser, E. I.
(2009). Frequency of gamma oscillations routes flow of information in the hippocampus. *Nature*, 462(7271), 353-357.

doi:http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v462/n7271/suppinfo/nature08573\_S1.html

- Crochet, S., Poulet, James F. A., Kremer, Y., & Petersen, Carl C. H. (2011). SynapticMechanisms Underlying Sparse Coding of Active Touch. *Neuron*, 69(6), 1160-1175.doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2011.02.022
- de Quervain, D. J., Bentz, D., Michael, T., Bolt, O. C., Wiederhold, B. K., Margraf, J., &
  Wilhelm, F. H. (2011). Glucocorticoids enhance extinction-based psychotherapy. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *108*(16), 6621-6625. doi:10.1073/pnas.1018214108
- de Quervain, D. J., Roozendaal, B., & McGaugh, J. L. (1998). Stress and glucocorticoids impair retrieval of long-term spatial memory. *Nature*, *394*(6695), 787-790. doi:10.1038/29542
- Ezzyat, Y., Kragel, J. E., Burke, J. F., Levy, D. F., Lyalenko, A., Wanda, P., . . . Kahana, M. J. (2017). Direct Brain Stimulation Modulates Encoding States and Memory Performance in Humans. *Current Biology*, 27(9), 1251-1258.

doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2017.03.028

- Felix-Ortiz, A. C., & Tye, K. M. (2014). Amygdala Inputs to the Ventral Hippocampus
  Bidirectionally Modulate Social Behavior. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *34*(2), 586-595.
  doi:10.1523/jneurosci.4257-13.2014
- Folloni, D., Verhagen, L., Mars, R. B., Fouragnan, E., Constans, C., Aubry, J. F., . . . Sallet, J. (2019). Manipulation of Subcortical and Deep Cortical Activity in the Primate Brain Using Transcranial Focused Ultrasound Stimulation. *Neuron*. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2019.01.019
- Gothard, K. M., Battaglia, F. P., Erickson, C. A., Spitler, K. M., & Amaral, D. G. (2007). Neural responses to facial expression and face identity in the monkey amygdala. *J Neurophysiol*, 97(2), 1671-1683. doi:10.1152/jn.00714.2006

- Grossman, N., Bono, D., Dedic, N., Kodandaramaiah, S. B., Rudenko, A., Suk, H. J., . . . Boyden, E. S. (2017). Noninvasive Deep Brain Stimulation via Temporally Interfering Electric Fields. *Cell*, 169(6), 1029-1041.e1016. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.05.024
- Hampson, R. E., Song, D., Robinson, B. S., Fetterhoff, D., Dakos, A. S., Roeder, B. M., . . . Deadwyler, S. A. (2018). Developing a hippocampal neural prosthetic to facilitate human memory encoding and recall. *J Neural Eng*, 15(3), 036014. doi:10.1088/1741-2552/aaaed7
- Huff, M. L., Emmons, E. B., Narayanan, N. S., & LaLumiere, R. T. (2016). Basolateral amygdala projections to ventral hippocampus modulate the consolidation of footshock, but not contextual, learning in rats. *Learn Mem*, 23(2), 51-60. doi:10.1101/lm.039909.115
- Inman, C. S., Manns, J. R., Bijanki, K. R., Bass, D. I., Hamann, S., Drane, D. L., . . . Willie, J. T. (2018). Direct Electrical Stimulation of the Amygdala Enhances Declarative Memory in Humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*.
- Jutras, M. J., Fries, P., & Buffalo, E. A. (2013). Oscillatory activity in the monkey hippocampus during visual exploration and memory formation. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences, 110(32), 13144-13149. doi:10.1073/pnas.1302351110
- Kim, J., Pignatelli, M., Xu, S., Itohara, S., & Tonegawa, S. (2016). Antagonistic negative and positive neurons of the basolateral amygdala. *Nat Neurosci, advance online publication*. doi:10.1038/nn.4414

http://www.nature.com/neuro/journal/vaop/ncurrent/abs/nn.4414.html#supplementaryinformation

- Kitamura, T., Ogawa, S. K., Roy, D. S., Okuyama, T., Morrissey, M. D., Smith, L. M., . . .
  Tonegawa, S. (2017). Engrams and circuits crucial for systems consolidation of a memory. *Science*, *356*(6333), 73-78. doi:10.1126/science.aam6808
- Kleschevnikov, A. M., Sokolov, M. V., Kuhnt, U., Dawe, G. S., Stephenson, J. D., & Voronin,L. L. (1997). Changes in paired-pulse facilitation correlate with induction of long-term potentiation in area CA1 of rat hippocampal slices. *Neuroscience*, *76*(3), 829-843.
- Lisman, J. E., & Jensen, O. (2013). The theta-gamma neural code. *Neuron*, 77(6), 1002-1016. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2013.03.007
- Liu, X., Ramirez, S., Pang, P. T., Puryear, C. B., Govindarajan, A., Deisseroth, K., & Tonegawa, S. (2012). Optogenetic stimulation of a hippocampal engram activates fear memory recall. *Nature*, 484(7394), 381-385.

doi:<u>http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v484/n7394/abs/nature11028.html#supplement</u> ary-information

- Lonergan, M. H., Olivera-Figueroa, L. A., Pitman, R. K., & Brunet, A. (2013). Propranolol's effects on the consolidation and reconsolidation of long-term emotional memory in healthy participants: a meta-analysis. *Journal of psychiatry & neuroscience : JPN, 38*(4), 222-231. doi:10.1503/jpn.120111
- McGhee, L. L., Maani, C. V., Garza, T. H., Desocio, P. A., Gaylord, K. M., & Black, I. H.
  (2009). The effect of propranolol on posttraumatic stress disorder in burned service members. *J Burn Care Res*, 30(1), 92-97. doi:10.1097/BCR.0b013e3181921f51
- Milekic, M. H., & Alberini, C. M. (2002). Temporally graded requirement for protein synthesis following memory reactivation. *Neuron*, *36*(3), 521-525.

- Minxha, J., Mosher, C., Morrow, J. K., Mamelak, A. N., Adolphs, R., Gothard, K. M., & Rutishauser, U. (2017). Fixations Gate Species-Specific Responses to Free Viewing of Faces in the Human and Macaque Amygdala. *Cell Reports*, *18*(4), 878-891. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2016.12.083
- Nader, K., Schafe, G. E., & Le Doux, J. E. (2000). Fear memories require protein synthesis in the amygdala for reconsolidation after retrieval. *Nature*, *406*(6797), 722-726.
- Phelps, E. A., & LeDoux, J. E. (2005). Contributions of the amygdala to emotion processing: from animal models to human behavior. *Neuron*, 48(2), 175-187. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2005.09.025
- Poo, C., & Isaacson, J. S. (2009). Odor Representations in Olfactory Cortex: "Sparse" Coding, Global Inhibition, and Oscillations. *Neuron*, 62(6), 850-861.
  doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2009.05.022
- Rabinak, C., Angstadt, M., Welsh, R., Kennedy, A., Lyubkin, M., Martis, B., & Phan, K. L.
  (2011). Altered Amygdala Resting-State Functional Connectivity in Post-Traumatic
  Stress Disorder. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 2(62). doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2011.00062
- Ramirez, S., Tonegawa, S., & Liu, X. (2013). Identification and optogenetic manipulation of memory engrams in the hippocampus. *Front Behav Neurosci*, *7*, 226. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2013.00226
- Roozendaal, B., McEwen, B. S., & Chattarji, S. (2009). Stress, memory and the amygdala. *Nat Rev Neurosci, 10*(6), 423-433. doi:10.1038/nrn2651
- Sah, P., Faber, E. S., Lopez De Armentia, M., & Power, J. (2003). The amygdaloid complex: anatomy and physiology. *Physiol Rev*, 83(3), 803-834. doi:10.1152/physrev.00002.2003

- Samson, R. D., Dumont, E. C., & Pare, D. (2003). Feedback inhibition defines transverse processing modules in the lateral amygdala. *J Neurosci*, *23*(5), 1966-1973.
- Sederberg, P. B., Kahana, M. J., Howard, M. W., Donner, E. J., & Madsen, J. R. (2003). Theta and gamma oscillations during encoding predict subsequent recall. *J Neurosci*, 23(34), 10809-10814.
- Sharp, S., Thomas, C., Rosenberg, L., Rosenberg, M., & Meyer, W., 3rd. (2010). Propranolol does not reduce risk for acute stress disorder in pediatric burn trauma. *J Trauma*, 68(1), 193-197. doi:10.1097/TA.0b013e3181a8b326
- Shin, L. M., Rauch, S. L., & Pitman, R. K. (2006). Amygdala, Medial Prefrontal Cortex, and Hippocampal Function in PTSD. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1071(1), 67-79. doi:10.1196/annals.1364.007
- Shirvalkar, P. R., Rapp, P. R., & Shapiro, M. L. (2010). Bidirectional changes to hippocampal theta-gamma comodulation predict memory for recent spatial episodes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107(15), 7054-7059. doi:10.1073/pnas.0911184107
- Sijbrandij, M., Kleiboer, A., Bisson, J. I., Barbui, C., & Cuijpers, P. (2015). Pharmacological prevention of post-traumatic stress disorder and acute stress disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet Psychiatry*, 2(5), 413-421. doi:10.1016/s2215-0366(14)00121-7
- Soeter, M., & Kindt, M. (2015). Retrieval cues that trigger reconsolidation of associative fear memory are not necessarily an exact replica of the original learning experience. *Frontiers in behavioral neuroscience*, *9*, 122-122. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2015.00122
- Solomon, E. A., Kragel, J. E., Sperling, M. R., Sharan, A., Worrell, G., Kucewicz, M., . . . Kahana, M. J. (2017). Widespread theta synchrony and high-frequency

desynchronization underlies enhanced cognition. *Nature Communications*, 8(1), 1704. doi:10.1038/s41467-017-01763-2

- Stark, E., Roux, L., Eichler, R., Senzai, Y., Royer, S., & Buzsáki, G. (2014). Pyramidal Cell-Interneuron Interactions Underlie Hippocampal Ripple Oscillations. *Neuron*, 83(2), 467-480. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.06.023</u>
- Stein, M. B., Kerridge, C., Dimsdale, J. E., & Hoyt, D. B. (2007). Pharmacotherapy to prevent PTSD: Results from a randomized controlled proof-of-concept trial in physically injured patients. *J Trauma Stress*, 20(6), 923-932. doi:10.1002/jts.20270
- Suzuki, A., Josselyn, S. A., Frankland, P. W., Masushige, S., Silva, A. J., & Kida, S. (2004). Memory reconsolidation and extinction have distinct temporal and biochemical signatures. *J Neurosci*, 24(20), 4787-4795. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.5491-03.2004
- Tort, A. B. L., Komorowski, R. W., Manns, J. R., Kopell, N. J., & Eichenbaum, H. (2009).
   Theta–gamma coupling increases during the learning of item–context associations.
   *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 106*(49), 20942-20947.
   doi:10.1073/pnas.0911331106
- Trimper, J. B., Stefanescu, R. A., & Manns, J. R. (2014). Recognition memory and theta–gamma interactions in the hippocampus. *Hippocampus*, *24*(3), 341-353. doi:10.1002/hipo.22228
- Van Hoesen, G. W., Hyman, B. T., & Damasio, A. R. (1991). Entorhinal cortex pathology in Alzheimer's disease. *Hippocampus*, *1*(1), 1-8. doi:10.1002/hipo.450010102
- Vinje, W. E., & Gallant, J. L. (2000). Sparse Coding and Decorrelation in Primary Visual Cortex During Natural Vision. *Science*, 287(5456), 1273-1276. doi:10.1126/science.287.5456.1273

- Witter, M. P., & Amaral, D. G. (2004). Hippocampal Formation. In G. Paxinos (Ed.), *The Rat Nervous System (Third Edition)* (pp. 635-704). San Diego: Elsevier Academic Press.
- Wixted, J. T., Goldinger, S. D., Squire, L. R., Kuhn, J. R., Papesh, M. H., Smith, K. A., . . . Steinmetz, P. N. (2018). Coding of episodic memory in the human hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. doi:10.1073/pnas.1716443115
- Wixted, J. T., Squire, L. R., Jang, Y., Papesh, M. H., Goldinger, S. D., Kuhn, J. R., . . .
  Steinmetz, P. N. (2014). Sparse and distributed coding of episodic memory in neurons of the human hippocampus. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*(26), 9621-9626. doi:10.1073/pnas.1408365111
- Yuan, Y., Yan, J., Ma, Z., & Li, X. (2016). Noninvasive Focused Ultrasound Stimulation Can Modulate Phase-Amplitude Coupling between Neuronal Oscillations in the Rat Hippocampus. *Front Neurosci, 10*, 348. doi:10.3389/fnins.2016.00348